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THE SPEAKER (Mr Michael Barnert) took the Chair at 10.00 am, and read prayers.

PETITION - LOCUST PLAGUE
Government Lethargy Complaint

MR OMODET (Waren) [10.04 am]: I have a petition in the following terms -

To: The Honourable the Speaker and members of the Legislative Assembly of the
Parliament of Western Australia in Parliament assembled.
We, the undersigned, take exception to the lethargic attitude of the Western
Australian Government and the Agricultural Protection Board with regard to the
locust situation.
Not enough effort was made to combat the second massive locust plague that swept
through Perth. Not only were properties at risk of being devastated, damage to food
crops was sustained and many growers have lost income as a result.
Due to the incompetence of the relevant Government Authorities in dealing with the
initial locust infestation, farmers and residents suffered further damage as a result.
As the matter of the locust plague was not immediately and efficiently dealt with, we
the affected people feel that we should be entitled to compensation for losses
sustained as a direct result of the second locust plague.
Your petitioners therefore humbly pray that you will give this matter earnest
consideration and your petitioners, as in duty bound, will ever pray.

The petition bears 112 signatures and I certify that it conforms to the Standing Orders of the
Legislative Assembly.
The SPEAKER: I direct that the petition be brought to the Table of the House.
[See petition No 29.]

PETITION - GOVERNMENT SCHOOLS
Classroom Ceiling Fans Installation

MR OMODEI (Waren) [10.06 am]: I have a further petition couched in the following
terms -

To: The Honourable the Speaker and members of the Legislative Assembly of the
Parliament of Western Australia in Parliament assembled.
We, the undersigned request the Government of Western Australia to take immediate
steps to install ceiling fans in all classrooms in all state schools to aid airflow and
ventilation to facilitate cooling/heating during adverse weather conditions to enable
students and teachers to undertake their work in comfort.
Your petitioners therefore humbly pray that you will give this mailer earnest
consideration and your petitioners, as in duty bound, will ever pray.

The petition bears 116 signatures and I certify that it conforms to the Standing Orders of the
Legislative Assembly.
The SPEAKER: I direct that the petition be brought to the Table of the House.
[See petition No 30.]

COMMITITEES FOR THE SESSION - JOINT STANDING COMMITITEE ON
DELEGATED LEGISLATION

Report Tabling

DR EDWARDS (Maylands) [10.08 am]: I present for tabling the report of the Joint



Standing Committee on Delegated Legislation for the period 26 May 1989 to 31 August
1990. I move -

That the report do lie upon the Table and be printed.
The SPEAKER: Order! If meetings must go on at this time of the day it would be
appropniate if they were held at a much lower level or in some other venue.
Dr EDWARDS: I have a few brief comments to make. Members of this House on the
Standing Committee on Delegated Legislation are the members for Floreat, Wagin and
Bunbury. This committee, although seen as somewhat obscure, does very important work.
In the past 18 months it has met 28 times, taken evidence from 16 witnesses, and examined
in considerable detail 399 regulations. These are a small number from the many hundreds
which were printed. In this time only 67 Acts received Royal assent, so the committee has
worked extremely hard.
The terms of reference of the Standing Committee are to examine the regulations within four
references. Those are to make sure that the regulations are within the powers of the Act, that
they do not unduly trespass upon the rights of individuals, that they do not contain matters
which should be in the Act, and that they do not unduly make rights dependent on
administrative rather than judicial decisions. In the past 18 months the volume, scope and
complexity of subsidiary legislation has increased, and of particular concern to the
committee is the effect of fees imposed by regulation. It would appear to us as a committee
that the fees are not always logically or constantly determined and this is an issue that the
committee will be following up.
The Delegated Legislation Committee's report makes two brief recommendations. They are,
firstly, that when sitting times of this House are considered the workload of this committee is
remembered and time is set aside so that its work can be done. The second recommendation
relates as well to the committee's work, and is that consideration be given to enabling this
committee to work during parliamentary recesses, particularly those caused by prorogation,
as even at those times work mounts up for the committee.
The SPEAKER: Order! Would members of the Government immediately to my right please
either be quiet or move out. It is absolutely impossible for me, or anyone else who wants to
listen, to hear the member for Maylands.
Dr EDWARDS: Thank you, Mr Speaker. The Delegated Legislation Committee intends
continuing its work during the next year; that will start immediately, when this Parliament
hosts the Third National Conference of Australian Delegated Legislation Committees. In
closing, I thank all members and staff who make the workings of this committee so
successful and I commend this report to the House.
NM WIESE (Wagin) [10.11 am]: I endorse the remarks of the member for Maylands in
tabling this report by the Delegated Legislation Committee, and I commend the report to all
members of the House. The committee is most unusual in that members from both Houses
of the Parliament are represented on it and it performs in a completely non-political and
excellent manner the task entrusted to it.
The Delegated Legislation Committee has dealt with many matters. The member for
Maylands mentioned two of its importani recommendations, and I endorse her remarks in
that regard. The committee faces an enormous workload, as members who have observed
the pile of regulations tabled in this House from day to day would realise, and the task of
closely examining 300 or 400 regulations in a period of 12 to 18 months is huge. These
regulations keep coming in while the Parliament is prorogued, so it is very important to the
committee that the recommendation relating to prorogation receive close scrutiny. I hope it
will be considered when decisions of that natue are made in the future.
I will mention briefly one or two other areas of the Delegated Legislation Committee's work.
Members will find the committee's recommendations in relation to these matters in the final
pages of this report. One of those recommendations deals with some matters the committee
will examine in the coming 12 months. The first is the use of regulatory powers and
regulations to amend primary legislation. The committee believes this is a most undesirable
tendency and I am sure the Parliament, were it aware this was happening, would also view
that tendency with a great deal of caution and apprehension because it should not be allowed
to creep into the system and must be stopped. I hope that when the committee brings down a

1040 [ASSEMBLY]



[Wednesday, 1 May 1991]104

report on this matter we will be able to ensure that if matters need to be dealt with in primary
legislation that is done; that is, they axe dealt with by Acts of Parliament brought before this
and the other place, thereby receiving the proper scrutiny of Parliament.
The committee will also consider in the near future the growing tendency by departments to
use notices and other mechanisms, rather than regulations, to implement changes which we
believe should be brought in by regulation. By using notices and other mechanisms thle
departments avoid the scrutiny of Parliament. That tendency should not be encouraged and I
believe the Parliament should be very worried about it. I flag that issue now as something
about which we should be very careful, because if the Parliament is to be bypassed in this
way a very important power will be taken away from it.
I also draw to the attention of the House a matter which causes me a great deal of concern
and which I believe is of concern to many people, especially those in the fanning
community. The Delegated Legislation Committee examined the Road Traffic (Towed
Agricultural Implements) Regulations and came to an arrangement, as a result of the
discussions we had with both fanning organisations and the Police Department, about a
method whereby changes required to the regulations which had been tabled would be
brought into being by the Police Department. In the interim, an arrangement was made
whereby a transitional period was instituted by regulation by the Minister for Police, which
was to expire on I March 1991. The purpose of that transitional arrangement was to allow
the movement of towed implements around the countryside during the harvest period and to
allow the Police Department to bring in the altered regulations which would enable a
workable and practical series of regulations to govern the movement of towed agricultural
implements.
That transitional period expired on 1 March 1991 and was not renewed, and a very serious
situation now exists in agricultural areas because the cropping season has started and a great
many towed agricultural implements are being moved around the countryside. I and other
members of the committee believe that the majority of those implements are being moved in
contravention of the existing regulations, because the transitional arrangements ceased on
1 March. We have the guarantees of the Minister for Police that officers of the Police
Departmenc will not charge farmers who are apprehended while moving these towed
agricultural implements, and we accept those guarantees in the good faith in which they were
given; but that is not the problem. The problem is that these farmers are moving the
implements in contravention of regulations and thus are breaking the law. If an accident
were to occur - and, Glod help us, I hope it does not - I believe all of the farmers' public
liability insurance policies and that type of cover would be at great risk. Those farmers are in
a very grave risk situation because the transitional arrangements have not been extended and
the proposed amendments to the regulations have not yet been brought in.
This mailer has been drawn to the attention of the Police Department at great length and very
often, but still no action has been taken. I bring it to the attention of the Parliament in an
endeavour to ensure that swift action takes place, either to reinstate the transitional
arrangements - which I recommend be done immediately - or to bring the proposed
alterations to the regulations before both Houses of Parliament as a matter of great urgency.
I thank the House for the opportunity to highlight these very important aspects of the
committee's report. I commend the report to the House because it contains a great deal of
matter which is of importance to both Houses of Parliament I thank the House for the
reception it has given and will give to the report.
Question put and passed.
[See paper No 227.]

STANDING ORDERS SUSPENSION - HEPBURN HEIGHTS RESERVE BILL
MR CLARKO (Marrulon) (10.21 am]: I move -

That so much of the Standing Orders be suspended as is necessary to enable the
Hepburn Heights Reserve Bill 1991 to be introduced and passed through all stages in
one day.

Time is of the essence for Hepburn Heights. It is imperative that the House deal with this as
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a matter of urgency. In the past couple of weeks, every member of this House would have
seen in the media the confrontation at the site between the bulldozers, the conservationists.
and the local people who are keen to see Hepburn Heights become an A class reserve.

Points of Order
Mr PEARCE: The arrangement in this House when dealing with private members'
legislation is that such legislation requires a message. My understanding is that the Bill
proposed by the member requires a message. That Bill will not get such a message.
Mr Blailie: You cannot determine the will of the House.
Mr PEARCE: The House does not provide the message. I indicate, firstly, that the
Opposition gave no notice of its proposal to move outside -

Mr Macinnon: We are following your lead!
Thie SPEAKER: Order!
Mr Macinnon interjected.
The SPEAKER: Order! The Leader of the Opposition will remain quiet. When members
are addressing points of order to me, I expect absolute silence. I do not need assistance. If I
need assistance, I will call for it.
Mr PEARCE: In the normal course of events, a Bill is introduced and goes to the second
reading; the question of a message is discussed at that point. The motion seeks leave to
allow the Bill to go through all stages. My understanding is that a Bill that requires a
message is not able to go through all stages until such time as a message is received.
Mr Blaikie: Why would the Bill require a message?
Mr PEARCE: I am happy to explain. Government expenditure has been involved at
Hepburn Heights and further expenditure will be involved if it is made an A class reserve - as
I understand this Bill requires.
Mr Macinnon: That is not true.
Mr PEARCE: Anything that requires Government expenditure requires a message.
Mr Macinnon: That is not the reason for a message at all.
Mr PEARCE: We have advice to that effect. A Bill that does not have a message, and
where there is a clear Government statement that a message will not be given, cannot go
through all stages. In those circumstances it is not competent for the member for Mannion to
move that that occur.
Mr BLAIKIE: The point of order raised by the Leader of the House is absolute rot. He
claims that the move by the member for Marmion should be ruled out of order because the
Leader of the House has a wild assumption that the Bill will require a message. The member
for Marmion is attempting to proceed with a Bill for an Act to create an A class reserve.
That does not involve any financial requirement at all.
Mr Pearce: The contracts have already been entered into and would need to be terminated.
The SPEAKER: Order!
Mr BLAIKI: The Bill simply provides for debate to ensue and, should the House so decide,
the area may be classified as an A class reserve. That does not require expenditure in any
form. The requirement for messages is well and truly known to members of Parliament.
However, in this instance the creation of an A class reserve is virtually nothing more than an
administrative act. It is no more and no less. It does not require any message, and I ask you
to rule accordingly, Mr Speaker.
Mr MacKINNON: Point of order, Mr Speaker.

Speaker's Ruling
The SPEAKER: Perhaps members will allow me the opportunity to give a ruling on the
original point of order. That will obviate the need for members to further assist me. The
Leader of the House may well have a paint which needs to be discussed at a later stage of
debate; that is, whether the Bill requires a message. We ought to be discussing, and the
member for Marniion ought to be addressing, whether Stantding Orders ought to be
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suspended to allow us to get to the stage of whether the Bill aught to be debated- They are
two separate questions.
The member for Marmion has moved for the suspension of Standing Orders in order to
address the Bill. To further assist members in decision making, it has been my practice in
the recent past not to put anyone's Bill to the bottom of the Notice Paper. Bills simply take
their place on the Notice Paper, and if it is necessary for them to receive a message when
they come up for debate - and they do not receive a message - they simply move to the
bottom of the Notice Paper at that time. I am not about to presume on anyone's behalf
whether a Bill will get a message. That is not my task. So what we ought to be discussing at
this stage is only whether Standing Orders ought to be suspended to enable us to discuss the
Bill.

Debate Resumed
Mr CLARKO: Time is of the essence, and that is the reason I seek the suspension of
Standing Orders. I repeat what I began to say a few moments ago regarding the media.
Almost everyone in this place would have seen the reaction of local citizens and the
conservationists as the bulldozers attempted to knock down the lovely piece of bushland at
Hepburn Heights.
To add to my argument about the urgency of the matter and the need to suspend Standing
Orders. I advise that tomorrow the Hepburn woodlands preservation group will take action in
the Supreme Court seeking to stop the State Government from destroying the bushland and
developing -

Mrs Beggs: And building houses for the aged.
Mr CLARKO: - the 53 hectare site. This should be a mailer of grave concern to the Minister
for Transport because I have no doubt that if she is defeated at the next election it will be as a
result of the Hepburn Heights issue. She was almost defeated on that issue at the last
election; but for the distribution of the Independents' preferences, she would have gone.
Another matter could bring about the loss of her seat as well, but I will not go into that.
I urge members to support the motion to suspend Standing Orders so that we can debate the
Bill today. Local residents have been fighting to save this piece of bushland for four years;
the Government has decided that the piece of land originally set aside for a post secondary
education institution is no longer required for that purpose.
The SPEAKER: Order! The member should not debate the content. He should simply
debate the need for the suspension of Standing Orders.
Mr CLARKO: I was briefly making the point that the land became available as a result of a
decision not to provide a post secondary education institution. Thai gave the local citizens
the opportunity to become embroiled in this action in an attempt to preserve this piece of
land. On Monday of this week a significant portion of The West Australian was given over
to this issue. Mr Speaker, as I appreciate your guidance. I do not intend to discuss the
Hepburn Heights matter in detail; that will be debated at a later stage. However, it is
inmportant to give some substantial reasons for the suspension of Standing Orders. I shall
briefly indicate that this is a matter of substance and that a logical case exists for such action.
Mr Pearce: I have had a discussion with one of your frontbench colleagues. The
Government has no objection to the Opposition dealing with this Bill in all its stages in a
single day; the objection is to the Opposition's trying to take over Government time.
Mr Lewis: Haven't you got the numbers?
Mr Pearce: We are not worried about it; the Bill will not receive a message and it will not
reach the third reading stage. The member for Marmion could move the first reading now -
because the Bill happens to be on the Notice Paper - and if he intends to deal with the other
stages after midday during private members' time, the Government would have no objection
to that.
Mr CLARKO: I thank the Leader of the House for his comments. If the Government will
support us in debating this mailer today, exclusive of the matter of the message, I thank the
Government for that support.
Mr Macinnon: Without frustrating the issue.
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Mr Pearce: We will raise the matter of the message; that is perfectly legitimate.
Mr CLARKO: Exclusive of the matter of the message, the matter will be dealt with this
afternoon.
Mr Pearce: Will it be dealt with in private members' time in place of the matters for which
notice was given yesterday?
Mr CLARKO: Yes. It will be added to that list. I rest my case.
Mr Pearce: Had you raised the matter with me in advance, we could have made such an
arrangement before the House sat.
The SPEAKER: Order! In putting the question on the motion to suspend Standing Orders, I
advise members that such a motion requires an absolute majority of the House in order to be
successful.
MR PEARCE (Armadale - Leader of the House) [10.34 am]: That is an important point,
Mr Speaker, in that the success of the motion requires Government support. The
Government does not seek to make any constraints on the Opposition's use of private
members' time; the Government will always accommodate what Opposition members want
to do during that dine. I have an arrangement with the Opposition, which I have honoured
every week in which [ have been the Leader of the House during the past six years, which is
based on the proposition that the Opposition asks for what it wants to do during private
members' time, and we do not stand in its way. The Opposition wanted to deal with this
mailer today, but it did not have the matter sufficiently advanced on the Notice Paper to do
so. Had this been done, we would not have stood in the way of the Opposition's desire to
deal with the matter through all of its stages because of the urgency of the situation.
Mr Macinnon: Why not deal with it now?
Mr PEARCE: Hang on. The Government agrees that we should have a debate on the current
circumstances; we have no problem with that. I cannot recall an occasion on which the
Government has not agreed to such a course.
Mr Lewis: Times have changed, don't you realise that?
Mr PEARCE: The Government has no problemn with the fact that the Opposition wants to
deal with the Bill through all stages in one day.
Mr Lewis: The problem is that you do not have the numbers at this moment.
Mr PEARCE: That is a matter that could easily be put to the test. Parliament generally
works by way of cooperation, and if people want to be obstructive, a huge capacity exists for
that.
Mr Macinnon: Just remember that.
Mr PEARCE: The Leader of the Opposition should remember that.
Mr Macinnon: Do you remember the last time we came here and we were given no notice
whatsoever of a motion?
Mr PEARCE: That was during Government time and not Opposition dine. I anm glad that
we have reached an accommodation with the member for Marndon.
Mr Lewis: I do not think we have.
Mr PEARCE: I have just made an agreement to support this motion on the basis that the
matter will be dealt with at the commencement of private members' time.
Mr Lewis: You are not running this place any more.
Mr PEARCE: We will see about that.
Mr Lewis: Put it to the test.
Mr PEARCE: We may do that. My clear understanding is that once this matter is dealt with
we will proceed to Government business, and at midday - unless somebody wants to try
something different and move a motion to test the waters - the Opposition will move onto the
other stages of this matter. The motion is supported by the Government on the basis of that
understanding.
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MR THOMPSON (Darling Range) [10.36 am]: My inclination is to support the
suspension of Standing Orders on the basis that the matter will be dealt with in private
members' time. To take up a point raised by my frend, the member for Applecrass, it is true
that things have changed in this Chamber. We have a minority Government, but we still
have a minority Opposition. Therefore, my input. and that of others in this place, will be of
same significance, and as long as I occupy this seat I will not vote to take the business out of
the hands of the Government; that would be totally inappropriate, If the Opposition thinks
that it can lead me along by my nose, it has another think coming. Occasions will arise when
I will vote to defeat the Government, but that will be done in line with some fundamental
principle and it will not be done to play political games.
DR ALEXANDER (Perth) [10.37 am]: I amn a little confused. Despite what was said by
the Leader of the House, I do not fully understand the ramifications of this matter and when
it will be dealt with. I agree that this is an urgent matter and I would like to see it debated as
soon as possible. If the effect of defeating the motion will be that it will not be dealt with
this week, that would be most unfortunate.
Mr Pearce: The Government has agreed to support the motion for the suspension and to give
the Opposition its absolute majority. This will be done on the basis that the first reading will
be dealt with now and the second reading will be dealt with during private members' time.
Dr ALEXANDER: That is why the member for Marmion said, "I rest my case." I will not
indulge in paint scoring.
Question put and passed with an absolute majority.

BILLS (2) - INTRODUCTION AND FIRST READING
1. Trustees Amendment Bill

Hill introduced, on motion by Mr Pearce (Leader of the House), and read a first
time.

2. Hepburn Heights Reserve Bill
Bill introduced, on motion by Mr Clarko, and read a first time.

ROYAL COMMISSIONS AMENDMENT BILL
Second Reading

Debate resumed from 26 March.
MR LEWIS (Applecross) [10.42 amj: The Opposition supports this legislation as it
facilitates the desires of the Royal Commissioners, as conveyed to the Government, to assist
them in their current inquiries. It is noted that the legislation is retrospective to 8 January. I
do not know whether the commissioners have taken any actions which relate to the
amendment but, notwithstanding that, their actions from the Royal Commission's first sitting
should be validated. The Opposition recognises the intent within the terms of reference that
the commissioners be able to act separately and singularly and to do other acts on their own
rather than sitting as a tribunal as they have done to date. It could be argued by legal
counsel - after the commissioners have acted singularly - that they acted illegally or not in
accordance with the provision of the Act and therefore their findings could be overturned on
a legal technicality. We support the need to spell out clearly that the Royal Commissioners
can act separately.
The Royal Commissions Act provides for a Select Committee of the Parliament to be
commissioned as an honorary Royal Commission. However, if one were commissioned it
would not be appropriate for its members to act separately and of their own volition. So it is
pertinent that the amendments provide that an honorary Royal Commission shall act on the
basis of a quorum to be prescribed and not separately. The other provisions of this
amendment specify the powers of the Royal Commission on an application to the Supreme
Court for a warrant to seize and search and to do all such things that may be required for the
commission to gather evidence where that evidence is being withheld or has not been
provided on the request of the commission.
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It is appropriate that the Act be amended, particularly on the basis of the incredible evidence
that has been presented in only seven weeks of Royal Commission hearings. In the very
short period that the Royal Commission has been sitting, the public of Western Australia and
the Government must admit that the Leader of the Opposition's call for a Royal Commission
into WA Inc - which the Government opposed over many months - has been well and truly
justified. What has been revealed after only seven weeks and probably three quarters of the
way through the commission's inquiries into the Fremantle Gas and Coke deal, which is the
first matter in schedule one of the terms of reference, places the Government in an
embarrassing situation. The public of Western Australia are flabbergasted and cannot
believe what is alleged to have gone on. It is an indication of absolute corruption by the
incumbent Labor Government.
Mrs Edwardes: Produce evidence.
Mr LEWIS: It shows absolute corruption by this incumbent Labor GovernmenL The
member for Pilbara may talk - he received $20 000 from that slush fund.

Withdrawal of Remark

The SPEAKER: Order! It is not appropriate during debate on this Bill to make that sort of
comment. The member for Applecross has been here long enough to know that that sort of
comment is highly improper in the context in which he used it; it is unparliamentary in the
extreme. There is a method he can use to debate that subject if he desires. This debate is not
the appropriate vehicle. I request the remark be withdrawn.
Mr LEWIS: I am not sure which comment, Mr Speaker, you want me to withdraw.
The SPEAKER: Your comment that this incumbent Government is corrupt is
unparliamentary in the extreme. I do not believe that you do not know that is what I asked
you to withdraw. You are simply using a smart tactic to get me to say it again. I have no
hesitation in asking, for the last time, that you withdraw the remark.
Mr LEWIS: I withdraw the remark.

Debate Reswned
Dr Lawrence: Gracelessly.
Mr LEWIS: Pardon?
Several members: Gracelessly.
Mr LEWIS: Why should I show any grace to members on the front bench who have
deceived the public of Western Australia and who have hidden behind the power of
Government and withheld from the people of Western Australia the terrible things it has
done?
Mr Marlborough: What terrible things?
Mr Pearce: You are a dead joke.
Mr LEWIS: I am not a joke at all, and history will surely show this Government to be the
most improper Government that has ever sat in this Parliament or presided over this State.
Mr MacKinnon: How much cash did the Leader of the House get?
Mr Pearce: I did not get any. I would be a bit careful when talking about fundraising if I
were you. We have some interesting information about your fundraising efforts which will
come out in due course. Have you ever sought funds yourself?
The SPEAKER: Order!
Dr Lawrence: Has the Leader of the Opposition ever received funds from the business
community?
The SPEAKER: Order! I will lay some guideines for this session of Parliament. All
implications of improper conduct by any member of this House by way of interjection are
improper and I prefer that they cease. Members do this institution no good at all by using
this place in that way.
Mr LEWIS: The point I was trying to make was that for two years this Government resisted
legitimate calls by the Opposition and by the public of Western Australia to hold a Royal
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Commission. A poll held during that time showed, I think, that nearly 85 per cent of the
public of Western Australia were calling for a Royal Commission into the dealings of the
Government. We must remember it is not a Royal Commission into the wine industry or the
dairy industry or some other matter it is an inquiry into the way this Government has
conducted itself in the time it has been in Government. That the Government finally
submitted after all that pressure and established the commission is an indictment of its
dealings. Quite properly the Royal Commission is doing its job; it makes my heart sad and it
creates a sense of shame throughout the community when members of this Government
publicly ridicule and denigrate the way in which the Royal Commissioners ame conducting
the commission. Is it because those people are afraid that their turn might be next?
Mr Kierath: They have something to hide.
Mr LEWIS: They have something to hide, and they are using this strategy to debunk and
discredit the Royal Commission so that when those members are giving their evidence and
allegations are made they will not have substance and the credibility of the Royal
Commission will be diminished. In other words when their turn comes it will not be as bad
as it seems because somehow or other the Royal Commission will appear jaundiced or
biased. That needed to be said, and this Premier should have chastised the members of her
Government for their remarks in their endeavours to denigrate the Royal Commission which
is working, not for this Government, not for the Opposition, but for the public of Western
Australia. Notwithstanding how much the Royal Commission costs, there is a need for it. It
must bring a sense of propriety back to the public of Western Australia because they were
dragged along in the euphoria of the time and accepted that actions were taken that perhaps
in their hearts they knew were not right and that they felt uncomfortable with. They believed
the untruths and the slick campaigns the Government used to have itself re-elected. The
Royal Commission is in place to wash that guilt from the community and to return a sense of
propriety to the public of Western Australia so that they know it will never happen again.
One of the other purposes of the Royal Commission is to show clearly the reasons for what
happened. Fundamentally it is because Government Ministers assisted their apparatchiki to
infiltrate into every position of power within the bureaucracy of this State. They placed them
between the politicians, the executive Government and the professional career public
servants to look after their political backsides, to do their bidding and to cut off any criticism.
Mr Marlborough: That is exactly what Greiner is doing in New South Wales.
Mr LEWIS: It is what this Government has done and it must be exposed. The
professionalism of the Public Service must not be tampered with; it is in place to serve not
only the Government but also the Opposition, the people of the State of all political
persuasions and, indeed, this Parliament; that must be understood. On a preconceived and
deliberate course the Government infiltrated its people into the Public Service at the highest
levels; it parachuted them into positions, without any scrutiny from the professionals within
the service, to do its bidding. The Royal Commission's job is to expose the reason the
Government got away with its actions until now. It must be exposed so that those actions
can never happen again. The Royal Commission will get to the root of the matter. The
Government is still providing jobs for the boys and girls.
Mr Marlborough: Ha, hat
Mr LEWIS: Am I embarrassing the member for Peel? He has that embarrassed laugh
because he knows everything I am saying is true.
Mr Marlborough: You are always embarrassing me. You are a constant embarrassment to
me and to everybody else. In 1993 you will still be sitting there and you will still be an
embarrassment. You will consistently embarrass the people of Western Australia. It is in
your make-up; it is how you were born.
The SPEAKER: Order! The member for Peel was so wound up I felt that if I stopped him in
midstream he might explode.
Mr Marlborough: I was asked a question.
The SPEAKER: I understand that and that is why I was lenient, but that is the last time I will
be lenient.
Mr LEWIS: The member for Peel has probably just made his maiden speech for this session,
even though it lasted only 45 seconds and he nearly had a heart attack in the middle Of it.
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Mr Marlborough: I remember your maiden speech; the mechanic is still suffering from it.

Mr LEWIS: As the member for Peel is so interested, I will mention some of the things that
occurred as a result of the way the Government manipulated the Public Service in the mun-up
to the 1989 election.
Mr Marlborough: Which I won.
The SPEAKER: Order! I am not convinced one way or another that the method the member
is using to attack this Bill is correct Normally, I would be inclined to say that the member
should relate his remarks specifically to the Bill, but I know the difficulty with which the
member would be faced if I ruled that way. However, he should not take my lenient
approach to mean that he can stray far and wide and discuss all matters relating to the
Government. He needs to be careful and relate what he says to the content of the Bill.
Mr LEWIS: Of course, this Bill is pertinent to the Royal Commission's terms of reference.
However, an example of why the Royal Commission is so necessary is the way in which
members of the Government, particularly the member for Peel, used the system. Various
departments within the Public Service were commanded to pay for senior members of their
departments to attend functions to make up the numbers. That was a very subtle way of
transferring Government revenue, that should properly be spent on the affairs of the
Government, into the electoral coffers of the member for Peel's election campaign. Does the
member deny that that happened?
Mr Marlborough: I do not know what you are talking about.
Mr LEWIS: Let me explain it again. The member for Peel ran a function in the mun-up to
the 1989 election and the order went out to all Government departments that they were to
send two or three senior members to this function. Who paid for this? The people who
attended this function did not pay; the money came out of the votes of those departments.
That was a subtle transfer of Government funds ftom consolidated revenue.

Withdrawal of Remiark
Mr MARLBOROUGH: I have been asked by the member to answer a question relating to a
function which public servants were ordered to attend. I have been accused of using
taxpayers' money improperly in order to have public servants sent to a function in my
electorate which I know nothing about and which never occurred. I demand a withdrawal of
those remarks.
The SPEAKER: Order! What did members have for breakfast?
Mr Graham: Members opposite had Fruit Loops!
The SPEAKER: Order! If members want to proceed with the business of this House they
need to do so with me in the Chair. I am happy to disappear for a while so members can
clear their thoughts and to come back at a later time of the day. While I am on my feet ruling
on a withdrawal of remark I do not appreciate members interrupting in any way. Earlier
today I indicated that Standing Orders clearly make a point. In order to clarify that I will
read Standing Order No 132 which states -

All imputations of improper motives, and all personal reflections on Members, shall
be considered highly disorderly.

The Standing Orders do not permit those sorts of statements to be made in an ordinary
speech. If one needs to make accusations like that then one must move a substantive motion
in order to do so. One member does not, in the middle of another member's speech, make
those sorts of accusations. They are highly improper and must be withdrawn.
Mr LEWIS: I withdraw, but I beg your indulgence, Mr Speaker, to ask the member for Peel
to withdraw the statements he made about me, my very first speech in this House and my
motor car.
T'he SPEAKER: The member should have objected to those comments when they were
made. I understand those statements were made some time ago in the member's speech and
the member for Applecross should have raised the matter then in order for me to assess
whether the statement made by the member for Peel was unparliamentary. The manner in
which the member for Peel interjected on the member for Applecross would probably not
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seem unparliamentary. Nonetheless I am not at liberty to discuss that at the moment. It
needs to be considered at the time the statement is made.

Debate Resumed
Mr LEWIS: As we sow, so shall we reap; and if people ask for it they get it That is
probably the message he should understand.
Dr Lawrence: Who are you saying that to? Are you saying that to the Speaker?
Mr Pearce: You should look in the minror.
Mr LEWIS: The member will get his soon; he need not worry about that! Before I was
rudely interrupted by the member for Peel I was referring to the way the Royal Commission
is acting as a vehicle to wash the conscience of the public of Western Australia and the
conscience of this Government so that this Government and future Governments will not be
preoccupied with what has occurred and get on with the job of governing. Unfortunately,
this Government is being, and is continuing to be, so severely damaged and crippled by the
constant daily revelations from the Royal Commission that it will not survive its full tenm in
office. I am confident that the Government will collapse in the not too distant future.
The Royal Commission has discovered that Mr Brian Burke is alleged to have asked Mr Hale
to contact a witness who was giving evidence to the Royal Commission.
An amendment to the Royal Commissions Act was debated by this House in December last
year. At the time, on behalf of the Opposition, I moved an amendment relating to contempt
of the commission whereby intimidation of a witness or perjury could be dealt with by the
Royal Commissioners. The amendment provided that the Royal Commissioners would be
able to act on their own behalf and petition the Supreme Court to apply a punishment for that
contempt or perjury. At the time, the Government said that was not necessary. The
Opposition believed it was necessary because the existing Act provides that the Royal
Commissioners must make application to the Attorney General to have a contempt of the
Royal Commission dealt with. It is the Attorney General's prerogative to refer that matter to
a superior court for punishment. There has been a contempt of the Royal Commission and
the commissioners, by virtue of the Statute, must refer that contempt to the Attorney General.
I question the Attorney General's right to recommend the punishment of someone for
contempt of the Royal Commission, because he is a member of this Government and he is
intricately involved in WA Inc.
The SPEAKER: Order! I am sorry to interrupt the member, but there was a stranger on the
floor of the House again. The practice of staff of members and Ministers entering this
Chamber has to stop. It has happened on a number of occasions. I have written to Ministers
and to some members advising them that their staff are not entitled to come onto the floor of
the House. I should not need to do that. I advise all members that their staff are not
permitted on the floor of the House. I do not know who they are. However, there is an
obligation on each member to tell members of his staff not to enter this Chamber. 1.
apologise again for interrupting the member for Applecross.
Mr LEWIS: Thank you, Mr Speaker. This Royal Commission is inquiring into the affairs of
the Government and into serious allegations made about this Government. The Attorney
General is a very senior member of Cabinet. He is the responsible officer to do certain things
prescribed by the Statute. He has, on his own admission, been involved in dealings that have
been cited in the terms of reference for investigation; that is, the Bell share deal and the like.
Of course, he is great friends with his colleagues in the Government. The point I am making
is that when. a friend of Brian Burke is alleged, on instruction from or request by Brian
Burke, to have attempted to intimidate a witness, and that is proved, a contempt of the
commission has occurred. Who adjudicates on the matter? Who makes a decision about
whether the contempt will be prosecuted? Not the Royal Commissioners. The Attorney
General makes that decision because it is his duty to refer that contempt to a superior court
for punishment. The Attorney General is wearing two hats.
Mr Graham: Don't we have a trial in the middle somewhere?
Mr Cunningham: This is a kangaroo court.
Mr LEWIS: When will it be the member's turn to go to the commission?
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Mr Cunningham: I have not been invited.
Mr LEWIS: Was the member not involved in the fundraising?
Mr Graham interjected.
Mr LEWIS: What about the member's $20 000; where did that come from?
Mr Graham: What $20 000?
Mr LEWIS: The $20 000 that the member is supposed to have got. Did he not get $20 000?
Mr Graham: Let me challenge you to something, sport.
The SPEAKER: Order!
Mrs Beggs: How much money did you get and where did it come from?
Mr LEWIS: What about the inister's money?
Mr Graham: You suggest that to me outside this place and you will see what happens, pal.
You will pay my mortgage.

Point of Order
Mr CLARKO: This matter is extraneous to the argument but it is important. Yesterday, and
again today, when the member for Piilbara interjected, the person controlling the volume of
the microphones raised the member's level. That is inappropriate. I do not believe the
interjector should be given an entitlement greater than the person on his feet. I understand
that when the microphones were first introduced - I was here at the time - they were never
meant to be used so that one voice would have an advantage over the person making the
speech. That happened a moment ago. The interjector's voice came through louder.
The SPEAKER: I understand -
Mr Catania: That is a microphone for the boys.
The SPEAKER: Order! I am about to give up and go to lunch. I understand that there is no
control over volume on any of the speakers.
Mr CLARKO: I was told that before and that is incorrect.
The SPEAKER: Order! Will the member come to order or shut up, whichever he
understands best.
Mr CLARKO: I do not like your saying things that are incorrect, Mr Speaker.
The SPEAKER: Order! I am advised that there is no individual volume control on any of
the microphones. However, it is improper to turn on the microphone of an interjector who
has not been given the go ahead by the person speaking. That has been taken down by
Hansard which controls the system and hopefully that procedure will stop. Does that satisfy
the member for Marmnion?
Mr CLARKO: I appreciate your help, sir.

Debate Resumed
Mr LEWIS: Perhaps members will now understand the reason that I sometimes need to
shout.
T'he SPEAKER: I have not heard the member shout!
Mr LEWIS: I was going to refer to the moneys given to the inister for Transport, but I will
not delay the debate because it can wait for another rime.
Mrs Beggs: Go for it! Say what you like and at the same time tell me who donated to your
campaign and under what circumstances. Put your mouth where your money is.
Mr LEWIS: I have now had art invitation to explain to the House that during the 1989
election campaign there was some controversy about a certain marina.
Mrs Beggs: It was 1986. The marina was well and truly built by 1989 and hundreds of
thousands of people were visiting it every week. Get your facts right!
Mr LEWIS: All right, it was the 1986 election campaign.
Several members irneijected.
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Mr LEWIS: It does not change the substance of what I am about to say. Just because
Brian Burke carted around $ 100 000 in a paper bag back in 1984, it does not change the
facts.
Mr Catania: Get your facts straight before you open your mouth.
Mrs Beggs: Tell us about the marina.
Mr LEWIS: In 1985, in the lead up to the 1986 election, there was a Statewide controversy
over the proposal to build the Hfiliarys Marina and the Government was very nervous about
it'
Mrs Beggs: I wasn't; I was very confident about it.
Mr LEWIS: The Minister for Transport was confident because she, through die leader's
account, employed a person full rime to run a public relations campaign to convince the
public of Western Australia that it was a good thing to do.
Mrs Beggs: Who was that?
Mr LEWIS: If the Minister wants that person's name, I will give it to her.
Mrs Beggs: I know nothing about a PR campaign.
Mr LEWIS: That person was paid, through the Minister's electorate office and the office of
Minister Edwards, for 12 months to run a public campaign. Members will remember that the
marina was a touchy subject in the northern suburbs. Is the Minister denying it?
Mrs Beggs: There was no PR person -

Mr LEWIS: That person was paid through the Minister's electorate office and the funds
camne from the leader's account.
Mrs Beggs: Did they?
Mr LEWIS: Is that true?
Mrs Beggs: Not to my knowledge.
Mr LEWIS: The Minister does not know. Would she like me to remind her further?
Several members interjected.
Mr Catania: Give us the facts.
Mr LEWIS: I am indicating to the House what these moneys were used for.
Mrs Beggs: No, you are not. You are making allegations.
Mr LEWIS: All these moneys were inveigled from people in this Stare on the basis of
preferment. In other words. "You scratch my back and I will scratch yours." These moneys
poured in for die favours of Government and they are the facts. What sort of situation is it
when a Premier of this State takes moneys that have been donated on the basis of being.
inveigled for election purposes and buys stamp collections and gold and then sells them and
puts the money in his own R & I Bank account? Is that not corruption?
Mr Graham: Why don't you let the Royal Commission decide? That is what it is there for.
Mr Cunningham: He wants to make this a kangaroo court.
Mr LEWIS: The member for Marangaroo must be embarrassed because he is at the heart of
it a. He must be embarrassed when the people he approached to screw for a donation now
ask him why Terry Burke received 25 per cent of the don ations. What percentage did the
member receive?
Mr Cunningham: Not one cent.
Mr LEWIS: Are not members opposite embarrassed that Terry Burke received $600 000?
Several members interjected.
Mr Graham: I am embarrassed that Joe McCarthy is still alive.
Mr LEWIS: I heard the member for Kalgoorlie say that three weeks ago.
Mr Graham: We used to watch this on television.
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Several members interjected.
Mr LEWIS: This argument about McCarthyism and some sort of feeding frenzy is a lot of
rot! A feeding frenzy indeed! A frenzy of absolute corruption.
Mr Cunningham: You absolute scum bag!
Several members inteiJected.

Withdrawal of Remark
Mr GRAHAM: Mr Speaker, on a -
Mr LEWIS: I was going to request a withdrawal of remark by the member who called me a
scum bag.
The SPEAKER: I will take the request for a withdrawal of remark from the member for
Pibara first, and following the discharge of that I will take the request from the member for
Applecross.
Mr GRAHAM: Mr Speaker, in this debate you have many times told the member for
Applecross that allegations that this Government or any individuals are corrupt are improper.
The member has done it again and he should withdraw his remark.
The SPEAKER: One has to be very careful about the way one makes allegations in this
place. It is my view that on the occasion I asked the member to withdraw he clearly said - I
hesitate to use the words again - that this incumbent Government is corrupt. That is highly
improper and is not acceptable in this place. I asked that his comment be withdrawn. While
on this occasion he used the word "corrupt" I am not convinced he was using it in the same
way and I do not think I should ask him to withdraw his statement. I will now take the
request for a withdrawal of remark from the member for Applecross.
Mr LEWIS: Mr Speaker, I do think that calling someone a scum bag is rather
unparliamentary, and I ask that the comment be withdrawn.
The SPEAKER: I am at a loss; if a member said that, he should withdraw it.
Mr CUNNINGHAM: I made that assertion; it is true.
Mr Catania: He did not say "scum bag"; he said, "absolute scum bag".
The SPEAKER: Members are beginning to get a little bit out of control, as far as I am
concerned. Members of this place should be honourable enough to stand up and simply
withdraw a remark if they make an error. I am still left in the position of not knowing
whether die member said it because I was paying attention to the member for Applecross. If
the member made that remark he should stand up and withdraw it.
Mr CUNNINGHAM: I withdraw.
The SPEAKER: I take this opportunity to advise the House that the debate is straying from
the Bill. While I do not take objection to the debate straying a little, members are straying
too far from the Bill and we are not achieving anything.

Debate Resiuned
M LEWIS: The Opposition believes it is totally inappropriate for the Attorney General,
who is an integral part of the Executive of Government, to preside over and to make a
determination on whether someone should be referred to a superior court for punishment for
contempt of the Royal Commission. Previously I sough: an amendment in this House to this
legislation to allow Royal Commissioners on their own vote to be able to refer a case
involving someone who is in contempt of the Royal Commission directly to a superior court
or to the Supreme Court. The Government did not accept my suggestion, and I draw it to the
attention of members now because there appears to be an allegation of contempt of the Royal
Commission. It may be that the Royal Commissioners will find it necessary to refer that
contempt to the Attorney General and he will be put in an invidious position, bearing in mind
his closeness to the Government and the Executive, and perhaps even his friendship with the
former Premier, Brian Burke, and Mr Hale. I do not know. The Government should
reconsider that amendment and accept it, if it is proffered in another place. It is important for
the Government to divore itself from this situation to avoid any allegations being made that
the Attorney General may not be carrying out his duties in accordance with the Statutes.
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I also draw the attention of the Premier to the tenns of reference of this Royal Commission
and the inconsistency in, or perhaps inadequacy of, the opening clause. For the benefit of the
House I quote from chose terms of reference -

By this commission issued with the advice and consent of the Executive Council, I,
the Governor -

(1) Appoint you to be a Royal Commission to inquire and report as
follows:

The following important point must be clearly understood -

1. To inquire whether there has been -

(a) corruppuon,
(b) illegal conduct; or
(c) improper conduct,
by any person or corporation in the affairs, investment decisions and business
dealings of the Government of Western Australia or its agencies,
instrumentalities and corporations in respect of the matters referred to in
Schedule 1,

This pant of the terms of reference contains an anomaly and, since this point should be
clarified, I ask the Premier to make a -clear statement on the intention of these terms of
reference. Although the Royal Commission is required to inquire into all these matters, it is
required to report only whether -

(d) any matter should be referred to an appropriate authority with a view to the
institution of criminal proceedings; or

(e) changes in the law of the State, or in administrative or decision making
procedures, are necessary or desirable in the public interest.

The terms state - perhaps inadvertently - that although the Royal Commission must inquire
into corruption, illegal conduct or improper conduct, it is required to report only on whether
someone should be prosecuted or changes should be made in certain areas. The implication
is that the Royal Commission is not required to report on improper conduct. The point I
make is very clearly illustrated by former Premier Brian Burke who publicly, on just about
every other day, announces that nothing he has done is improper. He makes those
announcements with eyes open wide and a plausible look on his face. That may be his
estimation of the circumstances, but who decides what is "improper conduct"? What is
improper conduct? A person unfortunate enough to be born into a family whose members
are convicted felons who do not understand the norms of civilised society will obviously
have an entirely different understanding of the term 'proper conduct't from that which
perhaps I have. It is all very well for Mr Burke, with his keen knowledge of how to present.
an argument and his fine style of oratory, to convince a gullible public that nothing he has
done is improper, but we must all remember that his statement is based on his personal
judgment. I suggest that the assessment of what is proper or improper conduct should be
made by the Royal Commissioners, and not by Mr Burke.
Mr Graham: Nor by the member for Appleqoss.
Mr LEWIS: Yes, I accept that.
Mr Graham: We have finally cracked it.
Mr LEWIS: The member for Pilbara. has not cracked anything; he is a goose. Everyone's
understanding of levels of propriety- and ethics is subjective. Brian Burke's estimation of
propriety is so far removed from mine and from that of members on this side of the House
that the difference cannot be measured.
Mr Read: We thank our lucky stars for that.
Mr LEWIS: I have drawn out the member for Murray to make his third maiden speech!
Mr Macinnon: How much cash did the member for Murray get for his election campaign?
Mr Read: Nothing.
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Mrs Beggs: How much did the member for Applecross get?
Msr LEWIS: All the accounts on my election campaign have been properly delivered to the
Royal Commission by the chainnan of my finance committee. I am not aware of the
amounts involved;, I have nothing to do with those sonts of things because members on this
side of the House understand the propriety of not being involved in raising money. I have
teased the monkeys today; if one pokes a few sticks at them, they soon start squealing. This
issue revolves around the definitions of "propriety" and "impropriety" and, because the terms
of reference give no instruction to the Royal Commission to report on impropriety, I ask the
Premier to clearly state in this House that it is the intention of the Government that the Royal
Commissioners repont any cuses of impropriety. If that is the desire of the Government, the
current terms of reference are not adequate. I know that the Opposition wants these matters
to be reported, as do the public of Western Australia. I want to know whether the
Government wants the Royal Commissioners to report on any improper conduct. It would be
very simple for the Premier to stand in this place and say, "Yes, we expect the
commissioners, even though it is not within their terms of reference, to report on any
impropriety. We want the commissioners to report where they see impropriety has
occurred.' flhat is an important point. I challenge the Premier to make perfectly clear what
the Government intends to do and whether it will amplify that need for the commissioners to
report on impropriety.
I can remember coming into this place at the time of the McCusker investigation. When
Mr McCusker was to be appointed by the Government I took part in a debate in this place on
the terms of reference, as did many members of the Opposition. I said during the debate to
then Premier Dowding and then Deputy Premier Parker.- the two disgraced people who have
since been sacked by their own colleagues - that the terms of reference were inadequate. We
were told that they were not and that Mr McCusker would do his job as he saw fit. When
Mr McCusker reported - a report found subsequently to be totally inadequate and not
travelling a millimetre along the line toward exposing matters of Government that needed to
be exposed - it was said that he had not had instructions or terms of reference to inquire into
the Government's dealings with Rothwells. The Government pleaded at the time that that
was not part of his terms of reference. What an easy out! He was saying, "I would have to
be a dummy not to see what happened, but I do not have to report on it." The Premier should
say here today that she thinks that the commissioners should have the power to report
improprieties and that it was because of an oversight in framing the terms of reference that
they were not required to do so. The Opposition supports the amendments.
MR COWAN (Merredin - Leader of the National Party) [11. 42 am]: The National Party
supports the amendments, which primarily do two things: First, they put beyond doubt the
ability of the commissioners to sit separately. Most members of this House would have read
the comments made by the commissioners when they first sat and indicated that they would
sit both jointly and separately as the occasion required. One of the reasons given for sitting
jointly was that where evidence was given by a number of witnesses about the same subject
they would find it much easier to determine the credibility of those witnesses while sitting
together as opposed to sitting independently and hearing evidence from different witnesses
and then having to draw a conclusion. The commissioners said that they preferred to sit
together on issues where they might have to make a decision about the credibility of the
evidence given by one witness as against the evidence given by another witness and
preferred to hear those witnesses together. I respect that point of view. However, if the time
taken by the commissioners to deal with the Fremantle Gas and Coke Co Ltd inquiry is
indicative of the time that will be taken on all of the other matters they are charged with
investigating it is clear that unless they sit separately the Royal Commission will still be
sitting when this Government's term of office expires.
I think that most people in Western Australia would like to see the Royal Commission
conduct a full inquiry, there is no doubt about that. However, by the same token, they want it
to do so speedily. I think the Premier said in her second reading speech in relation to this
amendment, that the commissioners would not like their capacity to sit separately challenged
by any person appearing before the commission. The terms of reference allow the
commissioners to sit separately but the Act puts the matter in doubt. This amendment will
clarify the situation and put their capacity to sit separately beyond any doubt. If that makes a
contribution to speeding up the processes of the Royal Commission, it is an amendment that
should be welcomed by all members of this House.
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The second amendment is one I have no doubt raises questions with persons who have
concern for civil liberties. It gives power to the commissioners to obtain evidence. It should
be noted that the commissioners have been careful in seeking to have their powers for the
gathering of evidence apply through the issue of a warrant by the Supreme Court. That
should, to some extent, allay the fears of any persons who feel that the commissioners will be
somewhat heavy handed when calling for evidence or having evidence presented to them by
way of documents and forms or ocher than by oral evidence given in person by witnesses.
The Royal Commission has been given the power to summon anybody to appear and give
evidence and those persons summonsed are unable to refuse to attend. I assume that power
will be given to all future Royal Commissions because the Royal Commissions Act was
amended to bring that power into effect.
In this case, where a person is compelled to appear before the commission it would be
appropriate where the commissioners believe other forms of evidence such as documents
should be presented that they have an increased power to command that those documents be
presented for their perusal. It can be argued successfully that the commissioners might have
some difficulty in having those documents presented under present law; that is, a warrant
must be issued and the police in the execution of that warrant must be satisfied that there are
reasonable grounds to expect chat an offence has been committed. In this case the
commissioners are conducting an inquiry into matters where it cannot necessarily be
determined that an offence has been committed. For that reason, and even though they want
the documents to be presented to the commission, it is clear there could be grounds for
objecting to the execution of a search warrant or even the granting of such a wan-at. Just as
members of the Western Australian public are compelled to appear before the Royal
Commission in person, so too is it fitting that any documents which the commission believes
are appropriate or relevant to the matters it is investigating should be required to be presented
to the Royal Commission. So while some people who are concerned about civil liberties
may object to these additional powers being granted to the commission, I believe most
people will acknowledge that there is a reasonable safeguard, through the issue by the
Supreme Court of a search warrant, and that those documents should be obtainable by chat
means.
I turn now to the emphasis which has been given by the media to the evidence presented to
the Royal Commission. It grieves me somewhat to chink that some of those media outlets -
and I refer particularly to The West Australian - had no interest at all in these events at the
time of their occurrence; they were not something to be reported. Recently one of niy
colleagues asked his research officer to extract, where possible, all the Press cuttings that
deal with the issues about which the Royal Commission has been asked to report, going back
to the time of their occurrence. In most instances those Press cuttings reflect support for the
actions of the Government and the decisions which it made leading to the position where this
Royal Commission was forced upon it by popular demand. Had slightly more attention been
given by the Ness, and had more competent investigative journalism been conducted by the
media at the time chose events occurred, the role of watch dog - which one usually expects to
be in place and jealously guarded by journalists and other sections of the media - would not
have effectively disappeared. I have also been critical of this Government and its
predecessors for removing over a time, by their politicisation of the Public Service, the watch
dog role which is created by having in senior positions efficient public servants who can
provide a check and balance against some of the decisions or initiatives of Government. I do
not know whether members of the media were mesmerised by the capacity of -Mr Burke, who
was a former journalist, but they failed in their duty to act as a watch dog for society.
Just as the media neglected their duty at the dine these actions occurred, they now seem to
have gone full circle and are treating the Royal Commission as some carnival which they can
report ad nauseam. I put to the Government the rather flippant suggestion that if it wants to
offset the cost of this Royal Commission - and the cost will be substantial, and will have to
be picked up by the taxpayers - it should think seriously about offering to the media the
publishing or media rights to the Royal Commission, in the same way as the exclusive rights
to broadcast major sporting events are offered for tender. Perhaps the Government could
make some money out of the Royal Commission in that way.
Dr Gallop: Microeconomic reform!
Mr COWAN: That may not be a bad idea. One of the major arguments that the Government
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put forward as an excuse for its not establishing a Royal Commission was that there was the
distinct possibility that the course of justice may be obstructed in the future because of the
publicity given to the evidence presented to the Royal Commission. My opinion, which is on
record, is that the Royal Commission should always have been supported, but it camne about
two years too late. We must remember that the Royal Commission's role is not to prosecute.
It can only inquire, repon, and make recommendations. It will be the duty of the courts to
prosecute; or perhaps the special task force which was established under Mr McCusker could
have its operations broadened so that it can become the vehicle through which some of the
prosecutions can be initiated. However, by the time we get to that stage it may be far too late
and we may find that many of the charges that could be laid will be almost impossible to be
heard without the trial of those people being prejudiced in some way. That is a matter of
grave concern, but the vast majority of people in Western Australia wanted a Royal
Commission, and I think most people would accept that is the price they may have to pay.
It was stated in the Royal Commission's terms of reference that the commissioners could sit
jointly or separately. However, that was not made clear when the Act was amended. It is
appropriate that we amend the Act now to put that beyond any legal doubt. It is also
appropriate that the commission have the capacity to require evidence in the form of
documentation to be presented to it, just as individuals are required to appear before the
Royal Commission, The safeguard that a search warrant be issued through the Supreme
Court should be satisfactory to the majority of people, and they should not feel that that
encroaches in any way on their rights. As a consequence, we support the legislation.
Debate adjourned, on motion by Mr Plearce (Leader of the House).

GRIEVANCE - PRIMARY PRODUCTS PROCESSING
Pulp Mill Establishment

MR THOMAS (Cockburn) [12.01 pm]: I wish to address a grievance to the Minister for
State Development in his capacity as the Minister responsible for the industry agreement
Acts. My grievance concerns the lack of further processing of the State's primary products,
and in particular what I see as a potential opportunity to establish a pulp mill in this Stare. It
is critically important for the economic development of our State to promote further
processing of our primary products- Members in this House and people elsewhere often
lament the fact that most of the primary products of our State are exported overseas virtually
unprocessed. A substantial proportion of the mineral products of our State are exported as
unprocessed ore. Those which are processed, such as alumina, are taken only to an early
stage of processing, and there is very little, if any, manufacturing of the products from the
State's primary produce. The position is similar with agricultural products. Much of our
wool is exported without even being washed, and a substantial amount of food produce is
exported without being manufactured or processed to any great extent towards the products
which they will ultimately become. Many of the agreement Acts under which major
industries of the State are conducted contain "further processing" clauses, but these clauses
cannot affect the underlying economics of industries, It is essential for Governments to do
what they can to reduce the factor costs of those industries and to seek to identify
opportunities which might arise in world markets to encourage further processing.
Recently our party held a meeting in Bunbury. I have been to Bunbury many times, as have,
I am sure, most members of this House. It is anathema to me to see that huge pile of
woodchips on the wharf for export as unprocessed woodchips.
Mr Cowan: About two years ago your Government was heralding the fact that those
contracts had been extended to 1997.
Mr THOMAS: I am not saying that they should not be extended.
Mr Cowan: You will never get a pulp mill without that volume of chips which is being
exported.
Mr THOMAS: The Act under which that agreement operates has an obligation for the
proponent of that industry to examine the feasibility of a pulp mill, and if it is feasible to
establish it. The point I am making is that, as is so often the case with these "further
processing" clauses in agreement Acts, they cannot affect the underlying economics. If a
proposal does not appear to the proponent to be economic, it is very difficult to require it to
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continue. However, I believe there is likely to be an opportunity - and the literature on the
subject would suggest that there is likely to be the opportunity towards the end of the
century - for the establishment of a pulp industry in Australia. and possibly in Western
Australia. We should be involved in seeking it, because it is anathema to me to visit
Bunbury and see that very visible mountain of woodehips on the wharf while on that samet
wharf, and on other wharfs, rolls of newsprint and other paper products are being imported.
We are importing vast amounts of paper, which requires the expenditure of foreign currency,
and exporting only partly processed or virtually unprocessed products in the form of
woodehips.
Members will be aware of the controversy in Tasmania which resulted from the proposal to
construct a pulp mill at Wesley Vale. The Cornmionwealth established an inquiry, which was
conducted by the CSIRO. A report was published, titled "Pulp Mills - Modem Technology
and Environmental Protection'. Following that report, guidelines were drawn up to deal with
the environmental effects of pulp mills. Any pulp mill to be established in Australia would
have to meet these guidelines. In addition any pulp mill established in this State would have
to satisfy our Environmental Protection Authority. I believe it is possible for pulp mills to be
established which would be acceptable in an environmental sense to the people who live in
the vicinity.
One thing we need to consider, as a community generally, is that up to now we have lived in
an economy where we have produced primary products from mining and agriculture. We
have been exporting them with virtually no processing, so we do not have the experience in
our communities of sophisticated industrial plants. The most sophisticated industrial plants
we have had are crushers and primary ore processing machinery, which is fairly easy to
understand, and people are used to it. When we talk about more sophisticated industrial
processes, there is often opposition, but I suspect in many cases the reaction is often a fear of
the unknown. If the processes are explained, and if the most sophisticated technologies
available are used, it is often possible to set up sophisticated industrial processes which will
be good neighbours to the people who live in the vicinity and the community generally.
When considering pulp mills and similar proposals, we must also consider the source of the
resource upon which that industry is based. In recent years the standards which people in the
wider community expect to be applied to the management of our forests have changed from
the days when the Wood Chipping Industry Agreement Act first went through this
Parliament in 1969. What was acceptable in 1969 is certainly not acceptable in 1991. The
origin of the resource to feed a pulp industry in this State is quite different from that
envisaged in 1969. The Premier has announced that woodohipping in old growth native
forests will be phased out by the end of this century. It is also quite clear that there is a
considerable resource from thinnings; and from plantations sufficient to enable a woodchip
industry to continue in this State in perpetuity without violating old growth native forests.
Are we to continue to be a State which exports unprocessed wood - being the most basic
level of processing - or axe we to be a State which will obtain the economic benefits of
creating jobs involved in the, actual pulp industry, and perhaps undertaking further
manufacturing? Are we to derive the economic benefits of no longer having to buy overseas
products which we need simply because we are not manufacturing them here? On my
reading of the literature, I understand that towards the end of this decade a window of
opportunity will occur in the international pulp market, and there will be an opportunity for a
pulp industry to be established here, and perhaps elsewhere in Australia. Our competitors
overseas will certainly be looking at establishing industries to meet this international market.
It is my view that at this stage we should seek proponents for such an industry in this State
and see if proposals cannot be put forward which are acceptable to the wider community and
to the community in the area where such a mill would be established.
Mr House: It would help in land conservation because farmers could deliver straw and it
could be used as a by-product.
Mr THOMAS: The member would be aware of proposals of that nature, but I am talking
about an industry based on woodchips. I suspect it would be situated in a different area from
one based on straw. They are not mutually exclusive - we could have both - but we are
talking about a growing international market. It is my view that we should seek expressions
of interest to see if a pulp industry can be established in this State to use the woodchips
which we are producing and will continue to produce for the foreseeable futur.
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MR TAYLOR (Kailgoorlie - Minister for S tate Development) [ 12. 10 pm): I welcome the
contribution of the member for Cockburn to the debate on the better use of Western
Australia's raw materials. I will outline briefly the benefits a pulp mill would bring to this
State. It would involve an investment of about $1 billion for a reasonable, world size pulp
mill. As to value adding, at the moment with woodehipping we have value adding of about
$80 per tonne, whereas with a bleach process pulp mill the value adding would be
approximately $750 per tonne. From the point of view of export income alone, the current
export income from woodchips is about $60 million per year, with a pulp mill of 450 000
tonnes' capacity the export income to this State would be $340 million per year. As for
employment and construction, a construction work force of about 2 000 people would be
required and there would be indirect employment opportunities on an ongoing basis for at
least 1 600 people; plus, of course, those involved in producing the raw materials for that
industry.
The issues concerning the establishment of a pulp mill in Western Australia are somewhat
varied. The first and most critical issue is that of the resource that is available. We have
made it quite clear, and the member for Cockburn has pointed out, that in relation to
woodchips, come the latter part of this decade, in Western Australia we will ensure - and in
fact the agreement ensures - that no longer will we be woodchipping old growth native
forests in this State; rather, we wrnl be relying on chinnings, residue and plantation forestry.
We have in this State the opportunity to produce in the latter part of this decade - in fact, by
the time the pulp mill would get off the ground, probably early in the next century -
something like 1.2 million tonnes per year of resources frm plantation forests in Western
Australia. As well, from both forest and sawmill residues we could probably find at least
another 600 000 tonnes per year of the necessary input, giving us a mill of at least, in that
case, 1.6 million tonnes of resource available to it, and that would be more than adequate to
provide a mill of world class capacity.
Mr Omnodei: Will it be a chlorine mill?
Mr TAYLOR: I have not said whether it will be kraft or chlorine. I have said that, come the
latter part of this century, the resource will be available for a pulp mill in this State; and,
given the option of woodchipping or a pulp mill, the pulp mill option is far better for value
adding for Western Australia. As the member for Cockburn pointed out, under the
Agreement Act with Bunning Timber Holdings Ltd and WA Chip and Pulp Co Pty Ltd those
companies have an obligation to investigate the whole question of value adding in this State,
and the obvious value adding path in that respect is a pulp mill.
Another critical issue is the availability of water, because a pulp mill has enormous water
requirements - about 20 million to 25 million cubic metres would be required. That amount
of water could be found in the south west of this State, in such areas as Kemenon, Manjimup
and the sunkdands. As well, it may be possible to seek to use some of what might be
described as the more brackish water from the Wellington Damn; so it is possible to find the
water resources that would be needed if a pulp mill were to be established in Western
Australia.
Another critical issue is that of effluent - how it might best be disposed of, and where the
outfall for such effluent would best be placed. Some members might recall that that was one
of the most critical issues when this matter was on the agenda a couple of years ago. In my
view the Federal guidelines and the Environmental Protection Authority guidelines for the:
establishment of a pulp mill would require that the effluent results of a modern pulp mill
were acceptable to almost the entire community.
There is no doubt that a pulp mill will add greatly to value adding in Western Austraia if we
can get one off the ground. I believe this State has the potentialto establish a world scale
export pulp mill in the south west. That could be added to if River House Group Pty Ltd, for
example, were able to get its proposed straw based pulp mill off the ground in the northern
wheatbelt; and perhaps one or two other opportunities will arise in the wheatbelt for a straw
based mill. I hope that proposition will turn out to be an economic one. However, like this
suggestion from the member for Cockburn, it comes down to a matter of economics; it comes
down to a matter of those who are in a position to be proponents for this kind of proposition
being able to make the judgment that a window of opportunity exists for a profitable pulp
mill to get off the ground. That is the most critical issue of all.
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As to the involvement of the Government, a group of officers have for some time been
working on an options paper to examine our stance on a pulp mill in this Stare. Some
officers have been involved in a number of conferences around the world, working directly
with the Federal Government on this issue over the past year or so, and the Federal
Government has put approximately $15 milion aside for a national pulp and paper research
program. The State Government is directly involved in that programn and has an officer on
the program's advisory board. The State has participated in rounds of talks with the Federal
Government about guidelines for establishing a bleach krafr pulp mill to be based somewhere
in Australia- I believe two opportunities exist in Australia, one itn the Eastern States and one
in Western Australia.
The history of this matter is interesting, because if we were to establish a pulp mill in
Western Australia the major resource to be used would be the Eucalyptus globulun
plantations which are well and truly under way in the southern part of the State. Many years
ago it was considered that eucalypts did not provide the type of resource necessary to
produce good quality pulp and therefore good quality paper. Work done here in Western
Australia at the Perth Technical College back in the 1920s proved that Australian eucalypts
did provide the basis for good quality pulp, and therefore good quality paper, to be produced.
Nothing was done with that research until people in Spain and South America planted
enormous plantations of Australian eucalypts, from which they began to produce the sont of
pulp now required around the world for fine quality paper; so that very early research was
done here in Perth 40 or 50 years ago and it is only now that we are proposing to take
advantage of it.
I believe the Western Australian Government is in a position to take advantage of the
economics of today, and the available resources, and pursue the issue raised in this House
today by the member for Cockburn; always bearing in mind that whatever we do will be
done with the strictest possible environmental guidelines. In the end the critical issue, not
only in relation to environmental guidelines, is whether it is economic to establish a pulp mill
in this State. We as a Government are not prepared to build it, but opportunities exist for
private enterprise in this State today, and perhaps outside it, to examine this issue closely, If
they choose to do so they will receive our support, knowing full well that we can provide the
resources, background and strength necessary to establish such a pulp mill. It would be done
in full cooperation with the Federal Government and, of course, with the people who live in
the south west of our State.

GRIEVANCE - ELECTRICITY COSTS
MR KODELKE (Nollamara) [12.20 pm]: I address my grievance, which relates to the cost
of electricity in Western Australia, to the Minister for Fuel and Energy.
At this time of high unemployment I am sure it is a matter of concern to all members of this
House that we are not able to provide employment for so many Western Australians, and
when we consider the downstream processing of our minerals and agricultural products we
must take into account the cost of electricity in the production of those commodities. The
Power Options for Western Australia report - or the Harman Committee report, as it is
commonly called - turned its attention to assessing the percentage of the costs of producing
various commodities which could be attributed to electricity. I will give just a few of those,
to indicate the importance of the pricing of electricity to the further processing of our mineral
and agricultural products.
Western Australia is a very large supplier of alumina. The percentage of the cost of the
market value of alumina is given as 4.4 per cent whereas if we move to the production of
metal aluminiumn the additional component is 40.6 percent. With iron, which we
unfortunately do not process in any real way despite the fact that we are such a large supplier
of iron ore, the direct extraction of the ore requires electricity estimated at 5.5 per cent of the
market value of the product. If we employ an electric arc furnace to produce steel, the
requirement is for a further 11.6 per cent of the total cost of the commodity. Nickel is
important for the Western Australian economy; the electricity required in the production of
granules comprises two per cent of the total market value: to produce metal involves another
2.1 per cent. To produce silicon, 40 per cent of the market value is taken up with the cost of
electricity. To produce the pigment from titanium, a mineral sand produced in Western

1059



Australia, the electricity component is 13.5 per cent, while electricity comprises 20 per cent
of the cost of producing the metal. That range of percentages indicates that the cost of
electricity is an important factor. With percentage costs ranging from two to 40 per cent, it is
clear that some products have a competitive advantage, with a relatively low electricity
component; for others the electricity component is a large factor. So, other matters besides
gas and electricity need to be taken into account. Using the same report, we can compare the
cost of electricity in Western, Australia with other States, and we find that the cost in Western
Australia is the highest in the nation.
Mr Blaikie: Would the member be disturbed about what the Australian Council of Trade
Unions and the Waterside Workers Federation are doing about the industrial relations
agreement handed down recently?
Mr KOBELKE: In the limited time available, I do not have the opportunity to address a
wide range of issues. I wish to address the importance of gas andeleciricity. I will retrn to
the members of the Opposition and take up the matters where the Opposition has been
particularly culpable in ensuring that we are in such a deep hole as a result of the decisions of
former Governments.
The cost of electricity is a complex issue. I do not wish to suggest that the figures are
absolute. However, they give some indication of the cost of electricity in Western Australia.
The cost per kilowatt hour for Western Australia is 100; South Australia 9.50; Queensland
8.40; and New South Wales 8.30. In order to attract to Western Australia the industries
which will create jobs, we need to be able to compete with other Australian States and, of
course, with other countries. If we allow such a differential to continue or to expand we will
find it very difficult to attract those enterprises to Western Australia. We must try to
establish a competitive advantage so that we can offer the infrastructure and many other
support facilities to attract industries, but at the same time we must reduce the cost of
electricity so that those developments may take place in Western Australia.
A great number of reasons exist for the high cost of electricity in Western Australia, and I
will allude to a few of them. First, the production of electricity in Western Australia is based
largely on coal from Collie. That coal is of a lower quality and is more expensive to extract
than that from mines in Queensland and New South Wales. We must live with that. Coal is
a resource of which we can take advantage but if we are to attract industry we must realise
that we are starting a step behind the other States as a result of the quality and nature of the
resource. Second, we have a large grid system in Western Australia and the same rates for
electricity are charged throughout the far flung areas of the State as are charged in the
metropolitan area. That decision was made by the Government and it is one which I support;
nevertheless it impacts on the pricing of electricity. We must also consider the labour arnd
management practices in. power stations which in some cases have led to overmanning and to
low generating capacities. We have had to live with those problems, and the Government is
addressing the issues. I will be interested to hear the comments of the Minister on actions
taken in those areas. The contractual arrangements for the supply of coal and gas have
required SECWA to stockpile coal and gas. An inventory has built up for which we are
paying but which we cannot use. Obviously that impacts on the cost of electricity. The
Kwinana power station was located to take advantage of low cost fuel oil prior to 1974, but
the increase in the cost of. oil required conversion to coal involving a fairly large cost. The
station's running costs are obviously very high, it being far removed from the coal fields.
That is another factor which leads to higher electricity costs. The major capital projects
undertaken by SECWA which provide the overwhelming bulk of our electricity supplies
were based on decisions which were not made with the total overview of the best interests of
Western Australia. The Muja power station could have been better planned and put together
so as to be more efficient. The Kwinana power station has had to be converted to coal at a
high cost and it is not well sited to achieve the greatest efficiency. The north west pipeline is
a large financial burden and has added to ourdb commitments. In addition, the "cake or
pay" contract for gas from the north west has locked us into a very expensive fuel source
which we cannot use.
Several members interjected.
Mr KOBELKE: Members opposite may wish to interject, but the fact is that the basic
decisions which led to the high cost of electricity in Western Australia were made by
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previous Liberal Governments. They were knee jerk reactions and they were not made in a
considered way to ensure that electricity production in this Stare would well serve the overall
needs of Western Australia. I therefore ask the Minister how he and this Government intend
to overcome this situation.
[The member's time expirettI
DR GALLOP (Victoria Park - Minister for Fuel and Energy) [12.30 pm]: The member for
Nollarnara was about to ask me how the Government has sought to reduce the high
electricity prices in this State.
Mr Minson: You did not do so well with the coal miners.
Dr GALLOP: We will talk about the coal miners shortly.
The member for Nollanara correctly pointed out that historical factors lie behind high
electricity prices in this State, and one was the monopoly situation which prevailed for a long
time. The member referred to the take-or-pay agreement and the high debt associated with
the North West Shelf gas pipeline, which is a large parn of the electricity cost structure in this
State.
Several members interjected.
Dr GALLOP: It is no good the Opposition bleating about that; it should acknowledge the
role the Government has played in bringing down electricity prices.
The member for Nollamnara also refenred to the technical and geological factors which prevail
in our coalfields- The question has been asked: How will the Government reverse the
situation? Two concepts are being tackled by this Government, and it must gall the member
for Cotxesloe and others to see our achievements.
Several members interjected.
The DEPUTY SPEAKER: Order! Members of the Opposition should contain themselves.
Perhaps this debate has sparked off rather a rowdy reaction. Intrjections made one at a time
allow the debate to be followed, but a barrage of interjections. as occurred when the member
for Nollaniara was on his feet and again now with the Minister, prevent the debate from
being followed. I ask members to control the number of interjections.
Dr GALLOP: The Government is applying two ideas to the industry which will bring about
significant changes over time to enable us to achieve our objective of a 25 per cent reduction
in electricity prices during this decade. The first concept is competition; the second is
productivity. Let us consider the Government's achievements in the area of competition. If
we contrast the achievements of this Government with those of Liberal and National Party
Governments of earlier times, the differences are very significant. Competition exists in our
system of fuel supply to an extent which did not exist before. Also, we are about to
introduce competition into the supply of electricity as we are moving to a privately operated
and owned power station in the Collie area. We have effectively deregulated the gas supply
market in this State. In other words, any producer can provide gas - which must go through
the appropriate pipelines - in the marketplace. 'That encourages competition in the sale of gas
and provides the buyer with an ability to play the market. That is a significant change in our
economic system; it will affect not only the fuel supply industry but also industry generally.
We are now in a position in which the producers of gas are able to compete in the
marketplace for the benefit of the economy. That is an achievement of this Labor
Government.
We have announced today that this Government will move to establish a new privately-
owned and operated 600 megawatt power station in the Colle area. This will be a significant
change in the nature of power generation in this Stare. We will see the most up to date
technology at the core of our system, and that privately-owned operation will sell, electricity
to SECWA. Therefore, competition will exist between that provider and the normal public
sector provider which has dominated the industry in this State. However, the traditional
suppliers have not been predominant in all areas, as I am sure the members for Pilbara. and
Ashburton would testify, because privately-owned power generation has been sold into the
grid in the Pilbara for some time. Members must not underestimate the significance of
today's announcement. The base of our electricity producing system will be the most up to
date technology which will produce cheaper power. We will see efficiency at the core of
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power generation in this State. All members of this Parliament who have an interest in the
way that competition can achieve benefits for the cornmunity will applaud this decision.
This leads to another part of the equation - productivity. I will briefly refer to the process
undertaken. We have been able to achieve reductions in the price and tonnage of coal
delivered to the State Energy Commission. Of course, the price and tonnage of coal is a
major component at the Muja, Kwinana and Bunbury Power Stations, and this change has a
significant impact on the ability of the Government to deliver lower electricity prices.
Mr C.J. Barnett: Is this a commitment ftom the Government for privatisation across the
board?
Dr GALLOP: We are in favour of competition between the private and public sectors.
Mr C.J. Barnett: So, you are talkting about privatisation.
Dr GALLOP: No, we are in favour of competition; it is a different concept. I am sure that
the member for Cottesloe, being a very good academic, would know that all analysis has
shown that privatisation only works with competition. We believe that a private body in the
market place will introduce competition.
How have we achieved the productivity improvements? Last December we said to the coal
industry that if it could effect changes in price and tonnage, we would look favourably at a
privately-owned, coal fired power system at Collie. I appointed Mr Julian Grill, the member
for Eyre and Mr Norm Marlborough, the member for Peel, to assist me in conducting
negotiations in the Collie area. We had the help of the member for Bunbury, Mr Phil Smith,
and Hon Doug Wenn and we were also assisted by the Minister for South-West. We talked
to the community about the future of their district and pointed out that changes were needed
if their future was to be secure. As a result of the efforts of these people reductions occurred
in the prices and the tonnage of coal provided to SECWA. This will result in a saving of
$316 million over the next decade, with a net present value saving of $191 million. These
savings will be traslated into real reductions in the price of electricity.
We have also seen some breakthrough in productivity at power stations. This has not been as
much as we desired, but advances have been made in work practices in the industry. We
have received a real commitment from the major unions through the Trades and Labor
Council, the coordinating body. That is the way in which the Labor Government operates. It
talks to people and encourages them to consider how their industry is linked into the long
term future of this State. Through consensus and cooperation we can turn around electricity
prices over the next decade.
The current agreement between the Government and the State Energy Commission will
result in a real reduction in the price of electricity in the next few years to the extent of half
of the consumer price index. This can now be bettered as a result of these achievements.
This is happening because the Government has encouraged competition in fuel supply, and is
now encouraging competition in power generation. Also, it is happening because the
Government has quality people such as the Minister for South-West, the members for Eyre,
Peel and Bunbury, and the upper House member Hon Doug Wenn. These members have
their feet on the ground in the community and are talking to people about institutionalising
these changes in attitudes. J t is a credit to those individuals that we have seen these changes.
Thirdly, because we have leading figures in the trade union movement and in the coal
industry who have been willing to change the habits that have been built up over 100 years;
that has been a very significant change in our society. W.- can be very proud of today's
achievement for what it will contribute to the future of this State.

GRIEVANCE - BRAY, MR GEORGE
City of Stirling Appointment Irregularities

MR STRICKLAND (Scarborough) [12.40 pm]: My grievance is directed to the Minister
for Local Government and his inaction over a formal request by a councillor of the City of
Stirling to investigate irregularities in the recent appointment of Mr George Bray as the City
Manager for dhe City of Stirling. Councillor McNamara wrote to the Minister on 14 April
advising that the council had resolved to offer Mr Bray the position of City Manager
conditional upon a contract being negotiated on the same basis as that of the previous city
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manager. The Minister was advised that a draft of the original contract had been circulated
to councillors prior to a special meeting of the full council held behind closed doors on
10 April. The mayor refused to allow councillors to view the new contract documentation
and stated that only minor changes had been made, and that the grounds of refusal were that
Mr Bray, an applicant for the city manager's position, had requested that the contract be kept
confidential. Councillor McNamara, who is a former mayor, expressed his concern to the
Minister that a materially different contract was under consideration. On 24 April by letter to
the City of Stirling the Minister declined to allow an investigation to proceed.
This matter has been the subject of much media comment. Members will be aware of the
pending investigations by the Royal Commission into bribery allegations relating to the City
of Stirling. It is tragic that on top of that controversy what is emerging is potentially the
largest scandal in the history of the City of Stirling. The Press comment on these matters
includes an article in the The West Australian on 28 March under the heading, "City manager
choice draws political fire". The following comments were made in that article -

Plans to appoint a senior government executive and former ministerial adviser as
manager of Stirling City Council have been dubbed a political move by some
councillors.
They were also concerned they had been asked to approve a person for the job
without knowing the terms and duration of the contract.

Other media articles include: The Sunday Times, 21 April, "A probe call on city bass job';
20 April. The West Australian, "Council defends erasure of tape"; and the Stirling Times,
23 April, "New move over Bray". This is an indication that the matter is one of public
importance and concern. I have conducted my own investigations as all my constituents
reside in the City of Stirling. I have located council minutes. I have obtained
correspondence, and interviewed some councillors.
Mr Blaikie: What was your background in the City of Stirling?
Mr STRICKLAND: I was a councillor for nine years and I am a former mayor. I now bring
to the attention of the Minister and this Parliament matters of the most serious concern and
public importance with respect to the new contract for the city manager. I am advised that
Mayor Satchell and Deputy Mayor Smith refused to allow other councillors to view the
contract prior to a decision being taken on the matter. I am advised that councillors were
misled in that variations between a draft contract and the actual contract which were
described as minor were in fact substantial. The major concern is the introduction of special
conditions and payouts for termination. If the city terminates this six year contract the
payout is as follows: If termination occurs in the first three years, 80 percent of aggregate
salary for the balance of the time up until April 1997. This means that if his employment is
terminated after one year the golden parachute would cost the ratepayers of the City of
Stirling half a million dollars.
Mr Macinnon: He is doing better than Brian Burke.
Mr STRICKLAND: He is, because Brian Burke received two months for every six months -
that was reported in the newspaper. If termination occurs in the last thre years of this six
year contract, the payout is 100 per cent of the aggregate balance of salary owing up to 1997.
That means hundreds of thousands of dollars would have to be paid out to terminate the
employment of someone who may have suddenly decided that he cannot perform. He can
say. "lust terminate me and send the cheque". These facts emerged after the signing of the
contract. There has been a cover up attempt through the inclusion of special clauses on the
disclosure of these terms and conditions. These special terms have been inserted without the
knowledge of councillors and forbid councillors or council staff to disclose generous golden
parachute terms. These conditions came to light after they were circulated during an
ordinary council meeting on 16 April. Additional changes and concessions to the original
contract included a three months' study tour during the 1993 European summer, an
additional $10 000 salary package; private fuel costs to be paid by the city; annual holidays
in October and at Christmas; and special long service leave after only five years. The clause
which impacts on the ability on the City of Stirling to terminate the contract has been
removed. Previously the council was able to terminate forthwith a contract if it was
considered necessary in the "reasonable opinion" of the city. The absence of this phrase
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could lead to an argument about whether performance had been satisfactory. This matter is
of major concern but the Minister has declined to investigate it. Two councillors have
indicated to me that they have contacted the Ombudsman on this matter. As well as these
matters, information has been deleted after the formal adoption of council minutes. Given
Mr Bray's close association with the Government as an adviser to the previous Minister for
Local Government, Jeff Can, and the prevailing philosophy of the council where the mayor,
the deputy mayor and the chairman of committees are very sympathetic to the Australian
Labor Party, I can only conclude that we are witnessing another "job for the boys".
A notice of motion was given last night at a City of Stirling council meeting and will be
discussed at the next meeting subject to legal advice. A move will be made for the council to
censure the Mayor, Councillor Jim Satchell, for abuse of power and dereliction of duty by
exceeding the authority given to him by the special meeting of council on 21 March 1991 to
negotiate the city manager's contract of employment on the same basis as the then city
manager, and to refer the circumstances in which the contract was negotiated and signed to
the city's solicitors for advice as to whether the contract is binding on the City of Stirling. In
conclusion, where councillors in caucus control the voting power at the sitting, attempts can
be made to cover up those serious matters by collusion. We need an independent inquiry.
MR D.L. SMITH (Mitchell - Minister for Local Government) [12.50 pm]: Firstly, this
grievance has been made without any detail of its content being given to me in advance.
Secondly, the motion and its implication are typical of members opposite. It confirms the
involvement of members opposite and their party in local government. Thirdly, it confirns
that they are willing to slander any person for their shallow political aims. The member for
Scarborough to date has not involved himself in that sort of scuttlebutt, but he has broken
ranks and marked himself as another one of the rumour mongers and slanderers on the
Opposition side of the House.
Several members interjected.
The DEPUTY SPEAKER: Order! I have already drawn attention to the impossible level of
interjection emanating in response to speeches. The issues being discussed are clearly
matters of concern, but the reply will not be illuminated by a constant barrage of
interjections, particularly shouting. Members should tone down their interjections and let us
hear what the Minister has to say.
Mr D.L. SMITH: I refer to Councillor McNamara who is currently the campaign manager of
Mr Tyzack who is seeking election to the City of Stirling Council. Mr Tyzack has been on
council on two previous occasions and has resigned on both occasions. On 15 April
Mr McNamara dropped the letter referred to by the member for Scarborough into my office.
On the same day he gave a copy of it to the Sunday Times. One might wonder why he
wanted to do that. He also sent a copy of it to his fellow councillors. On 16 April the
following resolution was moved at the City of Stirling.-
Mr Shave: You told us you had no knowledge of the matter.
Mr D.L. SMITH: I was given no notice, but I came prepared. The resolution reads as
follows -

That the report concerning the Appointment of the City Manager/Town Clerk be
received, and the action taken in appointing Mr G.S. Bray as City Manager/Town
Clerk of the City of Stirling be endorsed.

The day after he left the letter with me, a division on this motion was called for and every
councillor including Councillor McNamara voted for it. On the one hand he wrote to me the
day before the resolution indicating his concerns and the next day in a council meeting he
voted with his fellow councillors in favour of Mr Bray's appointment and endorsed the report
about the appointment.
Mr Strickland: You should read that very carefully and investigate the circumstances
because when it sees the light of day you will have egg on your face.
Mr D.L. SMITH: I also want to refer to the traditional practice for appointing town clerks or
city managers at the City of Stirling. Some members in this Parliament know the practice
adopted for appointing Mr Bray's predecessor. The procedure was by committee which
included the then mayor, the member for Scarborough.
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Mr Strickland: Without opposition or controversy.
Mr D.L. SMITH: That is because some people in councils do not want to involve politics in
local government. We know that Councillor McNanmara is supporting fanner councillor
Tyzack. We know about the relationship between him and the member for Scarborough.
We know the City of Stirling has given birth to the political careers of Jim Clarko, George
Strickland, George Cash and Reg Davies as well as the political careers of Graham Burkett
and Graham Edwards. Let no-one pretend that politics do not play a part in the City of
Stirling and let no-one pretend that Councillor McNanmara and the member for Scarborough
are not involved in those politics. This grievance is not about the issue raised, it is about
advancing the cause of fonmer councillor Tyzack prior to the local government election to be
held during the coming weekend. Why else would a person drop a complaint into the
Minister seeking some action by him and immediately after that deliver a copy of the letter to
the media?
My purpose in local government is to ensure proper devolution of power. In other words,
local government should be free to make its own decision on issues concerning employment
of staff. It should not have to seek my approval or to involve the State Government in its
choice of whom it appoints nor what it pays the appointee. The simple fact is that Mr Bray
has a long and honoured career in local government.
Mr Clarko: He has been sacked three times.
Mr D.L. SMITH: That is an untruth which does not even warrant my responding. At the
time of the offer for the position Mr Bray held a very senior position in the Department of
Planning and Urban Development where he was responsible for moving projects which had
been tied up and for resolving infrastructure problems associated with those developments.
He holds very high seniority in local government. The member for Scarborough and the
member for Marmion know the arrangements for appointing Senior people in local
government.
Several members inteijected.
The DEPUTY SPEAKER: Order!
Mr Strickland interjected.
Mr D.L. SMITHl: Does the member not want to hear a response? He wanted to put a
grievance, but does not wish to hear the reply. He well knows that the employment package
for Mr Bray was not much more generous than for senior executives in other comparative
councils. He will find that salary packages offered at the Cities of Wanneroo, Perth, Belmont
and Fremantle are within 10 per cent of the remuneration offered by Stirling. The previous
City Manager. Ralph Fardon, received a gross package within 10 per cent of that
arrangement.
Mr Strickland: A 50 per cent payout -

Mr D.. SMITH: The member for Scarborough seeks to tell the lie that because it seems
generous -

Withdrawal of Remark
Mr STRICKLAND: I object to that. The Minister has implied that!I have told a lie.
Mr D.L. SMITH: The remark was unfortunate and I withdraw it.

Grievances Resumed
The DEPUTY SPEAKER: Order!
Mr D.L. SMITH: I am trying to say that the member for Scarborough knows in his heart that
this is not an unduly generous package compared with those offered to senior managers in
local government. Councillor McNamara also knows that because when he was called upon
to vote, he voted in favour of the report and of the appointment.
Mr Strickland: Read the resolution.

Sitting suspended from 1.00 to 2.00 pm.
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GRIEVANCE - RURAL ADJUSTMENT AND FINANCE CORPORATION
MR HOUSE (Stirling) [2.04 pm]: My grievance is directed to the Premier who is
responsible for administering the Rural Adjustment and Finance Corporation. I make this
grievance on behalf of all those people in agricultural areas who need, but who do not seem
to receive, assistance from the Rural Adjustment and Finance Corporation. In fact, the recent
announcement by the Federal Minister for Primary Industries and Energy that further moneys
would be made available for the Rural Adjustment and Finance Corporation is, in the case of
Western Australia, a complete furphy. The Western Australian Rural Adjustment and
Finance Corporation is not short of money; it is short of people with cormmonsense who are
needed to allocate the money already in RAFCOR's coffers to those people who really need
it. That is simply not happening for a number of reasons which I intend to outline this
afternoon.
Great concern has been expressed chat Ministers, particularly the Eederal Minister and State
Ministers, think that all of the ills of agriculture will be corrected by allocating more money
to the Rural Adjustment and Finance Corporation, and that all assistance for agriculture
should come from them. In Western Australia nothing could be further from the truth. In
fact, if RAFCOR does not change its method of operation it will simply not help the great
number of people who need help. The 1990 annual report of the Rural Adjustment and
Finance Corporation of Western Australia states -

the purpose of the Scheme is to allow effective structural adjustment to take place in
farm business enterprises. It is not aimed at keeping farmers on the land.

Heavens above! I would have thought that was exactly what RAFCOR ought to be doing. It
ought to be aiming to keep farmers on the land and small businesses in rural areas afloat. It
also ought to be helping the employees of those businesses to gain direct benefits. If it does
not, the only alternative for those people is to become reliant on social security payments.
Not only will their whole lifestyle and work ethic be destroyed, but also that work ethic will
take a tremendous time to rebuild when agriculture turns the corner and begins to recover.
Agriculture will turn the corner and small businesses will prosper once again provided those
people can continue to operate during troughs, such as the one we are experiencing now. To
do that we need to make changes. The first of these changes would be to make the rules and
guidelines under which RAFCOR allocates money to farming operations a little easier.
Previously. RAFCOR has made determinations about farmers being too viable and not in
need of assistance. As a result, a number of applications for finance were refused last year.
Farmers are now applying a second time and are being told that they cannot receive
assistance because they are unviable. Assistance must be delivered to farmers earlier and
before their businesses reach a critical level. The current thinkting of the Rural Adjustment
and Finance Corporation seems to be to deliver the assistance when the farmer is almost past
the point of no return and to adhere to the stated philosophy; that is, to help the farmer adjust
out of agriculture. It should be aiming to do the opposite; RAFCOR should be aiming at
keeping people in business and keeping farms operating. For that to happen, the Minister
must issue simple directions.
The Rural Adjustment and Finance Corporation needs to relax its guidelines so that they are
more acceptable to farming communities and will enable people to stay on their farms by
using the money that is allocated to RAECOR. Currently, RAFCOR has lent $65 million in
Western Australia. By comparison the Victorian corporation, which operates under the same
Federal legislation, has lent approximately $500 million in that State. Obviously, the
guidelines being used by the Victorian corporation mean that it is delivering a service earlier
and when it is really needed. To facilitate that kind of assistance the positions of chairman
and chief executive of the corporation should be divided. If Mr Groves wanted to remain as
chief executive, a new and independent chairman should be appointed to the corporation. In
that way another person's judgment will be considered in cases where help may be refused.
It is simply a case of pursuing justice. Currently, the judgment exercised by Mr Groves
cannot be overruled and that situation would change if another officer was appointed. The
decision to create separate offices for chairman and executive director needs to be made
quickly.
Another critical problem is the time taken to process applications. The turnaround time for
decisions by RAFOOR is about nine weeks. That is unacceptable. Competent people
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looking at well prepared applications - prepared in most cases by farm advisers and bank
managers - should be able to make a determination within a week and have an answer for the
applicant within 10 days. so those applicants know whether they will be receiving help.
The Rural Adjustment and Finance Corporation has sent out many applications for
independent assessment. I am aware also that the Minister recently allocated finance for
extra staff to be made available to RAFCOR and I commend her for that. We ame now at the
beginning of May and I understand that more than 500 unassessed applications are still
before the corporation. That means that 500 families need an answer about whether they will
receive assistance to put in a crop or to carry on this year. They need to be advised about
whether they will be given that assistance in the next few days, not in the next few weeks,
because they need to know quickly. I implore the Minister to do something about thar
quickly because it is not good enough for him to say that he did not know. John Groves told
us last year that RAFCQR projected this sort of application problem. It is a matter of putting
the wheels on the machine. In Victoria, the turnaround time for dealing with an application
is 10 days. That is not impossible to do. It is only a matter of reorganising priorities, taking
action, and getting an answer to the people who need it.
In the few minutes available to rme I want to refer also to farming partnerships. RAFCOR
should assist sons or daughters of farmers to be retrained when the farming operation no
longer supports them. Currently, it does not do that. It insists on the winding up of the
enterprise before assistance can be given. My view is that, if the enterprise is viable for one
of the partners, he or she should be allowed to continue in that enterprise and assistance
should be given to relocate the other partner by retraiing or by education, In many cases,
the family does not have the money to send the child to TAFE or to other institutions to
obtain further education.
Lastly, I want to refer to the relationship of banks and the Rural Adjustment and Finance
Corporation. Things could be different if banks were made to put on the line their
contribution first and give priority to the Rural Adjustment and Finance Corporation for that
amount of money. The banks would have a different attitude firstly towards lending to those
clients and, secondly, to the way they treat the corporation, because that is a problem. The
banks must be forced into a position of cooperating more closely with the corporation. That
can be done by the banks giving the corporation priority as the second lender.
DR LAWRENCE (Glendalough - Premier) [2.14 pm]: I sympathise with many of the
issues raised by the member for Stirling and agree that some of the operations of the Rural
Adjustment and Finance Corporation need to be improved. That observation does not say
more than that we must constantly monitor our public services particularly in times of great
demand as is the case with rural adjustment finance at the moment. The member suggested
that we should make it easier for farmers to claim finance under the various schemes of the
Rural Adjustment and Finance Corporation so that they are eligible across a wider range. He
is saying that there is too narrow a window of opportunity so that on one occasion it may be
said that an enterprise may be sufficiently viable not to need special financial assistance from
RAFCQR, but in the next financial year it may be discovered that the enterprise is so far
gone financially that it is not eligible because it does not have sufficient assets to justify the
borrowings that the grower requires. I have asked that question of several representatives of
RAFOOR and of various other groups that have made representations to me, including the
Pastoralists. and Graziers Association and the Western Australian Farmers Federation.
However, when people are pushed very hard, they are hard pressed to explain exactly what
they mean by 'opening the window of opportunity" because, in the end, R.AFCOR cannot
provide funds responsibly to businesses where an assessment suggests that the business is not
likely in the long term to pay back the funds even at the reduced rates of interest that apply at
RAFCQR, in other words, their liabilities are greater than their assets,
I know it may seem strange to people that circumstances can change very quickly. However,
in the current climate it is possible for people to move from the point of being viable to being
hit by a sudden reduction in wool and wheat prices and increases in costs and then find that
the borrowing required to keep them going, let alone to pay back the previous year's
indebtedness, is so high that it is not really sensible for someone to provide them with funds.
That is why the banks frequently do not. An assessment which suggests that we should make
it easier for them in some cases prolongs the agony. All lenders, including RAFCOR. have a
responsibility to make sure that they do not invite a farmer to entertain the false hope that, if
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he adds one more year, he will actually get over his difficulties. I appreciate that wrong
decisions are made on occasions. RAFCOR itself would also acknowledge that. However, I
have taken an interest in other cases and gone through the assessments made of the business.
On the basis of my own assessment, I have agreed with the view sometimes expressed by
bankers, independent assessors and RAFCOR, that the kindest thing one can do is to tell the
farmer to sell what is left of the asset and go into another business. I agree that that should
be a rare event but in some areas, because of a series of disastrous events including poor
farming practices and poor management practices, we find families whose debts exceed any
assets that they own and they are not in the position to even meet interest payments let alone
recover some of the debt that they face.
Mr House: I do not think they are in the majority. I think the majority are able to hang on
provided they get through the trough they are in at the moment. The Governor indicated in
his Speech that there would be more flexibility in the Rural Adjustment and Finance
Corporation.
Dr LAWRENCE: Three things have happened. Lower interest rates mean that the long term
indebtedness is less of a problem than it is when they are higher. That is one way of opening
the window a bit wider. The second is to increase the period over which the payments are
required. Some of the repayment criteria have been relaxed; in other, words, the projections
for rural recovery of the likely income of the farms art high. The other day I spoke to John
Groves of RAFCOR and to people from the Department of Agriculture and the Western
Australian Farmers Federation. They discussed projections for wheat prices and RAFCOR
operating off the most generous end of those projections in comparison with the Department
of Agriculture or the Farmers Federation. That combination of price, time and interest rates
should have opened the door wider for those farmers who were making applications.
However, I understand that at the moment people feel that they are being denied finance that
would enable them to hang in there. Therefore, I am constantly looking at individual cases
and the principles. The reintroduction of funds under part B would assist in that respect. As
I told the member in question time yesterday, it is not clear to us yet precisely what the
Federal Government intends by way of regulation and distribution. However, I said also that
the funds to distribute them are not really the problem.
I am concerned about the rate at which the applications are being processed, and I have
caused 16 extra staff to be appointed to accelerate that rate. However, two things need to be
observed in that case. The member indicated to me earlier in an informal conversation that
he thought there was no evidence of the extra staff. That is correct. They have to be
recruited and trained. Therefore it may not be evident yet that anything is happening. I have
given the staff at RAFCOR a very clear indication of the Government's priority in getting
those applications processed, appreciating that they have to do it sometimes under
considerable pressure. It is worth remembering that when people arm in the sorts of financial
difficulties that applicants to RAFCOR are in, it takes a lot of tender loving care to deal with
them.
People who have such strong attachments to the land are not always thinking rationally about
their long term prospects. The kindest thing in some cases may be to assist them out of the
industry. In other cases that is not the way to go and I would not want anyone who has a
viable farming operation to be judged incapable of following through into future seasons. I
would not use Victoria as an example of public sector spending because it has the highest per
capita spending in the country and its huge debt is partly due to the fact that it has been
unduly generous in the way it has administered its public sector generally. On almost every
level of service delivery it is above the State average.
Mr C.J. Barnett: It is fairly incompetent.
Dr LAWRENCE: Greiner is heading in the same direction and he needs to watch his step. I
am not surprised he is calling an early election having forced the Electricity Commission of
New South Wales to borrow money to pay additional dividends to the State Government so it
can balance its Budget. He is looking to some of the same problems confronting Victoria.
Mr Clarko: What are you going to do?
Dr LAWRENCE: We are doing all the right things and we are not involved in any of the
fancy footwork in which (Weiner is engaging.
Several members interjected.
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Dr LAWRENCE: We went absolutely straight - members can see that from the balance
sheet.
Applications need to be considered carefully because one of the complaints farming
businesses have put to me is that they do not always know why their applications have not
been approved. Many of them are asking me to tell them the basis on which the decision was
reached and, if anything, that has the potential to slow down the process. They want an
avenue of appeal. I appreciate the member for Stirling's observation about having the
positions of chairman and chief executive as one position and I have undertaken to review
that. I hope to make an announcement to the Parliament fairly soon on that question. The
important thing is that people understand that they have an appeal mechanism available to
them if they want to dispute the ruling of the umpire.
The question of farming partnerships has been raised by the previous Minister with the
Federal Government. I followed it through a couple of months ago and [ am willing to give
it a kick along now that the matter has again been raised with me. I am aware there has been
no movement on that question. The whole question of indebtedness in the rural sector is of'
considerable concern to all of us and I refer not only to the human cost, but also to the cost to
industry. Anything we can do to improve the delivery of financial services to that sector,
including better cooperation with the banks - I am not sure how we do what the member
proposes except through Federal Government legislation - and to facilitate a minimum or
debt and the shortest possible period for repaying debts, the Government will endorse.
Mr House: There seems to be a problem with farmers getting work off the farm and the
Rural Adjustment and Finance Corporation not counting that as asset income because in
some cases it may not have any continuity. Those people are working off their farms in a
desprate effort to save their farms. I appeal to the Premier to make sure that the corporation
recognises that.
Dr LAWRENCE: It should: It is income and I will certainly follow it up.
The SPEAKER: Grievances noted.

HEATHCOTh RESERVE BILL
Second Reading

MR LEWIS (Applecross) [2.24 pm]: I move -
That the Bill be now read a second time.

The purpose of this Bill is to classify Swan Location 8792, the land more generally known as
Heathcome or the Heathcote Hospital site, as an A class reserve and thereby reserve this
unique site which has been in public ownership for more than 60 year for the future benefit
and enjoyment of all Western Australians, hopefuilly for ever mote. It should be known that
until October 1990 the land was formally known as reserve 32414 and was dedicated to the
purpose of use by and requirement of Government. Because the Governent, through the
Asset Management Taskforce, wanted to dispose of Heathcote the reserve was cancelled and
a Crown grant was issued in the name of the Minister for Works. Therefore, another purpose
of this Bill must be to remove the land from the operation of the Transfer of' Land Act so that
it again may be rightfully declared an A class reserve under the Land Act.
The Bill also provides that this land, currently zoned under the metropolitan area region
scheme for public purpose, shall remain so defined until formally amended by the provisions
of a major amendment under the Metropolitan Region Town Planning Scheme Act. This
provision will require any change in land use zoning to have full public consultation as
required in a section 33 amendment, other than by minor amendment and no public
participation - a route increasingly used by the current Government. For the benefit of those
members who may not be familiar with this site, I advise that Heathcote is that magnificent
headland located south of Perth, seen across Melville waters from Perth, at the confluence of
the Swan and Canning Rivens and it is more particularly identified by its unobtrusive but
proud clock tower. The land comprises 8.8699 hectares, or nearly 22 acres in area and has
for more than half a century been exclusively used by Government, more particularly the
Public Health Departmient, for the treatment of psychiatric disorder patients in quite classical
purpose built structures dating back to 1929.
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The SPEAKER: Would those members on my right and my left who are conversing in tones
which are far too loud, please tone down their conversations.
Mr LEWIS: Thank you, Mr Speaker. This is an important Bill and it has a great deal to do
with the future heritage of this State. The Heathcote Hospital facilities are still being used
for psychiatric care, but because of their age and configuration they are considered no longer
economically viable or suitable for the current use to continue. To this end the Government
made it known same time ago that it intended closing Heathcoce and transferring its
operations to new psychiatric blocks to be constructed at the Fremantle and Bentley public
hospitals. When announcing I-eathcote's intended closure, it was also revealed that the land
was intended to be developed for urban use, divided and sold off to the public to generate the
funds for the new psychiatric facilities to be built. While this proposal may appear a sound
economic proposition on paper - for those unfamiliar with the land it takes only one visit to
the site to realise that it is unique - such action would be tantamount to vandalism on the
basis that it would alienate forever from the people of Western Australia an irreplaceable
asset of great public value. The site has quite magnificent landscape attributes and it dates
back to the State's earliest history when Captain Stirling, on his initial 1820 visit to the Swan
River, camped on the land and recommended the site for the capital of the Swan River
colony. Incidentally, the headland was named Point Heathcote after Midshipman Heathcote
who accompanied Stirling up the Swan River on his first exploratory mission.
The land not only has historical significance; in recent times, the National Trust of Western
Australia advised the Melville City Council that the buildings constructed in 1929, the
treescape, and landscape were unique and of considerable heritage value. When the
Government made its announcement to sell the land 18 months ago great concern and
disquiet was immediately generated about the foolishness and the short-sightedness of such
action. As the Government's intention became more public, so did the public's requests to
the Government that it reconsider its decision. I have now made three parliamentary
speeches on this matter. Two public meetings have been held, one where over 400 people
crammed into the Applecross district hall on a cold winter's night to vent their anger and
form a citizens' action group after a unanimous vote from the floor to save Heathcote. On
Australia Day this year about 700 or 800 people assembled on a reserve near the site and
marched to it to demonstrate the need to save this land, which I remind members is owned by
all the people of Western Australia, from being subdivided and sold off by an ignorant and
insensitive Government In recent months the Melville City Council has resolved that the
site should be kept in perpetuity for 100 per cent public use. I have presented two petitions
to this Parliament, totalling in aggregate more than 1 700 signatures, calling on the
Government to preserve the site in perpetuity for public use. The regional significance of
this site has also been recognised by the wider community and public comment has described
Heathcote as unique and being to the area south of the river what Kings Park is to the area
north of the river and the city of Perth.
Members should also be aware that 350 000 people live in the south west metropolitan
region and, in the regional sense, this site is considered of major importance, especially
because of its location at the point where the two rivers meet above the South of Perth Yacht
Club. People 1like to watch the water, the yachts and the other activities that take place on the
riyer. With the demolition of the Majestic Hotel at Point Dundas, one kilometre to the west,
a very popular viewing spot used by thousands of south of the river people, and indeed many
hundreds of tourists, was alienated from the public and developed for urban use. That land
was in private ownership. Point Heathcote is in public ownership of all the people in
Western Australia. It is unique as it is elevated and a natural viewing platform for the river.
It forms a magnificent backdrop to the south of the river landscape. It should be remembered
that land like this, once it is divided and built on, is gone forever never to be repeated.
Indeed, the Parliament has the responsibility to future generations of Western Australians to
ensure that their heritage is not wantonly sold off and lost for short term political gain.
I liken the selling of Heathcote to selling the family's house, household furniture or motor
car to buy the next day's groceries. Is our State so financially ruined that we must abrogate
our responsibilities to future generations who will need every bit of public open space they
can find? I suggest it is broke but should not sell off that land. The Government must realise
that it does not own the land, it is only the trustee for the present and in that regard has an
obligation to caretace and pass on to the future progeny of the State those things that are
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unique and need to be preserved and kept in public ownership. It is also ironic that the
proposal to sell Heathcote sits in stark contradiction to the Government's stated intent with
the old Swan Brewery. In that case it purchased a site for $5 million for which it had no use
and an which it has subsequently expended many millions of dollars in an endeavour to
justify that purchase. In the case of Heathcote, the people already own the land. It is unique
and it sits significantly in its own right as a site that should be retained.
I have not introduced this Bill just for the benefit of the people of Applecross whom I
represent, or just for the people of Melville, but for all the people of Western Australia and
indeed the future generations, who will commend the wisdom of the Parliament for its action
in passing this Bill. I commend the Bill to the House.
Debate adjourned, on motion by Mr D.L. Smith (Minister for Lands).

HEPBURN HEIGHTS RESERVE DILL
Second Reading

MR CLARKO (Marmion) [2.36 pm]: I move -
That the Bill be now read a second time.

Hepburn Heights is a magnificent area of bushland. If one wanders through it one derives
great pleasure as its aesthetics are truly marvellous. About four years ago local citizens and
conservationists began to press for this area to be preserved as natural bushland. The Hill
seeks to have the 53 hectares mentioned in it declared an A class reserve. This would
preserve the site in perpetuity as a flora and fauna reserve. As I understand it, there are no
other flora and fauna reserves in the Wanneroo City Council area. As adjacent areas are
developed for housing in coming years I foresee Hepburn Heights becoming an oasis of
beauty and quiet in this part of suburbia.
I have long held an interest in the preservation of bushland areas such as this and initiated the
creation of the Star Swamp area. Members will recall the long saga in this Parliament over
that land and the heated debate. The land was eventually made available by the City of
Stirling and both Liberal and Labor Governments. The preservation of that land was sought
despite initial opposition from Government officers who argued that they preferred to
preserve other areas of Perth. Today Star Swamp gives great pleasure to all sorts of people
who visit it. I was also associated with other areas within my electorate, including the saving
of a similar area of Trigg open space - an area between Duart and Arnott Streets - and the
Carine regional open space; the latter is a marvellous area catering for all sorts of highly
active sports down to the most passive occupation one can think of; that is, ducks paddling
around on that swamp.
I went to Hepburn Heights a few years ago and, as a result of that visit, became a strong
supporter of this project. Shortly, my colleague, the member for Kingsley, will detail how as
a result of visits by local Liberal Party members our party became closely involved with*
propositions for the future of Hepburn Heights which have led to the legislation before us
today. Some critics argue that this bushland is not worthy of preservation. By contrast, a
prominent local botanist asserts that Hepburn Heights is "equal to or superior in the
preservation of each of its vegetation types to Bold Park, Kings Park and Wireless Hill Park".
Many other prominent botanists have also given strong support to the view that an abundance
of flora species exists in this area and, as a result, they support the preservation of Hepburn
Heights.
in addition to the botanical experts who support this proposition, a substantial body of local
opinion strongly favours preservation of this site, along with conservationists in the
metropolitan area. Various petitions were compiled relating to this issue which aggregated
of the order of 14 000 signatures. Many of those petitions were presented to this House, but
not all of them because some arrived somewhat later than the rest. A petition containing
about 14 000 signatures is a significant one and underlines the depth of support for this
project. The Government has ignored to date the tremendous support for the Hepburn
Heights bushland and it has argued instead for the area to be used for housing. I understand
that approximately 400 individual home sites would be set up and about 300 units would be
built for the elderly, and perhaps others if the site were developed.
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The Bill was introduced into the Legislative Council by Hon Reg Davies and passed. In fact
it has been passed on two separate occasions by the Legislative Council, but unfortunately
when it came to this House it was defeated by the Labor Government. Speaking on the first
occasion in the Legislative Council, Hon John Halden stated that there were to be 180 units.
It is interesting chat the number of units has now been increased to 300. Most local people to
whom I have spoken believe that the development is aimed at saving the seat of the member
for Whitford. I think it will have the opposite effect, If she loses the seat of Whitford at the
next election it will be as a result of her intransigent opposition to preserving this beautiful
piece of bushland with its lovely bird life and all those other natural things.
Mrs Beggs: If I win it will be because I have built low cost housing there.
Mr CLARKO: The Mlinister's chances of winning are not very high; she should be looking
for a job to use the skills she has learnt over the last few years. such as in the area of tourism,
to maintain the standard of living to which she has become accustomed.
There axe many other areas in the northern suburbs where such housing should be placed.
One classic example is the transmitter site on Wanneroo Road in Hamersley. That site
belongs to the Commonwealth Governiment, and if this Government got its act together it
would be able to move the transmitter from that area. That site would be a much better one
for the elderly; they would have transport available on Wannerno Road, they would be able
to move very readily into the city, and facilities are already provided. That transmitter site
has been a real headache for many years for the people living around it because the huge
antennae interfere with radio and television reception. It was once in my electorate and I
remember taking up the matter. It is a matter which needs to be pressed by this State
Government, but I do not believe it is doing so. There are many other places where these
facilities could be located for the elderly and other people in need. There are thousands of
places suitable for housing sites.
In about one month's time the Australian Heritage Commission is due to assess the heritage
value of this site and decide whether it should be listed on the National Estate register. What
has been happening is incredible. Only three weeks ago, during Heritage Week, the
Government bulldozers were smashing down the bushland and destroying this beauty at
Hepburn Heights. The theme of Heritage Week, while this destruction was going on, was,
'Save the Bush". How ironic! A prominent local botanist, Kingsley Dixon, describes this
bushland as "more diverse in flora and fauna than Kings Park".
Mr D.L. Smith:' Are you suggesting Kings Park was chosen for its diversity of flora and
fauna?
Mr CLARKO: Kings Park was chosen as a result of the singular ability of a member of this
Parliament, John Forrest, a person as different from the Minister's type as it is possible to be,
although he too came from Bunbury.
Mr D.L. Smith: All good things come from Bunbury.
Mr CLARKO: For a start he weighed 18 stone and he was more than six feet call. He was
also a great explorer.
I limit myself to the few minutes I have spoken, not to detract from the seriousness of this
matter, but here is a perfect opportunity for us. The Supreme Court is to look at this matter
tomorrow. If we show today that we are supportive of this area being preserved, hopefully
that will add strength to those who are putting the case to the Supreme Court. The argument
of the Government that housing is needed is nonsensical. It is absurd to say that although the
metropolitan area is so big, the housing program depends upon these 53 hectares. Thousands
of people have signed a petition seeking to preserve this bush. We are developing a vast
suburban jungle in Western Australia. Thousands of houses are being built. In a few years'
time people will be able to enjoy this beautiful area, just as they are able to enjoy the area
near Star Swamp. People come from far and wide to visit that area, which is a similar type
of bushland. I urge members of this House to support this principle. It is a marvellous area.
I discount the Government's argument that this area is needed for housing because the truth
is that this land was originally set side for post secondary education. As a result of the
building of the Joondalup higher education complex, this land became free. It was never
meant for housing, it was reserved for educational purposes. It is a truly magnificent area
from a botanical point of view. The proof that it is a significant area is the attention it

1072 [ASSEMBLY]



[Wednesday, 1 May 1991] 17

received in the media, and that was because there is a very substantial case for preserving
that area. The member for Whitford will oppose this legislation at her peril. I commend the
Bill to the House.

Points of Order
Mr D.L. SMIT: The Joint Houses still have on their books a Joint Standing Order in
relation to what are called private Bills. Section 46 states -

Several members interjected.
The SPEAKER: Try section 5 1.
Mr D.L. SNM: Section 51 says this -

No Bill whereby any Crown lands -

[Laugh ter.J
Mr D.L. SMIT: I never cease to be amazed at how little it takes to amuse members
opposite. I wonder why that is!
Several members interjected.
The SPEAKER: Order! The member is taking a point of order with me. I would appreciate
same degree of silence in which to consider it.
Mr D.L. SMIT: My point of order is in two pans. Under Standing Orders referring to
private Bills, section 5 1 states -

No Bill whereby any Crown lands or Crown property, or the lands or property of the
Government of this Colony may be affected, shall be considered in Committee of the
whole House until the Governor shall have informed the House by Message that,
having been informed of the purport of the Bill, he gives his consent, as far as Her
Majesty's interest or the interest of the Government is concerned, that the House may
do therein as they may think fItL

It is noteworthy that the Bill before the House, although it purports to be a public Bill, has
this to say -

The land described in the Schedule is created as a reserve of Class A vested in the
municipality of Wanneroo to be known as the Hepburn Heights Reserve.

Clearly this Bill seeks not only to create a reserve but also to vest that reserve in the
municipality of the City of Wanneroo.
At page 789, the learned authors refer to a private Bill and states that private Bills are Bills
with a particular interest or benefit of any person or body of persons, for example a public
company or corporation or a local authority, and are therefore to be distinguished from
legislation dealing with public policy.
Given that the provisions for private Bills under the Standing Orders are still Standing Orders
in this House, it is my view that it is improper for a private member to introduce as a public
Bill that which has the effect of what is generally known as a private Bill in order to avoid
the provisions of the Joint Standing Orders applying to private Bills. Clearly, if this were a
private Bill under Standing Order No 51 of the Joint Standing Orders, it would require a
Message of the Governor, it is an abuse of procedures of this House and its Standing Orders
for a private member to introduce this Bill under the public Bill mechanism to avoid that
provis ion.
The second leg of the argument is that whether we view this Bill as a private or a public Bill,
the fact that it purports to take from. the State an asset of the State which is currently being
developed for commercial purposes for a residential subdivision and vest it in a local
authority, is the same as appropriating money from the State for a particular purpose. If one
needs some confirmation of that, I refer to State Hansard of 30 September 1925 at page
1105, when a Bill was being considered which would vest certain lands of the State in a miust
at Cottesloc. The point of order taken was -

Before the consideration of the Bill goes any further I desire, Mr. Speaker, to ask
your ruling as to whether the Bill is in order. I wish to know whether it is possible for
a private member to introduce legislation the object of which is to impose taxation,
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directly or indirectly, in this case directly, in the way of appropriating a public asset.
No Minister can introduce a Bill which provides for the making of an appropriation,
without a Message from HI-s Excellency the Governor. I cannot see any difference
between an appropriation of a public asset in the shape of land belonging to the
Crown, and the appropriation of money.

It goes on in detail to describe the point of order that a Bill of that kind taking land from the
State and vesting it elsewhere was in the same category as the appropriation of money, and
therefore requires a Message. In response, the Speaker said -

The hon. member is quite right in saying that every member here has the right and
privilege to introduce Bills of a semi-public character. But he himself expressed the
limitation: One must not, without the Crown participating by means of a Message or
an assurance from Ministers of the Crown, introduce a money Bill. Whatsoever view
may be taken as to the vesting of Class "A" reserves in a trust appointed or elected
through the agency of a municipality, there can be no question as to the point raised
by the Minister for Lands, who drew my attention to it, and so caused me to look at
the clause and the schedules, namnely, that not only does Clause 13 of the Bill
proposes to vest certain Class "A" reserves, but also proposes to vest non-alienated
Crown land in a trust. I have gone to the trouble to hunt up some authorities on that
point, but I wish to draw attention to a part of our Standing Orders.

He then quoted the private Bill provision contained in Standing Order No 5 1, and continued -

That is a pregnant Standing Order relating to private Bills. True, this is not a private
Bill, but a public Bill; but the provision made in that Standing Order is more
imperative in a public Bill than in a private Bill.

Those were the comments of the Speaker of the day regarding Standing Order No 51 on
private Bills; that is, it is more imperative in effect and in intent as it applies to public Bills
than with private Bills. He did not say it did not apply to private Bills but that it applied even
more so to public Bills. The Speaker continued -

The question has not often come up for determination in this Parliament; [ do not
know that it ever has; but it has been submitted in the New Zealand Legislature ...

In the end result, the Speaker of the day refused to allow that public Bill to proceed on the
basis that any Bill which purported to take unalienated Crown land and vest it somewhere
else - in this case, the Shire of Wanneroo - was governed by provisions for public Bills which
deal with the alienation of public money. In that context, he refused to allow the Bill to
proceed until a Message was received. I put to you, Mr Speaker, that that ruling of this
House is binding on this House, and should be followed; that this Bill introduced by a private
member should be sent to the bottom of the Notice Paper until such time as a Message is
received.
Mr MacKINNON: The Minister has referred to a ruling on a Bill which, according to the
advice I have received, is still applicable to this place. However, it has not been used for
more than 20 years - that is, since 1968 - or even printed in this ptace. This shows how
desperate the Government is to avoid debate on a fundamentally important issue in the
northern suburbs. The Leader of the House has stated that we will debate the issue today -
The SPEAKER: Order! I seek the Leader of the Opposition's guidance and assistance
regarding the point of order, not a matter of politics.
Mr MacKINNON: I thank you for your direction, Mr Speaker. Even if we did still apply the
ruling, I must point to Standing Order No 51 on which the Minister relies, as follows -

No Bill whereby any Crown lands or Crown property, or the lands or property of the
Government of this Colony may be affected, shall be considered in Committee of the
whole House..

We have not reached the Committee stage of the Bill.
Mr Pearce: That is the point; it means that we cannot proceed past the Committee stage.
Mr MacKJNNON: The point of order is baseless. It is a frivolous and desperate attempt by
the Minister and it should be rejected out of hand.
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Mr THOMPSON: Thbe Leader of the Opposition has demonstrated that he does not know
what the argument is about. Three forms of Bills come to Parliament - public, private, and
Bills which are public but moved by private members. The Minister is relying on a Standing
Order which deals with a private Bill. A private Bill is enacted by the Parliament at the
request of some organisation. There were clubs within the city of Perth whose constitutions
were enshrined in legislation by way of a private Bill being brought to this Parliament. We
had the experience in this House only a few years ago of a private Bill coming before the
Parliament for amendment. The point made during that debate by the Minister at the time
was that we were doing something quite rare. However, in years gone by private Bills have
been quite frquent. I am not sure but the Western Australian Turf Club may operate under a
private Bill.
Mr Blailde: The South of Perth Yacht Club also operates under a private Bill.
Mr THOMPSON: A number of private organisations have been enshrined in legislation as a
result of a private Bill. This is not a private Bill. I oppose the paint raised by the Minister
and I submit that this is a public Bill that has been introduced by a private member and it is
not appropriate for the House to consider the point of order.
Mr BLATKT: I ask you. Mr Speaker, to support the comments made by the member for
Darling Range. The Minister's point of order concerning clause 51 has no validity and a full
reading of that clause would shoot his argument down in flames. The Minister read clause
51 which says that -

No Bill whereby any Crown lands or Crown property, or the lands or property of the
Government of this Colony may be affected, shall be considered in Committee of the
whole House

He did not complete the reading of the clause, which continues -

until the Governor shall have informed the House by Message ...
Mr Pearce: He did read that out.
Mr BLAIKI: I believe the Minister is wrong, but if he were right there is ample provision
for the Bill to be discussed when the House is in Committee. Only after the third stage of the
Bill when it comes back into Committee would we wait for a Message fronm the Governor.
We are not at that stage and the premise the Minister raised has no validity. The second
point is that a series of reserves Bills have been introduced into the Legislative Assembly
which have not required Messages. Reserves Bills have also originated in the Legislative
Council without the requirement of any Message, so the Minister's argument is quite
irrelevant. The Minister is attempting to abuse the privilege of Standing Orders to prevent a
reasonable debate on Hepburn Heights because it is embarrassing for the Government.

Speaker's Ruling

The SPEAKER: I understand there are two legs to the Minister's argument and without
going into very great depth on either of them the private Bill leg falls on pretty stony pround
with me. I rule that it is inappropriate in this instance. Likewise it is inappropriate for
section 51 to be taken at this stage. It may be considered at a later stage of this debate.

Debate Resumed
Mr THOMPSON: I am standing because the Minister did not rise and it appeared to me that
the question would have to be put. It is a little bit early in the scheme of things for that.
The SPEAKER: Were you taking a further point of order?
Mr THOMPSON: I was seeing if the Minister was going to get up.
Mr Macinnon: Someone will haveto hold the Minister's hand.
Several members interjected.
MR D.L. SMITH (Mitchell - Minister for Lands) [3.07 pmJ: It is not a question of
holding my hand. My understanding was that this is a private member's Bill and in that
context it is not necessary for the Minister for Lands to respond. On that basis I understood
that Mnother member from this side was going to speak before I did.
This matter is very important. I want people to understand what has occurred with Hepburn
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Heights and the impact that the action of the protest group, the City of Wanneroo. and the
courts has had, not only on the development of this piece of land, but also on land
development in general. It has not sunk through to members opposite, for instance, that by
supporting the protesters and encouraging them to take legal action at this very late stage,
effectively what has been established is a third party right of appeal for any rezoning
regardless of whether the person seeking to intervene in the process objected to the original
rezoning. Despite the protestations of the action group and Mrs Rundle in particular, she did
not make any submission or objection to the original rezoning. She has been aware of
everything that has happened to Hepburn Heights over the past two years and she did not
object to the original rezoning and she did not, before recent days, seek to take any court
action.
Mr Clarko: She is an ordinary citizen who has done a marvellous job.
Mr DL. SMITH: We have a rezoning which is two years old and in respect of which the
City of Wannewo has issued a development order allowing LandCorp to develop according
to the subdivisional plan. Two years after the rezoning and two months after the
development approval was granted, Mrs Rundle and the Opposition have belatedly taken
action.
Mr Clarko: This was in our platform for the 1989 election.
Mr D.L. SMITH: One wonders, if it has been there for two years, why is this the first day on
which it has been raised in this House, and why is the member seeking to put it through in
one day.
Mr Clarko: It was passed through the Legislative Council in 1989 and 1990.
Mr D.L. SMITH: 'The Opposition dropped it on each occasion. Thbis is the first occasion it
has come to this House and the Opposition is seeking to move it through all stages in one
day.
Mr Macinnon: Because you are bulldozing everything, that is why.
Several members interjected.
The SPEAKER: Order! According to our Standing Orders - those that we know of - all
interjections are highly disorderly. However, there will be occasions during this debate when
some interjections will add some flavour to the debate and assist people in making up their
minds. I do not think that constant, carping inteijections such as those in the last few
minutes are appropriate and members should be more careful about how they use them.
Mr D.L. SMITH: When the Opposition gave notice of this Bill to the Government this
morning it made sure that 1, as the Minister for Lands, was preoccupied in Bunbwry and
taking part in discussions on a power station. That is the extent to which the Opposition
wanted this Bill debated.
Mr Clarko: The best speech that you have ever made was made this morning when you
spoke while flicking through your notes.
Mr D.L. SMITH: The Opposition is not in a position to criticise the impact of the
Government's financial operations. The Opposition has not sought information about the
financial implications that this Bill will have on the Government and on community groups
which will be deprived of land.
Mr Macinnon: Did you think of the financial implications when you supported Rothwells?
Did you think of the financial implications involved in the PICL deal?
Mr D.L. SMITH: Sometimes the Leader of the Opposition is as stupid as he looks. What are
the financial implications of this Bill? LandCorp has rezoning approval and the development
of the land has been approved by the City of Wanneroo.
Mr Clarko: Against their wishes.
Mr D.L. SMITH: Not at all.
Mr Clarko: Do you not agree that they spent $15 000 in legal costs?
Mr D.L. SMITH: The City of Wanneroo spent $15 000 on the basis of Mrs Rundle's
assurance that people in the community would add to the fighting fund. Over the years
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Mrs Rundle and her group did not provide any financial support for that action and as a result
the City of Wanneroo - and the mayor was parry to this despite some recent statements made
by him - approached me when I became Minister for Lands to seek to withdraw the action
and for the Government not to seek an order for Costs on the basis that the City of Wanneroo
would then issue the development permit and assist in expediting the development of the
land. The Mayor of Wanneroo is now saying that he played no part in allowing this. It was
through him that this agreement was reached.
Mr Clarko: Are you talking about the new mayor?
Mr D.L. SMIT7H: I am referring to the current mayor. The appointment to see me was made
at the city council's request. He was in the discussions at the time the arrangement was
made.
Mr Clarko: He has been there only a couple of months.
Mr D.L. SMIT1H: He was present at the time the arrangement was made. The City of
Wanneroo approved the agreement because it discovered that none of the ratepayers were
prepared to financially support the court action. The City of Wannerno could not justify the
continued expenditure of its ratepayers' money when it had no local financial support for the
action.
What has happened since then? On the basis of that agreement LandCorp has entered into a
land development agreement with contractors, in which L & T Croker Pty Ltd will be paid
$952 000 to carry out the development required for the subdivision. The impact on the State
of the action taken by the Opposition will be the loss of the subdivision approval and the
development approval and therefore the sale proceeds of the land. I am advised the sum will
be not less than $15 million net. Not only does the Opposition want to take action that will
cost the State between $ 10 million and $15 m illion in lost revenue, but it willI involve the
State in court actions with contractors who have legitimate contracts with LandCorp and who
will have to be paid out.
Mr Clarko: flat is your fault.
Mr D.L. SNM: Why is it the Government's fault? The land was rezoned and the action
had been withdrawn. There was no indication of any further protest and a sign at the
development site informed the public for almost six months of what was to happen. The
prudential, fiscal managers opposite will incur the State a loss of between $10 million and
$12 million in lost land sales and having to pay out the contractors. it is a measure of the
Opposition's responsibility that it is proposing this Bill without seeking any advice or
information from me about the financial implications for the State. The Opposition does not
care. The present Opposition is the most shallow and incompetent that this House has ever
experienced. It promises power stations in Geraldton, the Pilbara and Gad knows where else,
it is promising beds throughout the State for Alzheimer's disease patients and is pandering to
every little interest group regardless of the impact these promises will have on development,
State revenue and the price of residential land to the community at large.
The Opposition should realise that this community needs to create in excess of 12 000
residential lots a year. if we do not the price of land will increase to a point where ordinary
people cannot afford to buy developed land. As a result of the behaviour of some corporate
types in this State recently a vast area of the northern corridor is in the hands of the banks
and receivers, It is unlikely that much of that land will be able to be developed and the
statistics speak for themselves. In the last 12 months the State has created almost 6 000 lots
and the private sector has created about 3 000 lots. The total is only three quarters of what it
should be. That is not the fault of the public sector, but of the private sector. That has
occurred because everywhere in the metropolitan area when the public sector or private
sector tries to develop land a particular interest group arrives and says it understands the way
the system should work. A long time ago these people wanted to live in the northern
suburbs. They found a nice piece of bush which was cleared and they were allowed to build
houses on that land. Down the street there is a piece of bush that they use occasionally for
recreation. That bush is also appealing to look at when they drive past. Notwithstanding the
fact that their houses were built on cleared bushland -in many cases the bush was better than
Hepburn Heights - they now want to prevent other people from living on land at Hepburn
Heights that must be cleared for development. That attitude is frustrating the development
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industry in Perth and depriving people of a right to residential land. That attitude will result
in insufficient land being made available for development and people will not be able to
afford what land is available.
An indication of the kind of recovery occurring in Perth at the moment is associated with the
Joondalup Development Corporation for which I have responsibility. That corporation has
developed land which is available for sale. In the first three months of this year it sold
21 lots. In the past two weeks it has sold 22 lots. There has been no reduction in the price of
chat land and no auction sales. That is an indication of the escalating demand for residential
land in Perth. In six or 12 months' time when members opposite raise in this House the
question of a land shortage and the problems associated with land development, I hope they
remember who was responsible. Let us also consider that this land will be available for uses
other than normal residential housing. It will be available for group housing and who, in the
main, occupies group housing? The senior citizens of our community. Who will deprive
them of the opportunity to have their own home? Members opposite.
Mr Clarko: Did you set up the Kings Park of the north?
Several members interjected.
Mr D.L. SMITH: Included in this development is a substantial area of land which, in
conjunction with the City of Wanneroo, will be vested for community purposes. The
member for Kingsley will speak shortly and she will recall that at 2.15 today she brought to
me a delegation from the Islamic community of Perth who want to build a mosque on this
land.
Mr Macinnon: Our Bill does not prevent chat.
Mr D.L. SMITH: It creates an A class reserve. Let us see whether the Leader of the
Opposition understands his party's Bill. In his second reading speech the member for
Marrnion said the land described in the schedule was created as an A class reserve and was
vested in the municipality of the City of Wanneroo to be known as the Hepburn Heights
reserve. He said that not more that one fifth of the reserve may be set aside for public
recreational purposes. A description of "for public recreational purposes" is contained in the
Bill. That will not allow a mosque to be built.
The Islamic community is not the only group interested in the land; 32 community groups
are bidding for it. I will have some pleasure in writing to those 32 community groups over
the next few weeks informing them that if this Bill is passed the opportunity for which they
have been waiting over the last 12 or 18 months -

Mr Clarko: Be honest - they have applied for other areas also.
Mr D.L. SMITH: They will be deprived of an opportunity to develop their community
facilities and I am referring not only to the Islamic community, but also to Rotary clubs and
other groups. The Government will set up a community panel and, in conjunction with the
City of Wannerco, it will make recommendations for the allocation of land. The Opposition
is costing this State money, it is depriving home buyers of the opportunity to obtain
residential property, it is depriving the elderly and the retired of group housing, and it is
depriving community groups of land for their facilities.
Several members interjected.
Mr D.L. SMITH: Let us examine the reasons they think that should be so. The member for
Marmion's speech in support of this Bill was, frankly, one of the most shallow and empty
speeches I have heard on a matter of this kind.
Mr Clarko: We have a shortage of time and you are wasting it.
Mr DL. SMITH: He gave no detailed analysis of the history; no detailed analysis of the
opportunities forgone; no detailed analysis of the cost to the State; no detailed analysis of the
environmental value of this land; and no detailed analysis of what other recreational and park
areas were proposed for the northern suburbs.
I suspect from public comment that the member for Perth may support the Opposition's Bill.
I will highlight one of the inconsistencies in his approach and I hope he will give an
explanation to this House. One of the reasons he advances publicly for his opposition to the
old Swan Brewery and, in part to the East Perth development is that the money being
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expended, especially on the brewery, should be expended on public housing. Effectively, by
supporting the Opposition's Bill he will cost the State something in the order of $12 million
which could be used for land development to ensure that land is available to people on lower
incomes at a reasonable price. There has been no analysis of that.
Let us look at the argument the Opposition advances about the reserves in the northern
suburbs. The Pinnaroo Valley reserve has been developed on the basis that 30 per cent of the
area will be set aside for cemetery purposes and 70 per cent will be retained as natural
bushland. I ask members how far away from the Hepburn Heights land is the Pinnaroo,
Valley Memorial Cemetery. Perhaps the member for Marmion who introduced the Bill will
tell me.
Mrs Edwardes: Would the Minister repeat the figures? He has got them mround the wrong
way. The cemetery management is committed to retaining 35 per cent, or 40 hectares, as
natural bushland.
Mr D.L. SMITH: I admit my error. Where is that land in relation to the Hepburn Heights
land?
Mrs Beggs: Right next door.
Mrs Edwardes: It will help to encourage the preservation of the Hepburn Heights bushland
because of the large area of natural bush.
Mr D.L. SMITH: How does the bush value of the Hepburn Heights land compare with the
bush value of Pinnaroo?
Mrs Edwardes: If you sit dawn, I will tell you.
Several members interjected.
Mr D.L. SMITH: The truth is that in the northern suburbs the Government has established
not only the Yellagonga Regional Park at a cost of $8 million and the Star Swamp reserve,
but also 15 other reserves. This Government has been responsible for providing more public
open space and preserving more bushland in the northern suburbs than any other
Government. The simple argument advanced by people such as the member for Marmion is
that somehow or other this land has a rater diversity of flora and fauna than does Kings
Park.
Mr Ciarko: You don't know more that a botanist does.
Mr Kierath interjected.
Several members interjected.
The SPEAKER: Order! I am quite happy to give the member for Riverton the call early in
this debate on the proviso that he does not interject as often as he is at the moment.
Incidentally, I ask the member for Marmion to be a little less frequent with his interjections
as the Minister for Lands listened to him in absolute silence.
Mr D.L. SMITH: That argument appeals to simple minds because people think Kings Park is
a very important area of Perth and they equate its value to the land. We know that Kings
Park comprises a number of public areas, including tennis courts, and it was never selected
because of its diverse ecology. It was selected because of its proximity to the city and as the
member for Marmion said, like most things it was initiated by Lord Forrest of Bunbury -a
good Bunbury son, as usual, he contributed to the City of Perth.
Mr Clarko: His politics were exactly the opposite to yours. He was noted for his
commonsense.
Mr D.L. SMITH: Historically therm is little or no connection between the political party he
represented and the party members opposite represent. He understood State interests and
civic duty and he understood a certain degree of propriety which members opposite seem to
have forgotten.
Mr Clarko: How about sitting down? Other members want to speak on this Bill.
Mr DL. SMITH: The argument is simply that someone from the Kings Park Board went to
Hepburn Heights and said that area had a rater diversity of plants and trees than existed in
Kings Park. He has not stated the fact, and the simpletons opposite have ignored it. that the
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same observation could be made about any area of bushland in the northern suburbs. The
value of this land, in comparison with the value of Kings Park, is no different from the value
of the land on the opposite side of Hepburn Heights before it was developed for residential
purposes, or from the huge areas of land which have been developed for residential purposes
in the southern and eastern suburbs. The second allegation is that CALM has issued an
official report in which it has established certain things.
Mr Clarko: Am you going to sit down and let somebody else have a go? Never again ask
me for any cooperation.
The SPEAKER: Order!
Mr D.L. SMITH: This Bill was brought on without any notice being given to me. It was
introduced when I was in Bunbury announcing goad news to the people of Bunbury and
Collie. That is an indication of how keen the Opposition was for me to debate this Hill.
Mr Clarko: You continue to waste time. When are you going to sit down? Don't ever ask
for a favour again.
The SPEAKER: Order! For the last time. I ask the member for Marmion for some
cooperation. I am not interested in the arrangements he may have made behind the Chair. It
is my responsibility to preserve the right of the member on his feet to say what he likes for
the period allotted to him under the Standing Orders of this House. If some arrangement has
been made behind the Chair, the member should take it up elsewhere and not in the

inister's time.
Mr D.L. SMITH: The report relied upon is not a CALM report. I understand it was prepared
by a CALM officer in his own time for the purpose of making a report to the Australian
Heritage Commission.
Mr Bradshaw: If it was prepared by a CALM officer, does that not make it a CALM report?
Mr D.L. SMITH: It does not mean that at all; a substantial difference exists between the
wisdom of an individual CALM officer and the collective wisdom of the Department of
Conservation and Land Management. A CALM report has the endorsement of' the collective
wisdom of the department rather than the endorsement of an individual CALM officer. If
members opposite do not understand that, they need to attend a course in logic. Despite
public comments to the contrary, I understand that the national Heritage Commission has no
intention of dealing expeditiously with this land, partly because it is not regarded as having a
high value. Even if, in an extreme situation, the national Heritage Commission were to rule
that it had a high value, any ruling by the commission would be only of an advisory nature
and would not have any binding effect on LandCorp or the State. Effectively, some
members opposite are tryinig to hold up the State Government to enable the Federal
Government to intervene in State Government activities. I find it incongruous that a child of
Sir Charles Court should suggest that, on the mere chance that this objection by the Hepburn
Heights group might be upheld by the Heritage Commission, he wants the Federal
Government to intervene in a State issue and to overrule the State Government.
This Hill has been moved without any notice having been given to me, as the Minister for
Lands. It was introduced while I was in Bunbury, without the Opposition seeking any
information from me about the financial consequences and the opportunities forgone, and
without the Opposition seeking any briefing from LandCorp. CALM or any other source.
The member for Marmion is playing the usual game played by members opposite. Shadow
Ministers are trying to pander to any small group in the community, regardless of whether it
is right, whether it can substantiate its case, the impact on State revenues, and the
opportunities for young or old people to obtain land at reasonable cost and commurnity
groups to have access to land for community purposes. It is amazing that the Opposition
should be so weak and so opportunistic as to go down that path, bring on this Bill as an
urgent matter and seek to move it through all stages, when it has known about the matter for
two years. The City of Wanneroo has already issued development approvals and, on that
basis, the Government has entered into contracts. The Opposition's attitude is incongruous
and I wonder whether we can trust members of the Opposition with the task of Government.
MRS EDWARDES (Kingsley) [3.36 pm]: In my electorate and in the electorates of
Whitford and Wannerno the term "bulldozer Beggs" has been coined. After the contribution
this afternoon by the Minister for Lands, I wonder what term will be applied to him.
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Mr Ripper: Responsible, statesmanlike?
Mrs EDWARDES: Hypocritical is more likely. I have never heard such waffle as when he
talked about technical arguments. In the first instance, points of order were raised under
clause 51 of the Standing Orders; that was an indication of how much concern this
Governiment has for the 12 928 people who signed the petition on this subject. It is also an
indication of how willing the Government is to listen to the concerns of those people.
Government members may think that the protests are made only by members of the Hepburn
preservation group, the small minority who are seen on television hanging off bulldozers,
and a handful of people living in Padbury. However, they would have a completely different
impression if they received the number of telephone calls I receive from people in my
electorate.
Mrs Beggs: Do they all have houses?
Mrs EDWARDES: Yes, and they want to exercise their right to retain that bushland. The
Minister referred to the history of this case. It has been going on for four years, and not just
two years. The Opposition cannot be accused of taking belated action, because prior to the
last State election many members from this side of the House visited the site and were
concerned about the matter. When was the Minister last at the site?
Mr D.L. Smith: I was there last week.
Mrs EDWARDES: I am pleased that the Minister took the opportunity to visit the sire. I
will tell the Minister why the residents wish to save that bushland. I am pleased that he
pointed out that the land is bounded to the north by the Pinnaroo Park, because the botanists
say that the existence of that adjoining memorial park and the fact that more than 30 per cent
will be retained as bushland, will ensure the survival of Hepburn Heights as a bushland
reserve in its natural state. At a later stage I will provide some detail of the comments made
by botanists. The local people have every right to demand that the land be preserved in its
natural state. When they built their homes in the area they understood that the site had been
set aside for the construction of a university, college or other educational institution and that
much of the busliland would be retained. Those people knew that a pleasant and aesthetic
value would attach to their properties. They want that bushland saved because they believe
the area is aesthetically pleasing; and it is, especially if one walks to the top of the hill, which
offers wonderful views to the sea and to the surrounding areas. The bushland acts as a noise
buffer between the freeway and Hepburn Avenue. It forms a natural barrier and boundary
between the suburbs of Kingsley and Greenwood on the one side and Patibury and Duncraig
on the other, and because that bushland is connected to the Pinnaroo Valley it is the largest
suburban area of natural beauty outside Kings Park. Members opposite talk about
Yellagonga National Park, but that will have a different purpose for passive recreation than
will be provided by this area of bushland. This bushland offers a sanctuary to the flora and
fauna which can be found in the area; members opposite may say that those species can be
found elsewhere but they certainly will not be able to be found elsewhere if people keep
building houses and knocking over the bushland.
Mr Thomas: Do you live in a house?
Mrs EDWARDES: I do.
Mr Thomas: What was there previously?
Mrs Watkins: Bushland.
Mrs EDWARIDES: That is exactly what we are talking about. If we turn all the bushland
into housing, we will have no bushland left. Do members opposite not understand that
concept? This area will also be useful for people who want to escape for a while into a
natural environment. Where I grew up in Tuart Hill1 we still had plenty of bushland, and one
of the greatest experiences of my childhood was to go through that bushland, to play fairy
rings with the moss, and to discover the rocks and the limestone. Those are, the sorts of
things which the children of the northern suburbs have a right to expect. Schools should be
able to take their students into those areas.
Several Government members interjected.
The SPEAKER: Order! I wonder whether some members of the Government think that the
rules which I apply when their members are speakting do not apply when a member from the
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other side is speaking. If members want to interject, that is perfectly all right, but wait for
the member to cease talking and then make the appropriate interjections. Please do not shout
over the person who has the call.
Mrs EDWARDES: That area of bushland is the only green belt buffer which can offer a
small token against the greenhouse effect. For many years we have been reading about the
greenhouse effect -

Mr Thomas: Absolute hogwash!
Mrs EDWARDES: I am pleased the member said that is hogwash because that will now be
recorded in Hansard.
I turn now to further hypocritical statements made by the Mnister. The Minister was
concerned not about the residents but about the fact that he was not ready to debate this issue
today because the Bill was introduced when he was down in the south west to deal with the
proposed power station issue. T7he Minister then had the cheek to say that pensioners would
not have a home if this bushland were not developed. How many thousands of pensioners
will not have a home and will be on the Homeswest waiting list because of the huge WA Inc
losses? It will be a damn lot The Minister had the cheek to talk about prudent economic
managers. He should be referring to members on his left instead of members on his right,
especially when he wants us to go to members on his side for financial advice. If the
Minister wants some financial advice, he should feel free to come to us and we will give it to
him because we will be far more prudent economic managers in Government than this
Government ever was.
The Liberal Party's planning policy is not a belated policy. The Liberal Party has been
fighting for these residents for a long time. The Liberal Party's planning guidelines will
involve a three way consultation between Government, local authorities and residents in
respect of any planning changes which will affect the residents or the local authority. We are
not saying that just today. That policy was released by the leader of our party on
29 November 1989. We believe that the Government has not consulted the local councils
and the community at large, not only in respect of Hepburn Heights but also the Koondoola
open space, the development of the east perimeter highway and the planning of the east side
of Wanne too Road. It has totally ignored them, or if it has decided to listen it has accepted
the submissions and said "Thank you very much for those submissions; we welcome them",
and then I bet my bottom dollar it has not even read many of those submissions.
The City of Wanneroo has been fighting this issue for as long as I can recall. It was prepared
to set aside one-fifth of the land for community purposes. However, the City of Wanneroo
pulled out on the advice of its solicitors, who said that at the end of the day if the
Government wanted to fight the matter all the way along the line to the High Court the cost
to the residents of the City of Wanneroo would be enormous. The Government said that the
City of Canning was a poor economic manager for its residents because it was planning to
take action against the Government. So on the one hand the Government is saying the City
of Wannero dropped its action like a hot cake and now wants the development to go ahead,
and on the other hand it is telling the City of Canning to not go ahead because it will be
wasting ratepayers' money. The Government cannot have it both ways.
Mr Kierath: And if you do dare to take on the Government, it will sack you! That is
probably why the City of Wanncroo dropped its action.
Mrs EDWARDES: It dropped it because at the end of the day, and even if it had gone to the
High Court, the Government could come in here and change that decision by legislation.
The City of Wanneroo had no choice in the matter. That illustrates how much this
Government is interested in listening to the residents. The Government is not interested in
the concerns of those people. 'Bulldozer Beggs" is what the Minister is called in the
community; and that is not just since the bulldozers have been going out. In the Wannero
Times of 23 May 1989 Vince Serventy said about that area "the bush was in excellent heart
and actually in better condition than Kings Park." He said also that -

..a Friends of Hepburn Heights was important along with a management plan for
the bush laid down by the Department of Conservation and Land Management.

He also recognised the value of that bushland to the local schools in that area. HeI said -
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*... this is their laboratory, where they can study the flowering banksias and nesting
red wattle birds ...

The Government often talks about System 6 as if that were a magic wont. Dr David Dale,
who is a former Melville city councillor and chairman of that council's works committee,
stated in a letter to a City of Wannerno councillor that he strongly supported groups and
individuals seeking to have Hepburn Heights given long term protection as a conservation
reserve. He said in the Wwmneroo Times of 6 June 1989 that-

"The area is significant in itself, but made much more so by the dearth of natural
areas, particularly bushland, in the metropolitan area's very extensive northern
coastal suburbs ...

There is overwhelming support for the retention of that bushland as a reserve at Hepburn
Heights. yet the Government is continuing to push ahead with bulldozers. They have now
put up a sign saying "Free Firewood". The Government is showing total disregard and
absolute arrogance in respect of those residents' concerns. Those 12 928 people who signed
the petition tabled in this House will be ignored if the bulldozers continue to push all those
trees down, and the big sign saying "Free Firewood" continues to be displayed. I support the
Bill.
MR THOMIPSON (Darling Range) [3.50 pm]: An objective view should be taken of this
proposal. We live in a time when, no matter what people in the community want to do, there
is opposition to it. I believe that if the Government and the authorities shy away from
undertaking development every time some objection is raised to it we will get nowhere;
therefore we need to keep things in balance. I understand the people of the area being
concerned about this piece of land at Hepburn Heights being developed for urban purposes.
When most of them moved into their homes - which. I point out, have been created on land
which was cleared for the purpose - they probably were aware of a proposal to develop this
area for a tertiary institution, and probably thought having a tertiary institution as a
neighbour would be a pretty good thing. Most of them would not have seen any problem
with clearing the land for a tertiary institution, when they could find themselves living
comfortably next to a tertiary institution as distinct from living cheek by jowl with other
homes; so many of the people now clinging to the statements made by botanists and others
that this is a unique piece of bushland for a number of reasons will seize on that argument.
I have been around politics long enough to know that people do that sort of thing. Indeed,
the first major controversy of my parliamentary career - firstly when I was campaigning to
come to Parliament and subsequently after I became a member of Parliament, when it
continued - was the construction of some high tension powerlines through the electorate of
Darling Range. The amazing thing I found in that case was that during the consultative
process the powerlines were moved from one place to another, and every time the powerlines
moved I found a different set of protesters. The people who one week said, "Powerlines are
environmentally unsound and you should not knock down trees to make way for them," were.
saying the next week, "It is not a bad idea, because they will be over there." We know very
well the nimby - not in my backyard - attitude: "So long as you are knocking down trees for
something that will benefit me, or where it does not intrude on me, you can go right ahead."
I suspect that is very much the case in this instance.
I have here an aerial photograph which depicts the general area under discussion, and will
display it to members simply to highlight what has occurred. This piece of land along
Hepburn Avenue is in its natural state, cheek by jowl with other areas of land which only a
few years ago looked precisely like that, and the people living in these homes were happy to
see those trees pulled down and those wildflowers removed without any problem at all, but
they are saying now that the people who might want to live in this bushland area cannot have
it. The System 6 report was precipitated because Government - and I am pretty certain it was
a Liberal Government - decided it was necessary to have a rational approach to development.
Mr Thomas: It was the Tonkin Labor Government; it was commissioned by Ron Davies.
Mr THOMPSON: I do not doubt it was, but I think it had its origins before then. There was
a desire for it to occur. I concede that Hon Ron Davies actually commissioned the report but
I think it had its genesis before that time, because Governments have recognised that there is
a problem and that we need to heed the requirements of the community but at the same time
preserve the environment, so far as those two things are consistent.
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The System 6 report was commissioned to identify the areas of land which should be
preserved and other areas of land which may be developed. System 6 never at any stage
identified the area of land under discussion as an are which should be set aside. We have
heard quoted in the House the opinions of some botanists; I respect their opinions, but it does
not mean to say, necessarily, that those opinions should override the interests of the
community at large.
I have four daughters, all of whom soon will require some land on which to build. Indeed,
one of the things I propose to do when I leave this place is to help them build a borne.
Because we have this interest, for the past few weeks we have been roaming the metropolitan
area trying to identify land which may interest them and which is in their price bracket. Even
at this time of very significant downturn in economic activity, and especially in the building
industry, it is very hard to find land at a reasonable price. There is a pent-up demand out
there because of the lack of economic activity, and the moment some rationality and
normality returns to the economy there will be one heck of a rush for land. The Minister has
pointed out that, because of the hard economic times, many developers have gone to the wall
with their land tied up in receivership and very little land is available for development. If
people are to be able to have homes in the future, land must be made available for that
purpose. I simply make this point: If we do not develop at Hepburn Heights or on land like
that, where do we develop?
I find it very difficult to oppose this measure because it was introuced by my very good
friend, the member for Mannion. Of all the people who sit on this side of the House, the one
I would least like to upset is the member for Marmion; however, notwithstanding our
friendship, I believe his argument is absolutely baseless and I must therefore oppose it. T'he
member for Marnxion said we should develop on the transmitting station site on Wanneroo
Road. In the first place, that land is not owned by the State Government and therefore is not
available. It would have to be acquired by the State Government, but if the Government
were to acquire it and star-ted to develop it the same sort of people who are objecting to
development at Hepburn Heights would object to the development of the wireless station
land.
The same thing is happening everywhere. In Helena Valley some land which has been in the
process of being rezoned for urban development for some time was an absolute eyesore a
few years ago. It was overgrazed sheep paddocks and it bad the local community in turmoil
because the dust caused by erosion of that land was of great concern. However, the moment
it was suggested that the land be developed for urban purposes the local community became
upset about it. That will be the case no matter where we develop, so Governments should
resolve to get on with the business of providing land for housing. When the members who
now sit on this side of the House become the Government, as I expect they will at the next
election, they will be faced with the same problems. Indeed, the Court Government faced a
situation where mining people were unable to proceed with exploration for oil, and the
Government of Sir Charles Court took some very strong action to Permit mining companies
to explore for minerals at Noonkanbab.
That action was taken by the Government because it became totally frustrated with people
adopting a negative approach. I am not suggesting that there should be a carte blanche
approach with wholesale bulldozing and ripping apart of land; on the other hand, one must
have regard to the fact that housing land cannot be produced unless land is cleared. The
planning processes which have been followed since the establishment of the metropolitan
region scheme is the appropriate way to go. The scheme - a map of which I hold up for
members - identifies the corridor which runs parallel to the northern coastline. The processes
are laid down under an Act of Parliament which established the metropolitan region scheme
and it contained provisions for amendment to the scheme. The Hepburn Heights land under
discussion was identified as land to be developed for a tertiary institution. It came to pass
that the institution was built at another location, and in accordance with the law a minor
amendment was made to the scheme which allowed this development to occur. I suspect that
a hidden agenda was involved with the amendment because a court action - I believe it will
proceed tomorrow - is being pursued on action taken regarding land in Helena Valley. The
member for Kingsley indicated that if the court challenge is successful, the Government will
legislate to overcome that situation. If the court challenge is successful, all it will mean is
that the processes by which the minor amendment was achieved were invalid. It does not
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prevent the Government from initiating a further amendment to the scheme. I would be
prepared to lay London to a brick that that will occur. The Helena Valley situation highlights
die fact that a minor amendment was achieved when it was unsound. However, it does not
deny the fact that the Government has an opportunity to amend the scheme in accordance
with the law. The court said that the Department of Planning and Urban Development, or a
section of that body, had delegated authority to one of its committees, which did not have the
competency to approve the minor amendment. A number of projects had to be resubmitted
to the process and the State Planning Commission appropriately amended the classification
of the land.
I suspect that die people who are pushing the Opposition want this Bill passed through the
Parliament so that they will not have to go through the procedure of the challenge in the
Supreme Court. They know that the victory - which will probably occur - will be a hollow
one; also, it will be a very costly exercise. The Wanneroo Council said that it was not
prepared to sponsor such an action and that it was up to individuals to take it up. These
people took the hat around to raise funds. We hear of 14 000 people signing a petition, yet
they took around a hat and picked up only $200. The legal eagles in this town do not do very
much for $200. it is hoped by the people who are agitating for the passing of this legislation
that it will relieve them of the difficult task of raising money for the court challenge.
This land which was not identified in the System 6 report as being of any special significance
has been through the appropriate processes, to have its classification changed to permit urban
development. It should proceed. Issues such as this are testing for all members in the
Parliament. It is easy for Oppositions to respond in this manner. When the crowd opposite
come over to this side of the Chamber in the next Parliament one could bet one's bottom
dollar that they will take up issues like this. It does not matter who is in Opposition; that is
the way they operate. I have not heard the National Party's view on this, but the Liberal
Party is doing its best to represent a point of 'view; however, it is a point of view in which it
is rather lonely. Looking at the Liberal Party's normal constituency, it has absolutely no
support at all. I spoke today to the Chief Executive Officer of the Housing Industry
Association, and that body is in favour of developing Hepburn Heights.
Mr CiJ. Barnett: What is surprising about that? It is hardly staggering!
Mr THOMPSON: That is the constituency of the Liberal Party.
Mr CiJ. Barnett: You cannot assume that.
Mr THOMPSON: If that body is not the Liberal Party's constituency, I would like to know
what is. The Urban Development Institute of Australia (WA), which has no direct
involvement and no benefit to gain, supports the development. The Master Builders
Association supports the development, as does the Australian earth moving and road
construction contractors association. Exponents of free enterprise have responded to an
invitation to tender for the work on that land. They have contracts and have committed
resources1 money and manpower to that development, and they are bleeding because of a*
lack of work.I
Mrs Beggs: They are having trouble paying their mortgages. I spoke to some of them on
site and they told of some sad situations.
Mr Shave: Thanks to your Mr Keating.
Mr THOMPSON: I am prepared to concede that the Federal Labor Government has brought
the economy of this nation into an absolute shambles, but it is not up to conservative forces
to pass legislation of the nature of that being discussed today. I am aware of a number of
contractors who have contacted the Liberal Party pleading that it proceed with the legislation.
A handful of votes are involved and the Liberal Party is going after them. It is not
appropriate to have this legislation passed.
I have not had much time to research this Bill as I saw it for the first time the other day.
However, I have looked at it objectively. Malcolm Quekett telephoned me and said that this
Bill was coming into the Parliament and asked me for my view. I said that [ did nor have a
view at the time, but that I would bone up on it and come to a conclusion. My knee jerk
reaction was that I would not be able to support it because if housing is nor built at Hepburn
Heights, where is it to be built?
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Mr Macinnon: On ABC land at Balcatta.
Mr THOMPSON: That probably needs to be done as well.
Mr Macinnon: That land has no heritage value.
Mr THOMPSON: Theme is absolutely no heritage value with the land in question, my friend.
Mr Clarko: That will be decided next month.
Mr THOMPSON: That could be said about anything.
Mr Macinnon: I meant environmental value.
Mr THOMPSON: The land has no environmental value. The Leader of the Opposition
shoots from the hip. I spoke this morning to Harry Carbon, the Chairman of the
Environmental Protection Authority, and he told me that his organisation had absolutely no
objection to that development. Another private environmental report was commissioned on
this subject. The last sentence of the summary to that report states that there is no
conservation or aesthetic reason why the proposed subdivision cannot be accepted. That is
the view of an environmental authority coupled with the view of Barry Carton whom I
consider to be a very honourable person and who said to me today that there is no
environmental reason why the Hepburn Heights project should not proceed. Against that
background there is no way in the world I will vote to support the legislation.
MRS BEGGS (Whitford - Minister for Transport) (4.11 pm]: I welcome the opportunity to
address the issue of Hepburn Heights which everybody knows is in my electorate. I have had
a great deal of experience with this issue over four years when I was the Minister for
Housing and the Minister for Planning. I was constantly in touch with people who had
various views about the land and about housing needs in the northern suburbs. Consequently
I am well qualified to speak about the range of issues concerning Hepburn Heights. The
legislation is to oveate an A class reserve within the City of Wanneroo to be known as
Hepburn Heights reserve.
Unfortunately the debate in the community and some of the comments which have been
passed in the House today do not reflect the real issue. This debate is not about the
environment; it is not about whether there should be green belt areas between urban
subdivisions which, in a perfect world, all of us should support; it is not a debate about the
planning issues. Since 1987 the issue has been a "debate" about political point scoring;
worse, it is a debate about racism and about hypocrisy.
Mr Macinnon: Racism?
Mrs BEGGS: It is a debate about bigotry and about social snobbery of the worst possible
form.
Mr Macinnon: What is the racism part?
Mrs BEGGS: I will come to that. It is the worst form of social snobbery I have witnessed in
a long time. The member for Darling Range talked about the "nimby' position and if the
matter were only about that I would not feel as angry as I do. Two candidates are running for
positions in the Wanneroo City Council in the local government election on Saturday.
Mr Shave: Which one is yours?
Mrs BEGGS: I do not run candidates. A meeting was held about the Hepburn issue in 1988
at which people voted in favour of the development. After that meeting Councillor David
King -

Mr Clarko: You brought them in by free transport, didn't you?
Mrs BEGGS: I did not. The member for Marmion has accused me of that before and I will
tell him about it again in case he has forgotten.
Mr Clarko: You gave a lift to people in your car to the meeting.
Mrs BEGGS: I have spoken about that in the House before and I will tell the member for
Marmion again exactly what happened
Mr Clarko: You stacked a meeting, did you not?
Mrs BEGGS: No I did not have to stack a meeting.
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Mr Clarko: Rent-a-crowd.
The SPEAKER: Order! The member for Marmion will come to order.
Mrs BEGGS- At the public meeting about which the member for Marmion is talking, the
majority of the 400 people who voted at the meeting voted for the development of Hepburn
Heights. It is true that I gave some people a lift in my car. A group of senior citizens wanted
to travel to die meeting in their own bus because many of those people live in private rental
accommodation in the northern suburbs. Many of them come into my office every week
asking me when the Hepburn Heights development will proceed and when the housing for
the aged will be constructed.
Mr Shave: Which bus?
Mrs BEGGS: They have their own bus.
Mr Shave: Did you drive it?
Mrs BEGGS: I do not drive at all as a matter of fact. Unfortunately some elderly people
were waiting on the corner for the bus to arrive but it had broken down. After they had
arrived at the meeting I offered them a ride home.
Mr Pearce: You in stacked the meeting.
Mrs BEGGS: Yes, I unstacked the meeting. The people were an old couple who now own a
Homeswest unit built by the Government in Joondalup and they are very happy. However,
many other aged people still do not have a home of their own and are subject to the whims of
the private rental marker. It is not exaggeration to say that some of those elderly people
come to my electorate office and suffer the indignity of asking for food parcels because they
pay rent of up to $150 a week.
Mr Macinnon: Have you guaranteed them a place in the pensioner housing scheme?
Mrs BEGGS: I have not done that, but I have guaranteed that the Government is committed
to providing affordable housing to ageing people. The Government can do that by utilising
the land it owns; that is, Crown land like Hepburn Heights. After that public meeting,
Councillor King, who was a member of the Liberal Party, but who I understand resigned in a
fit of pique when he was not preselected to stand against me in 1989, said development of
400 low cost homes on the site would not bring much revenue and that 4 000 homes could be
built on the Gnangara pine plantation. I have seen ghettos crated in England and I do not
want to create them here.
Mr Pearce: The Gnangara pine plantation sits on Perth's premier water supply. There would
be no more compeling environmental reason for not building houses there.
Mrs BEGGS: I refer now to the racism issue. A candidate in this Saturday's election -

Mr Pearce: It is the Opposition candidates who want to build the houses on the Gnangara
water mound.

t SPEAKER: Order! The constant interchange is not acceptable.
Mrs BEGGS: A Mr Camn Tinlay, another person who aspires to become a councillor for the
City of Wanneroo and who, if my memory serves me correctly, was division president of the
Liberal Party, hopes to take his place on the City of Wanneroo Council after Saturday. He
says in a political brochure, and I quote -

I care about your future and want you to have a say in it.
The quote continues overleaf -

Moslem mosque in Hepburn Heights. How would you vote? The face of your
community will change not simply due to the imposing physical appearance of the
Mosque but also the activity it generates. The demographic composition of your
community wUi also change due to the influx of Islamics both fundamentalist and
nominal. This change is never likely to be reversed.

That is the racism to which I refer, Mr Leader of the Opposition. That is what the issue is all
about.
Mrs Edwardes: Mr Smith knows I am not racist because I took several members of the
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Islamic Association of Wanneroo to see him at 2.15 pmn. If you had been listening to the
debate earlier, you would have heard him say that. Those views are the candidate's views,
not the Liberal Party's views.
Mrs BEGGS: Who said that?
Mrs Edwardes: The Minister.
Mrs BEGGS: This aspirant for election to local government on Saturday says he has been a
high school teacher in the City of Wanneroo, for the past eight years and thac he is a dedicated
Christian. That is interesting. considering it contradicts the most outrageous racist comment
that has been put at the top of his pamphlet. It is interesting for the House to also know that
the people he is talking about, the Muslims who want to have their own prayer house in
Wanneroo, say that many people of the Muslim faith have been bitterly offended by a
statement made last week in the Press. In a Press article, Mr Kamry Wahid, the secretary of
the Islamic Society of Wanneroo, said -

.. this statement has upset many of the Wanneroo district's Muslim community,
estimated at nearly 2 000.
"It gives the impression that they're not wanted here," he said.
"Most of the Muslims in the district came from Christmas Island in the late 1970s.
"Many of them have become Australian citizens and ratepayers and have a very
friendly relationship with other residents.
"They have contributed much to the Wanneroo community."
At present. Muslim meetings are held at various members' houses but a mosque has
been on the draiuing board since 1986.

It was to have been established at Greenwood, but the City of Wanneroo stopped that from
going ahead after residents objected to it That community is hoping to establish the mosque
in Hepburn Heights as planned.
Mr Clarko: They have also applied elsewhere.
Mrs BEGGS: No, they have not. The City of Wanneroo asked me to find an alternative site
for the Muslims.
Mr Clako: The City of Wannemoo wrote to me also asking me what I thought about
alternative sites.
Mrs BEGGS: It wrote to me and asked me for an alternative site for the Muslims. It
suggested Landsdale. The Muslims do not want to go to Landsdae. Mr Wahtid said that
Mr Tinley's remarks "should not be used for political gains and he should have researched
the facts before making any public comment." He has invited Mr Tinley to meet the Muslim
community at his convenience
I ask a direct question of the Opposition and hope to receive a direct answer. Does it support
the establishment of a mosque?
Mr Clarko: I am not opposed to the establishment of a mosque. The question of where it
should be placed is one for other people.
Mrs BEGGS: Does the Opposition object to one being established in the area set aside for
community purposes by the Government? Does the Leader of the Opposition support -
Mr Clarko: We are not here to answer your questions. We are not opposed to the building of
mosques. That is the complete answer.
Mrs BEGGS: I ask the Leader of the Opposition whether he supports the development of a
mosque on the Hepburn Heights land?
Mr Macinnon: As I said to the Minister earlier, our legislation allows for the establishment
of a whole range of community facilities on that land. However, as the member for Mannion
said, the decision is not one for us to make.
Mrs BEGGS: A WrHarrup, an opponent of mine at the last election said that the Liberal
leader, Barry Macinnon, later agreed that the land should be passive recreation with a
portion for a mosque and a Shiloh faith centre. Does he stand by those remarks?
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Mr Macinnon: I said that our legislation allows for the development of community
facilities which includes that.
Mrs BEGGIS: Clause 3 of die Hepburn Heights Reserve Bill states -

Not more than one fifth of the Reserve may be set aside for public recreational
purposes.

*Public recreational purposes" does not allow for the establishment of a mosque or a Shiloh
faith centre on the land.
Mr Clarke: Who says?
Mrs BEGGS: I have received advice that it does not allow the development of a mosque on
the site.
Mr Clarke: We are not opposed to the building of mosques.
Mrs BEGGS: As I said at the beginning of my speech, this debate has never been about
environmental issues. The environmental issues were used as a convenient way to stop the
development of any form of Homeswest housing in that area. I anm absolutely appalled that
the attitude conveyed by a very small section of the community is now being supported by
members of the Opposition in this Parliament. One in 10 of the housing lots will be
Homeswest houses. Accommodation will be provided for approximately 300 aged people.
Many of the people who are opposed to the development of Hepburn Heights have asked me
why we do not use Crown land in Hiliarys. That is not in my electorate; it is in the electorate
of the member for Marmion. It will be used for Homeswest housing and is very close to the
house in which I live. However, it is only 10 hectares of land and is very close to the Em
Halliday Recreation Camp, an ideal location to have aged housing. In fact, the local RSL is
very keen to establish a housing development there.
Mr Clarke: Long before you were a member of Parliament I was associated with aged
people's homes.
Mrs BEGGS: Absolutely. That is why I said this debate is one of hypocrisy.
In conclusion, in all the meetings that I have attended and in all of the discussions that 1 have
had with people who have rung me at night and abused me, sometimes drunk -

Mr Clarko: I thought you had a silent number.
The SPEAKER: Order!
Mrs BEGGS: I do not have a silent number. I am not like the member for Marmion who did
not even put his phone number on his electorate pamphlets when he campaigned during the
last election.
Mr Clarke: My number is in the telephone book.
The SPEAKER: Order!
Mrs BEGGS: My number is in the phone book also.
Mr Clarke interjected.
The SPEAKER: Orler! The member for Marmion will come to order. I do not care about
his phone number. It has nothing to do with this and members should not be distracted by
idiotic inteijections.
Mrs BEGGS: Many people have expressed various views about my reasons for strongly
supporting the development at Hepburn Heights. Some of them say that I amn trying to shore
up my electoral base by having Homeswest homes in my electorate. Others say that, because
I am raping the environment, [IllI be beaten without any chance of winning at the next
election.
Mr Shave: That is true.
Mrs BEGGS: They cannot have it both ways.
I made my decision to support the housing development at Hepburn Heights for one reason
only; the voting consideration never entered my mind. If I have become convinced of one
thing since I have been a member representing an electorate in the norhern suburbs, it is the
need to provide housing for people who are unable to provide it for themselves. Whether I
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am beaten on this issue, I will go to my grave knowing that I was right. Many people will be
provided with housing, particularly the aged, who have been waiting for a long time for a
home and who will be grateful when the development proceeds. I amn sure that many of them
are very angry and will remain very angry at any further delays.
DR ALEXANDER (Perth) [4.28 pm]: It has been interesting to listen to the debate.
Everybody who has spoken so far has claimed to be objective, non-hypocritical and correct.
However, we have heard completely different points of view.
Mr Graham:- Are you going to change all that?
Dr ALEXANDER: That is right. I will leave it to others to judge my speech. I certainly do
not claim that it will be objective. Someone once referred to the subjectivity of objective
views. That has been well illustrated this afternoon. The arguments in the end come down
to a matter of judgment The previous speaker, the member for Whitford, spoke very
passionately as a local member who is well aware of the needs of low income and aged
people. One of the things I have pushed all of the time I have been here is that there is not
enough housing in that category.
Members on both sides will have heard Me raise questions on this matter, indeed, that has
already been mentioned by the Minister this afternoon when he accused me of inconsistency.
I have advocated the building of more Hoineswest housing and I will continue to do so,
because I believe the low income people in our community do not get a fair go in their share
of housing resources, and they particularly do not get a fair go in prime locations. I have
made my views clear on the East Perth project in that regard. It is not simply a case of a
demand for housing; any decision must balance different views. I doubt whether the
Government's view has been supported by 100 per cent of members; in my experience in
Government - limited though it was - most decisions were not reached unanimously. When
a vote was taken, very few party room decisions were reached unanimously. In my view one
aspect must be balanced against another, and in this case the environmental arguments are
stronger than the social or housing arguments. I have had only a few weeks to consider this
issue but that is longer than the few days taken by the member for Darling Range.
I was invited to look at die area, which I did a couple of weeks ago. I was struck by the
quality of the bushland environment in that area. I was also struck by the fact that the area is
completely surrounded by housing. I have been aware for a long time that, as the
metropolitan area develops northwards, there is a shortage of good quality, bushland
landscapes in reasonably natural condition. One of the things the State Government's
planning agency regrettably has not done well - and the planners are more to blame for this
than the Government - is outline and preserve for future generations areas of natural
environment. Certainly some areas have been protected, with the Government's help, and I
refer, for example, to the large regional park at Joondalup. The Government equivocated and
finally decided to support the conservation of the Bold Park area, but not without a big fight
from the Bond Corporation and many others within the Government. I do not want to detract
from the Government's record in that regard, except to say that when the member for
Whitford was the Minister for Planning I prepared a paper for her in response to questions I
had raised about the directions of urban development versus the environment. She asked me
to outline some of the criteria which should be taken into account when subdivisions are
approved for housing.. I did not expect that to be regarded as a seminal piece of literature,
but I did spend some time on it and I consulted a number of people. One thing that became
quite clear, as I prepared that report for the Minister, was that the guidelines for developing
housing in areas where it conflicts with natural environmental values are not very clear.
Apart from the System 6 report, very little guidance is available on where development
should or should not take place.
Mr Macinnon: That is one of the problems that exists.
Dr ALEXANDER: It has existed for a long time. I stated in mny report that it was necessary
to protect certain areas, such as remnant bushland, particularly those along ridge lines and
those surrounded by existing residential areas. I was not familiar with the Hepburn Heights
area at that time, but it fits those criteria. I am not saying that aspect should be regarded
above all, but it is certainly an aspect which the planners appear not to have approached
consistently in their recommendations on urban developments. This land originally was not
zoned for residential development, as has already been pointed out, but for tertiary education
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purposes. If it were developed for that purpose, I doubt very much whether the bushland
would be destroyed to the same extent as would occur under the current proposal. Most
tertiary campuses are developed very carefully, having regard to the preservation of the most
valuable areas of the bushland in which they are situated.
Mr Clarko: Would you agree that the change opened up the views of the people in that area?
Dr ALEXANDER: Yes. Unfortunately, the area was not reassessed after the original zoning
was changed. I arn advised that if the land had not been reserved for tertiary education
purposes at the time the System 6 report was being prepared, this area more than likely
would have been included in the System 6 report recommendations. That, too, is a subjective
judgment from a person involved in System 6, but I take it at face value.
I have also read the botanical reports previously referred to, one of which was prepared by an
officer of the Department of Conservation and Land Management. The Environ mental
Protection Authority has decided in its wisdom to disagree with this report which refers to
the notable features of Hepburn Heights, "being the diversity of heath vegetation and the rich
flora of flowering plants (196 natives) with relatively few weeds compared to other urban
remnants". The presence of an apparently previously unrecorded species is also of
considerable botanical interest. That in itself may not be a sufficient argument to protect an
area such as this, but it is certainly one criterion. Similar reports have been written about
many other areas included in the System 6 report, and that document has become the guiding
light for urban development and the preservation of areas of bushland in and around the
metropolitan area.
Mr Thomas: You could say that about every place.
Dr ALEXANDER: No, I do not chink so. As far as environmental value is concerned,
Hepburn Heights has the contour lines, the height and the ridge lines.
Mr Thomas: I am referring to the diversity of the botanical species.
Dr ALEXANDER: Possibly, but I do not know. As the 'metropolitan area expands
northwards, these natural bushland areas become rarer and more worthy of preservation. My
information from the Conservation Council. which is strongly opposed to this Hepburn
Heights development, is that very little has been done to protect areas such as this which
contain mixes of species, including banksias. These trees am increasingly common as one
travels north of the metropolitan area and into the areas which will be absorbed by the
continuing development of the northern corridor. Combining that with the clearly strong
public opinion in favour of retaining this area of bushland, it is sufficient reason for
supporting this legislation, Never mind the motives of the people who introduce it. Perhaps
there is some strength in the charges of hypocrisy which the Government lays at the
Opposition's door, and which the Opposition likewise lays at the Government's door. I am
told the Minister for Lands, who accuses me of hypocrisy, is currently working very hard in
his own district to conserve the Clifton Park area from residential development. Most people
at different times take positions which can be portrayed as inconsistent. Perhaps that is true
of me. However, I am looking, firstly, at the environmental quality of the area and, secondly,
at the degree of public protest and environmental interest group protest about this
development-
Mr Shave: When it comes to a choice between you and the Minister for Lands on the
question of hypocrisy, we will support you.
Dr ALEXANDER: That is a backhanded compliment if ever I heard one, but I will accept it.
A few other points were raised in argument, which should be responded to. I am not in the
business of supporting any racists or people who object to Muslim communities, and
members of the Opposition say the same thing. if the opposition to this development were to
be the cloak for that type of activity, I would be very disturbed. I am certainly not opposed
to the establishment of a mosque in any area- I have fought very hard for the Buddhist
community, and many others in the inner city which have been establishing their facilities.
That is probably reasonably well known within the local community. A minority of the
people who object to this residential proposal may have ocher motives, but I do not know
them. Certainly the ones I have talked to do not have those motives. They have the genuine
motives of community involvement and a desire to protect a valuable area of our
environment, not just for their own selfish use, but for future generations and for the benefit
of the entire north metropolitan corridor.
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Some alternative areas are available, apart from Wireless Hill which is being developed. The
member for Whitford mentioned one of the alternatives. That may be needed in addition, but
it will not be developed in the short term, and perhaps it should be accelerated as an
alternative. If this Hill reaches the Committee stage I would be prepared to move an
amendment that would clarify the question of what public recreation does or does not
include. I would not want to see the construction of a mosque ruled out on the ground of an
ambiguous interpretation of clause 3 of the Bill. The objection can be covered in that way.
There is room in this area for development; after all, some of the area, unfortunately in my
view, has already been cleared. I was present when that clearing was under way and it
caused a good deal of grief to those watching. This matter relates to a contract which has
already been let, we are told by the Minister, and is worth nearly $1 million. I point out two
things to t Minister: First, it seems to be a little precipitate to let a $1 million contract
when this matter could clearly be challenged legally, as the residents are doing. My
understanding of the legal grounds is that Hepburn Heights was included in the list of
backdated approvals which this House passed last year. I did not know about Hepburn
Heights at that stage, so I was happy to put a tick by it along with the other developments
given backdating at that time. People in the upper House who knew more about the matter
took out Hepburn Heights and did not give that backdated approval. That, in my view,
makes this an illegal subdivision no matter what the City of Wanneroo has done. Therefore,
it was irresponsible of the Government to let contracts on any basis when it knew they could
be open to a legal challenge.
Mrs Beggs: That is absolutely wrong. All that had to happen at Hepburn Heights was that
the notice of intention to develop be placed on the site. That was done, the time expired, and
there was not one objection. The minute clearing started the court injunction was invoked.
Dr ALEXANDER: That is fair enough. The Minister knows the sequence of events better
than I do. However, I know from experience as a planner and politician that objections to
developments become stronger as the form of the development becomes clearer. Criticism
should not be made of individuals such as Normna Rundle and I was disappointed to hear the
Minister launch into a totally unwarranted personal attack on her in the House. Why do we
need to question people's motives? Let us look at what they are trying to do; they are trying
to preserve a piece of valuable bushland. Perhaps the objections have reached a crescendo
recently. However, that is a normal process as the community finds out what the
implications of a development are. In my view, the planning process is not open enough and
never has been under previous Governments, or under this Government. However, that is a
separate argument. A strong case exists for greater public involvement in planning and until
that happens this sort of process will go on. The community finds out about developments
almost too late to stop them and by the time people try to stop them they are faced with the
option of either climbing on bulldozers, which most people do not want to do, or taking legal
action.
Mrs Beggs: The plans have been before council since 1987.
Dr ALEXANDER: And people have been objecting in one form or another since 1987.
There has certainly been some form of public protest over several years. In the end,
Parliament must make a decision on this issue. My position is derived from two things:,
First, a belief that insufficient areas of bushland have been set aside as the city expanded,
both northwards and southwards. We have seen similar battles south of the city, as members
well know. Secondly, the community must have a greater place in the planning process.
Until those two things are done we will have these one-off battles over pieces of land
regarded as environmentally valuable. The planning authorities must do two things: First,
open up the planning process to greater community involvement and, second, be clearer in
their criteria as to whether an area will be developed. The System 6 report has been talked
about this afternoon as the bible on these things, and other such overrated statements were
made. This system should be updated as it was drawn up nearly 10 years ago; we need a
System 6 for the 1990s not the 1980s. Once that is done we will be able to avoid this sort of
divisive debate over pieces of land. Perhaps that thought is a bit idealistic in the
circumstances.
Mr Macinnon: I do not think so. The member for Perth should look at our planning paper
when it is released in the next two weeks.
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Dr ALEXANDER: It would be an unlikely event that I would agree with a Liberal Party
platform, but I will have a look at it. I support the legislation. If it gets to the Committee
stage I will move an amendment to cover the ambiguous point about the use of some of the
land for community purposes. Alternative sites are available. I believe, despite the fact that
I support the provision of housing for low income and aged people very strongly whenever I
can, that chat cannot be supported 100 per cent in all circumstances and this is one of those
circumstances. I therefore believe that this Bill ought to be supported.
MRS WATKINS (Wanneroo) [4.46 pm]: Iloppose the legislation for a number of reasons,
As the member for Whitford said, not a day passes without aged people coming into our
electorate offices looking for accommodation. As the Minister rightly pointed out, Hepburn
Heights is but one of those areas of land we can set aside for aged accommodation. It is not
fair to suggest that we cannot have Hepburn Heights for that accommodation. The member
for Marmnion in his brief second reading speech suggested that Hepburn Heights is a
magnificent section of bushland and he was quite correct. However, so was the rest of the
northern suburbs. I am a bit like a second wave pioneer who moved into Wanneroo 20 years
ago. The area where I live was all beautiful bushland on the shores of Lake Joondalup.
There was wonderful flora and fauna there but there are houses there now. Four years ago,
when this argument started, if the member recalls, the area was set aside for a terniary
institution. I believe the member for Kingsley suggested that it was set aside for a university.
She suggested that the people buying into the area had expectations iliac a university would
be built there and there really was no problem with that, is chat correct?
Mrs Edwardes: I think that is what the member for Perth said. That means that a change of
use should result in a reassessment of that property.
Mrs WATKINS: That is not what the member for Kingsley said. She talked about a
university being built and said she had no problem with that because a bushland area would
be set aside. I think that she also supported the suggestion from the City of Wanneroo that
one-fifth of that site, approximately 10 hectares, should be set aside for community purposes.
I suggest to her that if a university had been built we would have been looking at 45 hectares
of land being developed for university purposes which would have left only eight and one-
third hectares for community purposes. That would have left no natural bushland. One of
the things the member for Kingsley forgot to look at was the sont of housing development we
are considering for Hepburn Heights. We are talking about a model housing development
which would retain a series of pockets of bus hiand.
Let us look at what the City of Wanneroo thinks about this matter and how dinkurn it is. If it
is so dinkumt about retaining areas of bushland, I invite members to look at Craigie reserve.
It is a pity that the member for Perth is not still here. I hope he has been invited to look at the
Craigie reserve which is owned by the City of Wanneroc. It is virtually the same sort of
bushland. There is 15 and a half to 16 hectares of land there. What is the City of Wanneroo
to do with it? It is to develop it as playing fields. So much for its green environment! The
member for Marmion and the member for Kingsley made a great deal of play about what a
wonderful record the City of Wanneroo has in looking after the environment. I find that
amazing. As members well know, I recently chaired a committee looking at preserving an
area around Lakes Joondalup and (3oollela and Walluburnup swamp called Yellagonga
regional park. The City of Wanneroo played a few games there and handballed a few
projects to the committee. The one it failed to handball to the committee was a proposal to
build a golf course right in the middle of the wetlands area of Yellagonga regional park. It
did not extend chat courtesy to me. Most members will realise that a golf course absolutely
desecrates die environment, particularly the wetlands -

Mr Bradshaw: Why are the lakes all disappearing? There will not be any wetlands in a short
time.
Mrs WATKINS: The member is a cynic. He takes after his brother. Where are his white
feathers?
Several members inteijected.
Mrs WATKINS: Members should be aware that on the north east corridor there is a very
attractive area called Neerabup. The City of Wanneroo, recently approved three golf courses
in that area, one which it will run and two to be privately run. If members are so concerned
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about the environmenc, they should criticise the Wanneroo Council. One of the things in
short supply in the northern suburbs is ground water. The Ground Water Advisory
Committee, on which the current Mayor of the City of Wanneroo sits, has given permission
to draw in excess of one million kilolitres of water a year for the golf courses. So much for
the environmental record.
On the other hand, we as a Government have a very good record of looking after the
environment. I have mentioned the Yellagonga regional park. We have talked about the
System 6 report. The previous Minister for Planning, Hon Kay Hallahan, set a planning
control area over our circular lakes. Many people have kicked up a big fuss about that
planning control area because they do not have the ability to do certain things with that land.
That land is being preserved because it has a high conservation value and it contains a good
deal of fauna and flora. The City of Wanneroo has not been particularly supportive of that.
We have increased the size of the Yanchep National Park. The member for Kingsley said
that the Government fails to consult with local government or the people. She mentioned the
north west corridor review plan in the east Wanneroo area. I am at a loss to know how the
City of Wanneroo, following liaison with and the support of the Government, could produce
a plan and then take that plan a step further, if no consultation took place.
It is difficult for me to stand here and support the development of Hepburn Heights because a
number of my dear friends are those people who stood in front of the bulldozers for reasons
about which they feel very passionate. However, Iani at odds with them.
Mr C.J. Barnett: They am racists.
Mrs WATKINS: No, my friends are environmentalists. They are the same people who stood
in a picket line with me at Mindarie tip. In this instance I cannot support this legislation. I
see a real need to develop that land for low cost housing, and to allow a certain proportion of
that land to be handed over to the community. I do not know if the Opposition is aware of
the fact that in excess of 70 community groups have put in bids for a portion of that land.
This goes back a number of years. In looking after my constituency and the aged persons
and people who require accommodation at a reasonable cost, I do not and cannot support
what the Opposition is doing. I think the Opposition is grandstanding, it is not dinkum, and
for that reason no member should support the legislation.
MR CLARKO (Martnion) [4.53 pm]: I have been in this Parliament for a fair while but the
speech by the Minister for Lands was one of the most incredible I have ever heard. I thought
his point of order was the best, though. In the book I intend to write, I shal hold a few pages
for his standing there and turning over his pages. He had the benefit of having you, Sir, in
the Chair to help him out. The way he bungled that was a real classic. He went on to say,
with great indignation while drawing himself up to his full height - the level of the
microphones - "You did it when I was in Bunbury. The implication was that we were trying
to get around this brilliant, eloquent Minister and we were afraid of his mighty debating
skills. I wish he would handle all the legislation, particularly the 10 minute silent pieces. I
do not care where the Minister was. He opened himself up to public criticism in that he
chose to place another commitment in front of his prime commitment, which was to be in
this Parliament.
Several members interjected.
Mr CLARKO: He chose to go somewhere else. I do not care whether he went to a picnic or
anywhere else -

Several members interjected.
The SPEAKER: Order!
Mr CI.ARKO: Another argument he put forward was that this 53 hectares is essential to the
housing needs of Western Australia. He suggested that if that 53 hectares did not exist,
everything would collapse; there would be queues of thousands of people standing outside
Homeswest offices lookcing for a place to rest their heads. The truth is that there are
thousands outside Homeswest offices now, due to the incompetence of successive Labor
Ministers for Housing, including the member for this area. This 53 hectares might never
have been available for housing if it had been given the use it was set down for, which was as
a post secondary institution. My former colleague, the member for Darling Range, made the
point that this piece of land is vital; it must be used in this way.
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Several members interjected.
Mr CLARKO: The member for Balcatta who has just interjected falls into the same trap,
because he has been making a great song in the local newspapers about how die wireless
transmitter site should be made over for housing. That is an excellent idea. What is being
attempted now is what I was doing in 1975 when the member was probably a student. I was
not successful at that rime, and die Government has not been successful. The member
achieved a few headlines in the paper, as he did with his proposal to cut the rates of all senior
citizens and get the City of Stirling to make up the difference. That is not a very powerful
argument; to get the other ratepayers to pay rather than the Government's making up that
difference in rates.
Let us get back to the point. That piece of land was set aside for a post secondary institution.
Once it ceased to have that use, the surrounding people decided it would be better kept as
bushland. That is where the member for Darling Range is at fault. If its use had not been
changed, I anm sure the local people would have accepted it. When they went to live there,
that area was to be used for a post secondary education institution. Its use was changed, and
they decided that the best use for that land - because it is such beautiful bushland, and
because expert botanists agree with them. 14 000 people signed a petition - would be as
bushland. They had another look at it and decided that the best thing would be for this land
to be preserved. When I began to argue the case for Star Swamp, the expents in the
department said it was no good. The truth is that they do not say that now, If this area in
Hepburn Heights were set aside, in a few years' time people would come to admire this
magnificent place. It is cheap of this Minister to criticise Mrs Norma Rundle and her
supporters for what she has been doing there. She has done a marvellous job, and she should
receive the highest praise. She is one of those citizens who should be listened to by the
Government of this State.
The Minister for Transport, as usual, not only opposed this project, but also filled her speech
with venom and haired. She said that what made her angry was that Hepburn Heights was
not about preserving natural bushland but about political point scoring. What a hypocrite she
is to suggest that she as a politician does not involve herself in political point scoring! She
does that every time she gets up to speak, although that is not very often. The Minister then
tried to brand people who signed the petitions as racists and bigots. What right does she have
to call people racists and bigots? The Minister also stated that those people were the worst
example of social snobbery she had ever seen. I hope that the people who live around that
area, those who signed petitions, and those with an interest in the preservation of natural
bushland - especially at Hepburn Heights - remember that the Minister accused them of
being social snobs. I hope that accusation is widely distributed.
The Minister spent a rat deal of her time today talking about the policies of various
candidates in the local government elections this Saturday. She also claimed that she had no
involvement with any candidate. The comments of the Minister are totally irrelevant;
whether a person does not agree with the idea of a mosque in the area is irrelevant. It has
nothing to do with the Liberal Party or with the people concerned about the preservation of
bushland areas. It has nothing to do with snobbery or with racism. The Minister then drew
herself together and said that she wanted to ask a serious question. She asked whether I was
against the building of a mosque in that area; I answered in the negative, so that was the end
of that. The Minister would like to have carried that point further by making false and
specious claims about racism. However, racism is not part of the problem.
The legislation provides for the setting aside of one-fifth of the land for certain purposes; if
not, the matter may be considered again. The Minister attempted to put an argument in a
teary eyed way, in support of homes for the aged. The Minister for Housing knows that the
queues of aged people waiting for housing are longer than ever. My colleague the shadow
Minister for Housing pointed out that only one-third of the expenditure on housing last year
will be spent this year in that area. I do not know whether that figure is correct, butlIdo
know that the Government has not allocated very much to the needy so the Minister should
not cry crocodile teams about homes for the aged. Of course the Minister would support
homes for the aged - as long as they are members of the local branch of the Australian Labor
Party. That would be the way they would get housing. That is the Minister's view of the
matter; and that is what the community thinks- The community thinks that the Minister is
offering her support in an effort to keep safe her seat in this place. She may say otherwise
but that is what the community thinks.
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The member for Kingsley placed on the record her detailed knowledge of and long time
experience with the Hepburn Heights problem. The Parliamentary Liberal Party, with the
support and encouragement of the local community, took the position in the 1989 State
election that it would preserve the land as natural bushland. It is a pity that due to the
peculiarities of the electoral system this did not happen. The member for Perth properly
referred to major and minor amendments to the metropolitan region scheme. Everyone
interested in planning realises that it was a Statewide disgrace that the Government had to
come cap in hand to this Parliament to consider 150 cases which were determined to be
minor amendments when they were major amendments. That represents the Government's
moral turpitude. The aim is to avoid the Parliament whenever it can, and call the
amendments minor because that means those matters do not go through Parliament.
Hepburn Heights was an item which the Government tried to validate retrospectively.
Fortunately, my colleagues and the National Party in the upper House refused to support that
move. Later, the Minister decided to put up a sign, and no-one objected, so she said it was
okay. That might be technically correct but it was a dishonest act, and thousands of people
have protested about that matter. They might not have filled in the form which the Mlinister
claims should be completed in order to protest; however the Government's decision is
overwhelmingly despised. The member for Perth made that clear. I was impressed by the
two points made by the member for Perth - that insufficient areas of bushland exist in the
northern and southern corridors, and that there should be a greater place for citizens in the
planning process. That was an important focus in his speech.
The member for Wanneroc tried the old argument about housing. If the Minister and others
believe in their argument that without the 53 hectares at Hepburn Heights we will have more
homeless people, why did the Government create the Kings Park of the north? Can the
member for Kingsley tell me how large is the Kings Park of the north? I would say it is a
murch larger area than the 53 hectares at Hepburn Heights. It is a dishonest argument by the
Government to say that it needs the 53 hectares, and to then say it can, at the same time,
provide hundreds of hectares for special purposes for the community - that is, for similar
purposes, and to provide an attractive environment. The Minister in that Fawity Towers type
speech talked about how many blocks of land the Labor Government has provided. Two or
three years ago, the then Mnister for Planning stated that the Government had placed a large
number of blocks on the market that current year. He said it was a record number of blocks;
the best for 10 years. In other words, 10 years earlier, Cyril Rushton, as Minister for
Planning, brought on about the same number of blocks before the population of Perth had
increased by thousands, yet the then Minister for Planning boasted that his record was
something to be proud of.
The present Government's record of bringing land onto the market is disgraceful; it has
contributed to the rise in the price of land. It is a contributing factor to the increase in the
price of land in recent years, yet the Government states a decade later that its record is better
than that of Cyril Rushton years before. The issue is about the preservation of a very small
part of the metropolitan area; it is only 53 hectares. Earlier today I quoted a botanist who
said the area was highly worthy of preservation. A number of botanists have made the same
comment.
Mr Thompson: What about the Environmental Protection Authority?
Mr CLARKO: I have read somewhere that members of the authority made a short visit to
the site. Mr Browne-Cooper was with the EPA when I became involved with the Star
Swamp. The member for Darling Range should remember when he walked through the Star
Swamp with me saying he would vote for its preservation. Mr Browne-Cooper said to me
that stacks of similar places like Star Swamp exist. He agreed the area contained good
vegetation. The real problem when I started to work on my Liberal colleagues was that the
department did not want to preserve that area. Now, time has passed and all political parties
love the area and same are trying to shift me from my position of father of Star Swamp.
However, they cannot do it.
Mr Watt: The EPA told me that they visited a number of areas in the northern corridor and
that they thought the area was worthy of preservation but the Government determined that
there was to be only a certain number set aside. As it had already allocated an area at
Yanchep, that area had to go by the board. It was a worthy area but was not regarded as
politically important.
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Mr CLARKO: Politically, Hepburn Heights will be very important because ultimately it will
cause a member to lose her seat in this place. The area consists of only 53 hectares of the
thousands of hectares in the metropolitan area. In the northern corridor, thousands of
hectares are owned by the Government and are available for housing; they could be placed
on the market whenever the Governiment chooses. One issue which will stop the
Government doing that will be the shortage of finance resulting from the mishandling of
State affairs in the form of WA Inc.
Because the Government must pay $50 million a year into Consolidated Revenue, due to its
WA Inc dealings, not enough hinds are available for the development of land and houses.
The people want this beautiful bushland which botanists have compared in some ways with
Kings Park - the treasured bushland of Western Australia. A huge petition was presented in
support of retaining this area. I am sure the Wannerco City Council would be prepared to
give it the necessary support if it were made an A class reserve. I challenge members
opposite to vote against this legislation. If they do they could not pretend to be friends of
greenies, of the environment, or of the people involved in this issue. This is a simple piece
of legislation which requires the support of this House. It merits support and if members
opposite allow the Government to spoil this piece of beautiful bushland they will rue this
day - as the Minister said - to their dying days.
Question put and a division taken with the following result -

Ayes (27)
Mr Ainsworth, Mr Court Mr Macinnon Mr Strickland
Dr Alexander Mr Cowan Mr McNee Mr Trenorden
Mr CJ. Barnst Mrs Edwardes Mr Mensaros Mr Fred Tubby
Mr Dloffwitch Mr Gmayden' Mr Mmnson Mr Watt
Mr Bradshaw Mr House Mr Nicholls Mr Wiese
Mrs Buchanan My Kierath Mr Omodei Mr Blalkie (Teller)
Mr Clarko Mr Lewis Mr Shave

Noes (28)
Mrs Beggs Mr Graham Mr Marlborough Mr Taylor
Mr Bridge Mr Grill Mr McGinty Mr Thomas
Mr Cataia MrS Hederson Mr Pearce Mr Thompson
Mr Cunningham Mr Gordon Hill Mr Read Mr Troy
Mr Donovan Mr Kobelke Mr Ripper Dr Watsan
Nr Edwards Dr Lawrence Mr DJ.. Smith Mr Wilson
Dr Gallop Mr Leahy Mr P.J. Smith Mrs Watkins (Teller)

Question thus negatived.
Bill defeated.

CONSERVATION AND LAND MANAGEMENT AMENDMENT BILL
Message - Appropriations

Message from the Governor received and read recommending appropriations for the
purposes of the Bill.

ACTS AMENDMENT (JUDICIAL QUALIFICATIONS) DUELL
Receipt and First Reading

Bill received from the Council; and, on motion by Mr D.L. Smith (Minister for Lands) read a
first time.

(Questions without notice taken.]
House adjourned at 5.44 pm.

1097



1098 [ASSEMBLY]

QUESTIONS ON NOTICE

DAWESVILLE CUT - STUDIES, COMMITTEES, EXPENDITURE
1. Mr NICHOLLS to the inister for Transport:

(1) How many studies or reports have been commissioned in respect to the
Dawesville Cut over the past 10 years?

(2) How many committees have been formed in respect to the Dawesville Cut
over the past 10 years?

(3) What is the total expenditure of taxpayers' funds in respect of (1) and (2)?
Mrs BEGGS replied:

Since funds were first appropriated for Dawesville Channel Investigations in
1985 there has been an ongoing consultative process rather than a series of
meetings by formally constituted committees. Some 16 studies into aspects of
the project have been undertaken by consultants.
The Dawesville Channel Land Redevelopment Committee formed in 1989 is
the only formal committee with terms of reference specifically related to the
project.

(3) To date the cost of activities associated with the Dawesville Channel is
$1.3 million. This figure includes the cost of consultancies undertaken in
relation to the project.

DAWESVILLE CUT - COMPLETION DATE
Landowners' Rezoning Promise - Land Use Returns

2. Mr NICHOLLS to the Minister for Transport:
(1) When is the Dawesville Cut expected to be completed?
(2) Have any land owners been promised rezoning of their land in return for

cooperating with the Government?
(3) What was the expected return on land use, referred to in her media statement

on 19 December 1990?
Mrs BEGGS replied:
(1) It is likely that the Dawesville Channel can be constructed at considerable cost

savings to the State by using the channel location as a quarry for materials
needed on other development works. Other savings can be generated by
encouraging adjacent landowners to participate in a guided land development
scheme.
Provided quarrying operations proceed on schedule and an appropriate guided
land development scheme can be negotiated, the channel could be completed
in 1996.

(2) Landowners have not been promised rezoning of their land in return for
cooperating with the Government. However, there is the potential to
negotiate a development agreement which matches the needs of all parties.
Landowners are aware that any rezoning of their land will be subject to the
normal planning approval processes.

(3) The total return on land use is not able to be determined until the full extent of
land development approvals is known.

HEALTH - PATIENTS ASSISTED TRAVEL SCHEME
Guidelines Review

57. Mrs BUCHANAN to the Minister for Health:
When will the revised guidelines for the Patients Assisted Travel Scheme (PATS) be
released?
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Mr WILSON replied:
A public statement on the new guidelines was released on 26 March 1991.
Following the initial announcement an extensive advertising and public
education campaign is being undertaken by the Health Department to help
ensure patients are aware of the changes.

"SUBSIDIES ALLOWANCES & GENERAL INFORMATION FOR PEOPLE IN NON-
METROPOLITAN WESTERN AUSTRALIA" - REVISED BROCHURE DATE

61. Mrs BUCHANAN to the Minister for State Development:
When will the revised "Subsidies Allowances & General Information for
People in Non-metropolitan Western Australia" brochure be available?

Mr TAYLOR replied:
A new edition of the brochure "Subsidies, Allowances and General
Information for People in Non-Metropolitan Western Australia" was
scheduled to be prepared during the second half of 1990.
However, with the developing rural downturn, the Department of State
Development published what was felt to be a more appropriate brochure,
titled "Coping with the Rural Downturn".
This publication has been well received by the targeted audience and an
updated version is now being considered.
A decision to reprint the brochure "Subsidies, Allowances and General
Information for People in Non-Metropolitan Western Australia" which is
general in nature, will be considered in the light of the success of the positive
response which has been received from the more targeted publication "Coping
with the Rural Downturn".

EDUCATION ALLOWANCES - ELEGIBILITY
Full-time High School, TAPE College Students

62. Mr CLARKO to the Minister representing the Minister for Education:
(1) Would a 16-year old, full-time student at a high school, who is not in receipt

of Austudy and whose parents receive the Commonwealth Family Allowance,
be eligible for the $ 100 education allowance?

(2) Is a 16-year old, full-time student at a TAFE College, who is not in receipt of
Austudy and whose parents receive the Commonwealth Family Allowance,
eligible for the $100 education allowance?

(3) If the answer to (2) is no, what is the reason for this discrimination?
Dr GALLOP replied:
(1) Yes.
(2) No.
(3) The Education Allowance was introduced to help the parents of children in

full time primary and secondary education. TAFE is a post-secondary
institution.

BIOTECHNOLOGICAL PARK - SOUTH FREMANTLE-COOGEE AREA
66. Mr BRADSHAW to the Minister for State Development:

(1) Is the Biotechnological Park in the South Fremandle-Coogee area proceeding
at the projected time-frame?

(2) If so, what has developed so far?
(3) What industries will initially take part in the Park?
Mr TAYLOR replied:
(1) Yes.
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(2) (a) The Coogec Biotechnology Park Landscape Plan has been accepted by
City of Cockbun.

(b) Lot 100, a l0ha site in the north east corner of the park, is currently
being developed by ILDA to allow industries to take up residency.

(3) (a) Those acceptable industries currently located south of the railway line
will be given first option to relocated into the site; these comprise a
tannery, edible oils plant, fish processors and skin driers. All new
plants will be subject to the environmental approval processes.

(b) Negotiations are proceeding with new industries seeking to locate into
the park.

SMITH, MR ROBERT - GOVERNMENT PAYMENT
Surveillance Services

79. Mr MacKINNON to the Deputy Premier, Minister for State Development;
Goldfields:

Has any Government department, agency or statutory authority under the
control of the Minister either directly or indirectly since February 1983, made
payments for services rendered by Mr Robert Smith or any firm with which he
is associated, in relation to surveillance, in the broadest sense, of any member
of Parliament, former member of Parliament, public servant or other
employee of any Government department, agency or statutory authority?

Mr TAYLOR replied:
See Premier's reply to question 78.

TURNBULL AND PARTNERS - GOVERNMENT PAYMENTS
102. Mr COURT to the Treasurer:

(1) What fees have been paid by State Government bodies to the Whitlam
Turnbull Investment Bank (now called Turnbull and Partners) in the years
1989, 1990 and January and February, 1991?

(2) For which Government instrumentalities was this work carried out?
(3) How many Government instrumentalities are currently using the services of

Turnbull and Partners (formerly called Whitlam Turnbull Investment Bank)?
Dr LAWRENCE replied:

The Premier has provided the following reply on behalf of those departments
that have had dealings with Whitlam Turnbull in the years specified.
STAGE GOVERNMENT INSURANCE COMMISSION

(1) Turnbull and Partners - formerly Whitlamn Turnbull - have been retained by
the SGIC on an as-required basis to give advice to the board. The
remuneration for this consultancy is based on the expertise and advice
provided. It would disadvantage the SOIC and be detrimental to its
relationships with all consultants if the information or remuneration was
released publicly.

(2)-(3)
SGIC
WESTERN AUSTRALIAN GOVERNMENT HOLDINGS

(1) WA Government Holdings made payments to Whitlam Turnbull in -
Fees Out of Pocket

$ Expenses
Calendar year 1989 420 000 44565.70
Calendar year 1990 -32241.07
January and February 1991

(2) WAGH was a Government owned company for which Whitlarn Turnbull has
done work.
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(3) WAGH may have to call an Whitiam Turnbull to provide information and
evidence to be used in defending the Bond litigation.
DEPARTMENT OF RESOURCES DEVELOPMENT

(1) The Department of Resources Development paid $153 684.81 to Whitlamn
Turnbull and $100 187 to Turnbull and Partners on 18 June 1990.

(2) Payments related to work contracted to the Deputy Premier's Office.
(3) Not being used by the Department of State Development.
No other Government departments have used Whitlamn Turnbull.

WESTERN AUSTRALIAN EXIM CORPORATION - GOURMET
SMOKEHOUSE PTY LTD

Shareholding Sale
106. Mr COURT to the Minister assisting the Treasurer:

(1) When did Exim sell its shareholding in Gourmet Smokehouse Pty Lud?
(2) How much was received from this sale?
Dr GALLOP replied:
(1) The Western Australian Exim Corporation sold its shareholding in Gourmet

Smokehouse Pty Ltd on 15 June 1989.
(2) The consideration received from this sale was $1.

COUNTERTRADE - GOVERNMNT COMMITMOENTS
New Plant Equipment and Services Purchase

108. Mr COURT to the Minister for Scare Development:
(1) How many countertrade commitments were entered into by the Stare

Government when it purchased new plant equipment and services?
(2) With whom were these counterrrade commitments?
(3) What progress has been made in fulfilling these commitments?
Mr TAYLOR replied:
(1) (a) Eight (8) formal countenrade agreements.

(b) In addition there are four (4) firms who have undertaken to consider
counrertrade activities.

(2) (a) Asea Brown Boveri (two commitments)
GEC Aisthom
Sprecher Energie Australia ty Ltd
Caterpillar World Trading Corporation
John Brown Engineering Limited
Renault Vehicules Induscriels (two commitments)

(b) GEC Australia Ltd
C Itoh & Co (Aust) Limited
Mannesmann Demag
Ascomn Hasler

(3) To date, obligated companies have completed or have in progress investment
projects and export sales totalling $19.5 million.
In addition there are a number of other significant investment and export
activities under negotiation.

AMMONIA UREA PLANT - ESTABLISHMIENT NEGOTIATIONS
125. Mr COURT to the Minister for State Development:

What is the current stare of negotiations in relation to the establishment of an
ammonia urea plant in Western Australia?
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Mr TAYLOR replied:
Current world prices for anhydrous ammonia and agricultural urea remain less
than about $US5150 to $155/zonne which is understood to be too low to justify
new investment in ammonia manufacturing facilities. The situation continues
to be monitored by the Department of State Development to determine any
effects arising from the ending of the Gulf War on world ammonia and urea
prices. In the event that demand and prices for ammonia and urea improve.
efforts will be directed towards finding a proponent to establish an
ammonia/urea plant in Western Australia.

STATE BANK OF SOUTH AUSTRALIA - GOVERNMENT BORROWINGS OR
ASSETS SALE

142. Mr MENSAROS to the Deputy Premier; Minister for State Development;
Goldfields:
(1) Have any of the Government departments or instrumentalities (agencies)

under the Minister's responsibility -

(a) borrowed money from, or

(b) sold any assets
to the State Bank of South Australia or any of its subsidiaries during the last 3
years?

(2) If so, will the Minister detail such transactions?
Mr TAYLOR replied:
(1) Not to my knowledge.
C2) Not applicable.

DELOITTE ROSS TOHMATSU - GOVERNMENT EMPLOYMENT
170. Mrs EDWARDES to the Minister representing the Minister for Education;

Employment and Training; The Arts:
Has the firm Deloitte Ross Tohmatsu been used as consultants for the
departments within your control during the periods -

(a) 1983 to 1986;
(b) 1986 to 1989;
(c) 1989 to 1991?

Dr GALLOP replied:
During the period 1983-9 1 the firm Deloitte Ross Tohnatsu was not used as
consultants by any department within my portfolio areas.
However, during the period 1989-91 the firm Deloitte, Hasldns and Sells was
engaged by the Department of Employment and Training to -

research and analyse, the cost benefits to the State of operating the
Commonwealth's Training Guarantee as a State based training
guarantee utilising either payroll tax, workers' compensation, or some
other mechanism for collecting the levy;
prepare and facilitate two one-day organisational development
workshops for the Employment Division.

Deloitte. Haskins and Sells was also contracted by the Perth Zoo in December
1989 to assist with the preparation of program management documentation.

HOSPITALS - PRIVATE HOSPITALS
Public Patients' Admission Negotiations

186. Mr BRADSHAW to the Minister for Health:
(1) Has the Minister negotiated to admit public patients into private hospitals as

promised in 1989?

1102 [ASSEMBLY]



[Wednesday, 1 May 1991 110

(2) If not why not?
(3) If yes, which hospitals?
Mr WILSON replied:
(1) There are ongoing discussions taking place between senior Health Department

officials and private hospital representatives in regard to the provision of
hospital services to public patients.
While significant and constructive progress has been made in these
discussions, substantial matters of detail have still to be worked through.

(2) Not applicable.
(3) Discussions are not restricted to particular hospitals at t stage.

HOSPITALS - METROPOLITAN HOSPITALS
Study

190. Mr BRADSHAW to the Minister for Health:
(1) Is a study being undertaken on metropolitan hospitals?
(2) if so, what are the terms of reference?
(3) Were renders called to undertake the study?
(4) If not, why not?
(5) What credentials does this firm have to undertake such a study?
(6) What is the cost to undertake the study?
(7) Is this a fixed price?
(8) Why is the study being undertaken?
Mr WILSON replied:
(1) Yes. A Metropolitan Health Services Review has been commissioned to

examine services provided through public hospitals in Perth and to develop
proposals for the improvement of management of metropolitan health
services. The review will address the practicability of the introduction of an
area health services management model and population based resources
allocation for metropolitan health services.

(2) The terms of reference are -

1. To examine the current and possible futur roles of the main elements
of metropolitan health services - hospitals, services, head office - to
determine the factors which might enhance their cost-effectiveness and
maxim ise their contribution to agreed community objectives in health.

2. To review the administrative infrastructures and corporate services of
metropolitan public hospitals and their appropriateness to the roles of
these hospitals and to recommend changes that would lead to
increased effectiveness and efficiency in their operation.

3. To recommend regarding the rationalisation of the admi nistrative
infrastructure and corporate services of public hospitals - particularly
in the light of their possible roles within an area health service
context - so that costs are muinimised without loss of efficiency and
effectiveness of health service operations, having particular regard
for -

the maintenance of decenalised management of health service
programs;
the integration of health service operations at the local level;
the dlevolution of authority of service units and the preservation
,f clear lines of accountability.
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4. To consider the appropriateness of population based funding and to
recommend approaches to resource allocation in the context of the
findings of this review.

5. To recommend upon the management and provis ion of health care
support services in the most effective and efficient way, and to
comment upon ways by which such services might be placed on a
more commercially competitive footing in the provision of support to
front line programs.

6. To recommend the information systems and business communications
systems necessary to ensure effective management relevant to the
integrated Area Health Services model.

(3) No.
(4) Tenders were not called because when I visited New South Wales in October

last year to look at their system of area health management, Dr Jim Breheny
and Mr Stephen Teulan of Deloitte Ross Tohmatsu - DRT - were strongly
recommended as having the appropriate expertise and considerable experience
in this field.

(5) Deloitte Ross Tohmatsu International, is one of the world's largest accounting
and consulting firms. In Australia DRT is one of the big six accounting and
consulting [urns as measured by published revenue figures. Some of the key
clients served include Adelaide Sceamship, Coca Cola Amatil, Toyota,
Westpac, National Mutual, as welt as agencies and departments of the
Commonwealth and all State Governments and local authorities.
DRT's national health care consulting groups are established in Australia,
New Zealand, the United States, Canada and the United Kingdom, to serve
government, hospitals and service providers in the public and private sectors.
DRT's national team is directly associated with their international network of
partners and managers who spend the majority of their professional service
time workcing with health care providers.
The Australian Health Economics Consultring Group is led by Dr Jim Breheny
and Mr Stephen Teulan, two partners who work full time with health care
clients.
Dr Breheny, a well qualified physician, was a senior hospital administrator for
20 years prior to joining DRT in 1986. He has been project leader for
numerous assignments encompassing strategic planning feasibility studies,
organisational reviews, and the development of area boards and services in the
Australia and New Zealand health systems.
Mr Teulan has provided high level consultancy support for the introduction of
area boards in New South Wales. In the course of his association with this
process, Mr Teulan spent a year on secondment to the Central Sydney Area
Health Board as Financial Controller and deputy Chief Executive Officer.
Partners and senior consultants in other States have continuing association
with the health care sector. This association ranges from audit and advisory
relationships with teaching hospitals and private hospital systems through to
major engagements in areas such as support services, information systems,
and health promotion.
Some health care clients currently serviced by DRT are the Amalgamated
Melbourne and Essendon Hospital, Box Hill Hospital, St George Area Health
Service, Adelaide Children's Hospital.
Health Care Audits undertaken by DRT include Central Linen Service, Royal
Australia Nursing Federation, Victoria Civil Ambulance Service, and the
Australian Private Hospital Association.

The Government has set a ceiling of $1 million for consultants' fees to
complete the review.
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Payment to DRT is subject to satisfactory performance. Apart from an
establishment fee of $250 000 no money will be paid until each stage of the
review is satisfactorily complete. Payment of out of pocket expenses will
only be made after the presentation of receipts.

(8) The review will discharge the Premier's commitment to review metropolitan
hospitals to ensure taxpayers receive best value for every health dollar spent.
It will also provide for an objective assessment of the area health services
management concept as it might be applied to metropolitan Perth.

TUCKER, MR WARREN - GOVERNMENT EMPLOYMENT
202. Mr LEWIS to the Treasurer:

(1) Has Mr Warren Tucker or any corporate entity associated with him since 30
June 1983 been formally appointed or commissioned to give advice on real
property or otherwise engaged in project management for any Government
department or agency accountable under the Financial Administration and
Audit Act?

(2) lf so -
(a) what are the departments or agencies that have used Mr Tucker's

services and what are the dates and periods of appointment;
(b) what are the projects on which Mr Tucker's services have been used-,
(c) what is the total remuneration or payment as scheduled to each

Government entity and to each specific project or task he was
appointed to?

Dr LAWRENCE replied:
I have provided the following reply on behalf of all Ministers The
departments listed below are the only agencies that appointed or
commissioned Mr Warren Tucker to give advice on real property or project
management.
OFFICE OF GOVERNMENT ACCOMMODATION
(1) Yes.
(2) (a)-(c)

The Office of Government Accommodation requested advice
from Mr Warren Tucker in May 1989 to assist in its
assessment of a relocation proposal for SECWA.
Mr Tucker received no remuneration for the advice.

JOONDALUP DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION
(1) Yes.
(2) (a) JDC sought advice from Warren Tucker Pty Ltd between

February 1989 and November 1990.
(b) The corporation sought advice in relation to the Joondalup

Regional Shopping Centre Joint Venture and the feasibility and
review of the Joondalup City Centre Plan. In addition, advice
about sales, leases and market conditions was also sought in
relation to a number of other commercial projects.

(c) Total remuneration paid by the corporation was $64 182.65.
INDUSTRIAL LANDS DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY'
(1) Yes.
(2) (a) Industrial Lands Development Authority sought advice in

March 1990 and again between July and September 1990.
(b) The authority first sought marketing advice relating to

Enterprise Park industrial estate in March 1990. A review of
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development standards relating to the project was conducted
between July and September 1990.

(c) Remuneration on the first occasion was $1 500. It is estimated
that a fee of $1 560 is due for the second occasion, however an
invoice has not been received.

LOTTERIES COMMISSION
(1) Yes.
(2) (a) The Lotteries Commission appointed Warren Tucker Py Ltd -

(i) Prom October 1989 to July 1990.
(Hi) On 22 January 199 1.

(b) (i) To locate and negotiate a suitable site for new offices
and warehouses for the commission in the Herdsman
Business Estate.

(ii) To negotiate purchase of property to extend Lotteries
House Program. Assignment not yet completed.

(c) (i) $7 900.
(ii) A fee will only be payable on successful completion of

negotiations to satisfaction of the Lotteries
Commission.

TOTALISATOR AGENCY BOARD
(1) Yes.
(2) (a) Totalisator Agency Board on two occasions in 1984.

(b) Richard Ellis and Co, property consultants, were engaged by
the TAB to -
(i) Arrange the leasing of its farmer head office building in

Hay Street, East Perth;
(ii) arrange the sale of TAB property at 340 Hay Street,

Perth, that was surplus to requirements.
It is understood that Mr Tucker was a director of Richard Ellis
and Co at the time.

(c) In relation to the leasing of the former head office property,
Richard Ellis and CD were paid $20 000 - being 57 per cent of
the standard REIWA fee. Records ame no longer available to
show the amount paid in respect of the property sale.

The TAB is not aware of any other dealings it has had with Mr Tucker
or firms associated with him during the period specified.

TREASURY
(1) Yes.
(2) (a) Western Australian Development Corporation from August

1988 to July 1989 inclusive.
(b) All projects managed by the Western Australian Development

Corporation.
(c) $61 500.

BUILDING MANAGEMENT AUTHORITY
(1) Yes.
(2) (a) Building Management Authority

(b) Could not be established due to the age of the transaction.
(c) Total established payment $750.
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PUBLIC SERVANTS - CODE OF CONDUCT TABLING
204. Mrs EDWARDES to the Premier:

Would die Premier table a copy of the Code of Conduct for Public Servants?
Dr LAWRENCE replied:

Yes.
HEALTH - MOBILE IMMUNISATION CLINIC

Curtailment Plans
208. Mr WAIT to die Minister for Health:

(1) Are there any plans to alter, curtail or discontinue the mobile imnmunisation
clinic which services country areas?

(2) If so, what are die details?
Mr WILSON replied:
(1) Yes.
(2) All communities currently receiving the mobile immiunisation clinics will

receive alternative residential services which has the advantage of being a
continuously available service.

BUSES - SCHOOL BUSES
Contract System

211. Mr OMODEL to the Minister representing the Minister for Education:
(1) Does the Ministry of Education intend to renew school bus contracts with

existing contract holders?
(2) If not, why not?
(3) If yes, what will the formula be for the renewal of die contracts?
(4) Does the Ministry intend to decrease rates paid to school bus contractors?
(5) If yes, what is the reason for the reduction/s?
(6) Does die Ministry intend to introduce an "open tender" system?
(7) If yes, what is the reason for this action?
(8) When will the review of the standard rate contract system be completed?
(9) (a) Will the Minister advise which contractors in the Warren electorate

will be affected as the result of any changes to the current contract
system?

(b) If not, why not?

Dr GALLO)P replied:
(1) Yes. Non renewal would be for -

(a) lack of student numbers
(b) unsatisfactory service or other contract breaches.

(2) Not applicable.

(3)-(4)
At current rate or some other negotiated price, for a further period up to five
(5) years.

(5) Changed requirements resulting from route alterations and rate changes as a
result of "Standard Rate" review.

(6) Not at this time.
(7) Not applicable.
(8) June 1991.
(9) (a) The review applies to all contractors across the State.
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(b) Not applicable.
BICYCLES - ACCIDENTS

Hospital Emergency Department Treatments
214. MW McNEE to the Minister for Health:

(1) What percentage of hospital emergency department treatments are due to
cycling accidents?

(2) How many people does this figure represent?
(3) Would the Minister provide an age breakdown of the answer to (2)?
(4) (a) How many cycling accident victims treated in hospital emergency

departments are admitted to the hospital;
(b) would the Minister provide an age breakdown of this figure?

Mr WILSON replied:
(l)-(4)

Cycling accident treatment statistics from hospital emergency departments are
not routinely collected and recorded for statistical purposes, however some
surveillance has occurred at Sir Charles Gairdner Hospital and Princess
Margaret Hospital for Children. The Injury Surveillance System in place at
these two hospitals revealed the following information -

Bicycle related injuries represented 6.9 per cent of all Accident and
Emergency - A&E - presentations at PMH during 1990, and
3.5 per cent of all A&E presentations at Sir Charles Gairtiner Hospital.
In total 569 children were recorded by the Injury Surveillance
System - 188 - as attending the Emergency Department, A&E at PMH
during 1990 due to a bicycle related incident. This figure is actually
an underestimation of the extent of the problem, however, as the 18$
recorded completed information for only 74.5 per cent of all injury
presentations. It should also be kept in mind that this figure does not
include children who attended other medical services within both
country and metropolitan areas.
Data from Sir Charles Gaidner Hospital indicates that 77 people were
injured in a bicycle related incident. This data was taken from
intermittent samples conducted throughout the year, amounting to
approximately three months. It therefore represents the number of
presentations for one quarter of the year.
At PMH 23.6 per cent of all children recorded as being injured in
relation to a bicycle incident required admission to hospital.
At Sir Charles Gairdner Hospital nine per cent of all persons
presenting with a bicycle related injury required admission to hospital.

The member for Moore may wish to refer to Legislative Council question 929
of September 1990 detailing hospital discharge information for the State.

RAILWAYS - ELECTRIFICATION
Commencement Date

216. Mr McNEE to the Minister for Transport:
(1) When are electric trains scheduled to commence service on -

(a) the Armadale line;
(b) the Midland line;
(c) the Fremantle line;
(d) dhe northern suburbs line?

(2) Are these the original dates or have there been delays?
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(3) If there have been delays, would the Minister itemnise these delays indicating
reasons for the delay and actions taken to overcome them?

Mrs BEGGS replied:
() (a)-(c)

Full electric services on the Perth-Armadale and Midland-Fremantle
lines are scheduled for November 1991 with commencement of
services by -

Armadale line May 1991 (earliest -
subject to successful
modifications)

Midland line July 1991 (earliest)
Fremantle line July 1991 (earliest)

(d) December 1992.
(2) The schedules for the Armadale, Midland and Fremantle lines are delayed

dates. The date for the Northern Suburbs line is the original.
(3) As has been publicised in Parliament and elsewhere, and as a consequence of

the decision to build the Northern Suburbs Railway, the original railcar design
was modified. This required a significant rescheduling of delivery time and
delay to the commencement of services.
Westrail has not taken delivery of any railcars pending reduction of car
vibrations by the manufacturer. Modifications to correct the problem are
currently under trial.

HEALTH - CHILDREN
Health Screening Services

226. Mr NICHOLLS to the Minister for Health:
(1) Does the Government support a health consultant's report advocating the

removal of resources devoted to health screening of children in Western
Australia?

(2) Does the Government intend to withdraw any health services from community
health clinics or schools in the coming Budget?

(3) Have any health screening services for children been subjected to reduced
funding over the past three years?

Mr WILSON replied:
(1) The report of the Special Consultant on Community and Child Health

Services was released on 13 March 1991 with a two month period inviting
public comment prior to any decisions being made on the 185
recommendations. I would be happy to provide the member with a copy of
the report if he so desires. The full implications of the recommendations
concerning child health screening have yet to be fully considered. This will
be done after receipt of public and health provider comments.

(2) No.
(3) No. The provision of health services for children is constantly reviewed to

ensure maximum effectiveness. Over the past three years 12 new child health
centres have been opened in the metropolitan area and another three in the
country.
During this period there has also been an increase of three nurnes and two
enrolled nurses in School Health Services within the metropolitan area and an
increase of 2.5 School Health Nurse positions in the country.

ABORTION - RU 486 DRUG

228. Mr NICHOLLS to the Minister for Health:
(1) Is the Minister aware of the controversial 'abortion' drug RU 486?
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(2) Has any attempt been made to trial or use this drug in Western Australia, to
date?

(3) If so, when?
Mr WILSON replied:
(1) Yes.
(2) Advice from the manufacturer, Roussel Pharmaceuticals, is that there has not

been any approach to trial or use this drug in Western Australia.
(3) Not applicable.

HOSPITALS - DERBY HOSPITAL
Private Patient Admnission

230. Mr MINSON to the Minister for Health:
(1) Can private patients be admitted to the Derby Hospital as private patients?
(2) If not, why not?
Mr WILSON replied:
(1) Yes.
(2) Not applicable.

HEPATITS B - FREE INJECTIONS
231. Mr MINSON to the Minister for Health:

(1) Do any persons in Western Australia receive free hepatitis B injections?
(2) If yes, what categories of persons receive free hepatitis B injections?
Mr WILSON replied:
(1) Yes.
(2) The following categories of persons are offered free hepatitis B vaccination -

(i) All newborns of parents who are Aboriginal, Torres Strait Islanders,
South and East Asian.

(ii) Newborns of any mother who is a hepatitis B carrier.
(iii) Family members of a case or carrier who have no evidence of past or

present infection.
(iv) Male homosexuals who have no evidence of past or present infection.
(v) Intravenous drug users on the methadone program who have no

evidence of past or present infection.
(vi) Employer sponsored schemes for certain high risk occupational

groups, such as health care workers, laboratory workers and
emergency services staff.

HEALTH - PATIENTS ASSISTED TRAVEL SCHEME
Mount Newmnan Resident Eligibility

232. Mr MINSON to the Minister for Health:
Is it correct that if a person who lives in Mount Newman was previously
under a medical specialist in Perth, to now be eligible for dhe Patients'
Assisted Travel Scheme that person now must travel by bus to Port Hedland
to see a medical specialist there?

Mr WILSON replied:
Theme has been no change to the PATS guidelines which require patients to
attend the nearest available specialist appropriate to their needs.
If the service previously provided by a Perth specialist was currently available
in Port Hedland, PATS assistance would only be available for travel to Port
Hedland. Mode of travel, that is, surface or air, is determined by the medical
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condition of the patient. It would be difficult to justify the funding of
specialists, either salaried or visiting, in the north west, if patients are then
assisted to travel to Perth to obtain a service available in the region.

HOSPITALS - PUBLIC HOSPITALS
Staistics -Bed Use

233. Mr MINSON to the Minister for Health:
(1) How many public hospitals are there in Western Australia?
(2) What are these hospitals?
(3) How many beds are there in use in each of these hospitals?
Mr WILSON replied:
(1)-(3)

Hospital facilities in WA as at October 1990
Hospital Type No of Staffed Beds()~

Hospitals
Acute Public

Teaching 5 2090
RepatriationI
Dental I

Non-Teaching 2
Deparenta1' 46 1882

Bad32 J2M
TOTAL U3 Z454
GRAND TOTAL 90 4544
Definitions
(1) Staffed Beds - Number of beds utilising hospital medical staff - figure
will fluctuate according to bed occupancy.
(2) Departmental Hospital - Is directly responsible to the Department of
Health

(3) Board Hospital - Controlled by a board which is directly responsible to the
Minister for Health

HOSPITALS - BOARD ADMINISTRATORS
Budgets

234. Mr MINSON to the Minister for Health:
(1) What hospitals in Western Australia axe run by boards?
(2) What were the individual budgets of these hospitals?
(3) Did these hospitals keep within their budgets?
(4) If not -

(a) what hospitals did not;
(b) by how much did these hospitals individually exceed their budgets?

Mr WILSON replied:
(1) The list of board hospitals is attached.
(2)-(4)

The information requested by the honourable member is contained within the
annual reports which as statutory authorities the hospitals are required to
present to Parliament each year.

The list was tabled.
[See paper No 280.]
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MAMMOGRAPHY UNITS - NORTH WEST PROPOSAL
235. Mr MINSON to the Minister for Health:

(1) Is it proposed to have a mammography unit in the north west of Western
Australia?

(2) Iso-
(a) Will this unit be mobile or based in a town;
(b) If based in a town, what town;
(c) When is it anticipated the unit will be available;
(d) Who will be eligible to use this unit?

Mr WILSON replied:
(1) Yes.
(2) (a) Mobile, with proviso that a fixed unit may be installed in Port Hedland

for a period of same months if the mobile unit is not ready on time.
(b) Not applicable.
(c) Mid 1991.
(d) All women; 49 - 65 years being the main target group.

HEALTH - PATIENTS ASSISTED TRAVEL SCHEME
Mt Newman Resident Eligibility

236. Mr MINSON to the Minister for Health:
(1) What is the procedure if a woman in the town of Mt Newman finds she has a

lump in her breast, and wishes to obtain Patients Assisted Travel to have this
problem created?

(2) Must she first travel to Port Hedland (some 400 ilometres to the north of
Newman) to visit a surgeon, and then travel to Perth for x-rays if the surgeon
deems that x-rays ame necessary?

(3) What is the wait period for an appointment with a surgeon in Port Hedland?
Mr WILSON replied:
(1) Her local OP will determine what treatment he can provide and whether or not

to refer to a specialist.
(2) If the GP determines that the patient needs to see a surgeon PATS assistance

will be provided only to visit the nearest surgeon, who is employed by the
Health Department of WA at Port Hedland Regional Hospital. The surgeon
may or may not determine that diagnostic mammography - or an alternative
diagnostic tool - may be appropriate in any particular case. In the event that
diagnostic mammography was deemed necessary by the general surgeon at
Port Hedland, PATS assistance would then be made available for the patient
to travel to Perth.

(3) There is currently virtually no waiting period for an appointment with a
surgeon in Port Hedland.

HOSPITALS - GERALDTON REGIONAL HOSPITAL
Dietitian

239. Mr MINSON to the Minister for Health:
Is there a dietitian at the Geraidton Regional Hospital?

Mr WILSON replied:
At present, there is no dietitian serving Geraldron Regional Hospital. The
position has been vacant since mid 1990, when the incumbent dietitian left
Oeraldton for a higher level position. The Health Department has sought to
fill the vacancy since then, with the position being advertised three times. An
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offer of the position recently has been accepted, and a new Geraldcon based
dietitian is expected to begin work by the end of April 1991.

PODIATRY SERVICES - GERALDTON
240. Mr MINSON to die Minister for Health:

(1) What podiatry services are available in Geraldton?
(2) Is there a visiting podiatry service to Geraldton?
(3) If so, what is the charge for this service?
Mr WILSON replied:
(1) A fuill tine, resident private practice podiatrist currently provides podiatry

services in Geraldton. This podiatrist provides services to public patients on a
sessional basis for six hours per week, and sees people with Health Care
Cards on a doctor's referral.

(2) There is at present no visiting podiatry service to Geraldton.
(3) The resident private practice podiatrist in Geraldton charges the recommended

fee schedule for such services, and has a pensioner discount.

BUSES - "WHEELCHAIR" BUS, GERALOTON
241. Mr MINSON to the Minister for Health:

(1) Is the 'wheelchair" bus still available in Geraldton?
(2) If not, how are the chronically ill, physically handicapped and elderly

transported to the Geraldton Hospital?
Mr WILSON replied:
(1)-(2)

The wheelchair bus service operated by the Health Department continues to
be available in Geraldton. This service is available to transport mobility
impaired individuals to the hospital. In addition, the Health Department has
been working with the local taxi firms and the Department of Transport to
establish a private "wheelchair" taxi service to meet the broader transport
needs of wheelchair-bound persons in Geraldton.

HEALTH - GERALDTON COMMUNITY HEALTH CENTRE
Chapmnan Valley Health Clinic Closure

242. Mr MINSON to the Minister for Health:
(1) Is the Geraldton Community Health Centre to be closed?
(2) Is the Chapman Valley Health Clinic to be closed?
Mr WILSON replied:
(1) There are no plans to close the CGeraldton Community Health Centre.
(2) The Chapman Valley Child Health Clinic was closed in January 1991, due to

a very low usage. The clinic services had dwindled to one clinic session per
month, due to declining need, and even then only one or two children
typically attended. An indication of the low need for this child health clinic
was that no births were registered in the Chapman Valley area in the six
months prior to the clinic's closure. Alternative arrangements have been
made for Chapman Valley residents to access child health services via either
one of the five Geraldton child health centres or the newly established
Northampton community health centre, at which Chapman Valley residents
may book appointments in advance for their children to be seen while in
Geraldton or Northampton for shopping or other purposes. I am advised there
has been no adverse response from either the Capman Valley Shire or the
local parents about the closure of this very low use clinic.
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HOSPITALS - HEALTH DEPARTMENT
Emiployment with Accommnodation

243. Mr MINSON to the Minister for Health:
(1) Do any positions within hospitals or the Health Department have

accommodation provided with those positions?
(2) If so, what are these positions?
Mr WILSON replied:
(1) Yes.
(2) The member will be aware there are many positions within hospitals and the

department which have accommodation provided, in particular nurses,
doctors, paramedical staff and some staff located in the department's regional
offices. To provide details of all of these will require a considerable amount
of time and effort. Should the member have a specific concern I would be
happy to provide a response.

HEALTH DEPARTMENT - PLANE CHARTERS
244. Mr MINSON to the Minister for Health:

(1) Were any planes chartered for use by Health Department personnel in the
financial year 1988-89?

(2) If so -
(a) What were the costs of the air charters?
(b) What were the reasons for these charters?

(3), Were any planes chartered for use by Health Department personnel in the
financial year 1989-90?

(4) If so -
(a) What were the costs of the air charters?
(b) What were the reasons for these charters?

Mr WILSON replied:
(1) Yes.
(2) (a) $182 006.79.

(b) Spraying of mosquito larvae for control of Ross River virus, site visits
to remote communities for redevelopment and additions to facilities,
the provision of general health services and specialists' services, for
example, ophthalmology, and the movement of clinical and
managerial staff to remote areas.

(3) Yes.
(4) (a) $236 391.36.

(b) As in 2(b) above plus some visits to remote centres by the consultant
undertaking a review of the department's Community and Child
Health Services.

HEALTH DEPARTMENT - DONGARA MEETING
Geraldton Regional Hospital Personnel Attendance

245. Mr MINSON to the Minister for Health:
(1) Was a meeting held in Dangara in November or December 1990 which

personnel front the Geraldton Regional Hospital attended?
(2) If so -

(a) What was the meeting for?
(b) Who attended from the Geraidton Regional Hospital?
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(c) Did any personnel stay overnight?
(d) If so, was this at a cost to the Health Deparment and if so what was

the cost?
Mr WILSON replied:
(1) A regional health managers' conference was held in Dongara for one and a

half days in November 1990.
(2) (a) A periodic - quarterly - meeting of all Mlidwest and Gascoyne region

senior health service managers to discuss performance, priorities, and
provide professional developments.

(b) Director of Nursing, the Administrator and the Senior Allied Health
Co-ordinator.

(c) All Geraldton Regional Hospital staff returned home overnight.
(d) Not applicable.

HOSPITALS - PRIVATE HOSPITALS
Building Programs Assistance

246. Mr MINSON to the Minister for Health:
What State Government funding, in excess of $100 000, as assistance with
interest connected with building programs was received by individual private
hospitals in the financial years -

(a) 1987;
(b) 1988;
(c) 1989?

Mr WILSON replied:
(a) 1987 $

*Bethesda Hospital 166 579.82
*St Anne's Hospital Inc 100 050.68
*St John of God Subiaco 2 669 583.69

(b) 1988
. St John of God Subiaco 2759 329.33

(c) 1989
*Bethesda Hospital 109 537.39
.St John of God Subiaco 2461 304.18

COMMUNITY SERVICES - GERALDTON COMUNITY SERVICE
Local Purchase Order Numbers 096989 099608 Issue

247. Mr MINSON to the Minister for Community Services:
(1) What did the Ceraldton Community Service issue Local Purchase Order

numbers 096989 dated 5-10-90. and 099608 dated 5-12-90 for?
(2) Who were these Local Purchase Orders issued for?
(3) Who were these Local Purchase Orders issued to?
Mr RIPPER replied:
(1) Local Purchase Order'No 096989 issued for ballet shoes.

Local Purchase Order No 099608 issued for special character shoes.
(2) The shoes were issued to a child in the temporary cam of the departrnent as

part of equipment needed to attend the John Curtin Senior High School, Perth
as part of a program for gifted children in the area of dance and modelling.
The parents of the child contributed to half the cost of the character shoes.

(3) Jokerama store of Geraldton.
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GLUE - YOUTH
Purchase Prevention legislation

249. Mr MINSON to the Minister for Health:,
(1) Ame there any laws/regulations in place to prevent young people purchasing

glue?
(2) If so, what are these laws/regulations?
Mr WILSON replied:
(1) No, not within Acts administered under the Health portfolio.
(2) Not applicable.

SHELTERED WORKSHOP - 5 3-54 GREAT EASTERN HIGHWAY, RIVER VALE
Closure

251. Mr MINSON to the Minister for Health:
(1) Has the sheltered workshop at 53-54 Great Eastern Highway, Rivervale been

closed down?
(2) If so, where have the users of this sheltered workshop been placed?
Mr WILSON replied:
(1) There is no sheltered workshop at 53-54 Great Eastern Highway, Rivervale.

The Authority for Intellectually Handicapped Persons did operate a residential
hostel at 52 Great Eastern Highway, Rivervale which closed in May 1990. the
residents of which now reside in houses in the community.

(2) Not applicable.
HOSPITALS -PERTH DENTAL HOSPITAL

Demtal Treavment Benefits
252. Mr MINSON to the Minister for Health:

(1) What percentage of dental treatment at the Perth Dental Hospital do Austudy
recipients pay?

(2) What percentage of dental treatment at the Perth Dental Hospital do people on
unemployment benefits pay?

(3) What other persons are entitled to receive benefits at the Perth Dental Hospital
and what are these benefits?

(4) Did the Health Department initiate the establishment of the scale for costs of
treatment which is currently in operation at the Perth Dental Hospital?

(5) If not, who did?
Mr WILSON replied:
(1) Austudy recipients receiving an 'Independent" allowance pay 80 per cent of

scheduled fees. Austudy recipients receiving a "Special Independent"
allowance pay 20 per cent, 40 per cent, 60 per cent or 80 per cent of scheduled
fees, depending on their income as determined by the Commonwealth
Department of Employment Education and Training.

(2) Persdrns on unemployment benefits pay 20, 40, 60 or 80 per cent of the fees,
depending on their total income levels - as determined by the Department of
Social Security.

(3) Persons entitled to dental subsidy at Perth Dental Hospital are -

(i) Pensioners in receipt of a Pensioner Health Benefit Card.
(ii) Persons receiving unemployment, sickness, special or job search

allowance.
(iii) Perso ns with children receiving magimam Fanmily Allowance

Supplement.
(iv) Low income earners with no dependants with a Health Care Card.
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(v) Some veterans who have a white Veteran Affairs Entitlement Card.
The benefits vary from a 20 per cent to 80 per cent subsidy of fees charged.

(4)-(5)
Yes. The fee schedule used is based on a schedule developed in consultation
by the Australian Dental Association and the Department of Veterans Affairs.

RURAL ADJUSTMENT AND FINANCE CORPORATION - ASSISTANCE
APPLICATION ASSESSMENTS

Approvals
255. Mr HOUSE to the Treasurer:

In relation to the answer to question 26 of 1991 -

(a) of the 89 applicants assessed externally by farm consultants, how
many were approved by the Rural Adjustment and Finance
Corporation;

(b) of the 70 applications assessed internially by the Corporation's officers,
how many were approved?

Dr LAWRENCE replied:
(a)-(b)

The question refers to both "applicants" and "applications". These terms are
not always synonymous as on some occasions an applicant may apply for
several forms of assistance - Farm Management Advice, Capital Restructuring
etc - each of which would be dealt with in the corporation's data as separate
applications.
Rural Adjustment and Finance Corporation
Comparison of internal and external assessment date -
1.11.90 - 19.3.91.
These tables refer to the number of applications received by the corporation,
between the dates 1 November 1990 and 19 March 1991.
External Assessments
Assistance Sought Approvals Declines Withdrawals
Capital restructur-ing 1 7
C.R. - interest subsidy 25 36
Increase farm size 2 0 1
Increase farm intensity 0 1
Farm management advice 20 7

TOTALS 48 51 1
Internal Assessments
Assistance Sought Approvals Declines Withdrawals
Capital restructuring 0 14
C.R. - interest subsidy 3 9
Increase farm size 0 3
Increase farm intensity I 1
Farm management advice 17 6
Household support 7 0
Re-establishment assist. 2 0
Farm water supply 10 1

TOTALS 40 34 0
WESTRAIL -MANAGERS

Cars
258. Mr MacKINNON to the Minister for Transport:

(1) Are 30 managers at Wesirail to be supplied with cars?
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(2) If so, are these vehicles available for private use?
(3) Is a fee of $30 per week to be imposed on recipients of these vehicles?
(4) How was this figure arrived at and what is the cost levy for?
Mrs BEGGS replied:
(1) No. However, the Western Australian Government has introduced for a trial

period on a whole of Government approach an executive vehicle scheme
which enables the use of ordinary plated vehicles and seven of Westrail's
senior managers who are eligible, are participating in the scheme.

(2) The vehicles used in the scheme are existing Westrail vehicles and they are
available for both official and private use.

(3)-(4)
The executive vehicle scheme is a 12 month pilot study into a wider
application. Rates have been set to attract participants, while still covering the
anticipated increase in costs through the private use of vehicles. They are
based on the assumption that officers will average 150 kionieties per week of
private use -does not include commuting. at this point - and calculated against
total ownership costs. Officers who participate in the scheme are charged the
following rates -

Vehicle Size Net Net
Per Annumn Per F/night

Four cylinder vehicles 1 250 47.92
Six cylinder vehicles 1 550 59.43

PORT HEDLAND PORT AUTHORITY - CHARGES INCREASE
261. Mr MacKINNON to the Deputy Premier:

(1) Was the Port Hedland Port Authority directed to increase its charges for the
current year over and above that which it recommended?

(2) If so, by how much were the charges increased?
(3) How much total revenue will that bring into the authority?
(4) Why was the increase above that recommended by the authority?
Mr TAYLOR replied:
(1) The charges of port authorities are set by gazetted regulation and in this

instance the charges were set at a level higher than that recommended by the
Port Hedland Port Authority.

(2) Gazetted charges were approximately 1.0 per cent above those recommended
by the Port Hedland Port Authority.

(3) The increase became effective from 28 December 1990 and the additional
revenue expected to be generated in 1990-91 is about $35 000.

(4) No increase was recommended by the Port H-edand Port Authority. It is the
policy of the Government to ensure the ongoing commercial viability of port
authorities so that they may fund their capital works programs from internal
sources and eventually pay a dividend to the consolidated revenue. The
decision to increase charges was made consistent with these objectives.

MEDICAL DOCTORS - KARRAThA
Government Control

266. Mr MacKINNON to the Minister for Health:
What control, if any, does the Government or the Health Department have
over die number of doctors who currently practise in Kanratha?

Mr WILSON replied:
All of the doctors in Karratha are private general practitioners and the Health
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Department effectively has little control over their numbers, which are
determined by market forces.

HOSPITALS - FREMANTLE HOSPITAL
Pain Clinic Closure

275. Mr MacKINNON to the Minister for Health:
(1) Is it planned to close the Pain Clinic located at Fremantle Hospital at the end

of March this year?
(2) If so, why has this plan been put in place?
(3) If the clinic is closed, where will south of the river patients attend for

treatment in the future?
Mr WILSON replied:
(1) No decision has yet been made on the future of die pain clinic.
(2) The service was a trial project funded by the Commonwealth. That funding

has ceased and an assessment is currently under way to determine the benefits
of die service.

(3) This issue is being considered in the course of undertaking the assessment
referred to in (2) above.

BARROW, MS ROBYN - MINISTER FOR HOUSING
Employment Appointment

283. Mr TIHOMPSON to the Minister for Housing:
(1) Has Robyn Harrow been appointed to his staff?
(2) If so, what is die title of the office held by Ms Barrow?
(3) Is this a newly created position?
(4) Was this appointment made on the recommendation of die Public Service

Commission and, if not, why not?
(5) Has a duty statement for the position been published?
(6) If so, would the Minister provide me a copy?
(7) Were applications called for the position and, if not, why not?
(8) What special qualifications has Ms Barrow to fill this position?
Mr McGINTY replied:
(1) Yes.
(2) Senior policy officer.
(3) A similar position existed with the previous Minister for Housing.
(4) No. The Public Service Commission does not make recommendations for any

appointments under the Public Service Act, other than some chief executive
officer and Senior Executive Service positions.

(5) No. No formal duty statements are required for temporary ministerial office
positions.

(6) Not applicable.
('7) No. Senior positions in Ministers' offices are not permanent Public Service

positions. Either public sector employees are selected to act in such positions
or appointments can be made from outside the public sector on a contractual
basis. Therefore in line with Public Service Commission policy as it relates to
temporary appointments in ministerial offices, Ms Barrow's is a "Term of
Governiment" contract appointment. It is not required to be advertised as it is
not a promotional position and there is no comnmitment to permanent
employmnt.n
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(8) Ms Barrow has over 13 years' work experience in housing policy and
community services in both the Government and non-Government sectors in
Victoria and Western Australia. Positions she has held during that period
include the coordinator of the Dight Street housing and community
development program for the Victorian Ministry of Housing estate, contract
researcher for the community based housing policy program at dhe Victorian
Ministry of Housing, consultant/social administration officer for the
Department of Community Services, Victoria and most recently the executive
director of the Western Australian Council of Social Service since 1985. She
has represented WACOSS on 18 State and Commonwealth committees and
advisory boards since 1985, including the community housing advisory
committee, poverty programs advisory committee, home and community care
program State advisory committee, and the Department of Employment,
Education and Training State consultative committee. Her demonstrated
skills in these areas will be a great asset to a State Government committed to
social justice.

TECHNOLOGY PARKS - BENTLEY TECHNOLOGY PARK
Land Sate

287. Mr COURT to the Minister for State Development:
(1) What sales of land at Bentley Technology Park have been finalised this year?
(2) What area of land remains for sale?
Mr TAYLOR replied:
(1) (i) Lots 102 and 109 were sold to Universal Waldeck Ltd.

(ii) Lot 60 was sold to Technology House Pty Ltd.
(2) 8.9359 hectares.

EDUCATION MINISTRY - SECONDARY SERVICE ACTNG DEPUTY POSITIONS
Merit Appoinmzenns Ruling

290. Mr TH4OMPSON to the Minister for Fuel and Energy representing the Minister for
Education:
(1) Do 22 Acting Deputy positions in the Secondary Service have to be filled by

merit appointments in term 2 of 199 1?
(2) Are the positions at present held by persons who axe qualified principally

because of seniority of service?
(3) If yes to (1) and (2), what has precipitated this change?
(4) lf the change isto occur -

(a) what guarantee is there that students will not have to suffer because of
changes forced by the ruling;

(b) how many schools will be affected;
(c) how many classes will be forced to have changes to their teachers

when they are midway through a long semester unit?
(5) What are the long term plans regarding the appointment of male and female

deputies to primary and secondary schools?
Dr GALLOP replied:
(1) Fifteen acting deputy principal positions in senior high schools will be filled

by merit selection in term two, 199 1.
(2) Yes.
(3) The positions involved am newly created third deputy positions in large

schools. They arc currently being filled in an acting capacity, pending
substantive appointments in 1992. A recent Equal Opportunity Tribunal
judgment found the selection of the acting third deputy principals on the basis
of length of service to be discriminatory. Reselection using a merit based
process is therefore necessary for term two.
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(4) (a) The ministry is bound to respond to an Equal Opportunity Tribunal
ruling. Every effort will be made at school level to minimise any
potential disruption to students.

(b) In eight schools the current acting deputy will remain unchanged, in
three there will be a change, while the merit selection process in the
other four is still being finalised.

(c) Term two timetable arrangements at some affected schools are still
being finalised. Present indications are that a minimum of 18 and a
maximum of 28 class groups will have a change of teacher midway
through a semester unit.

(5) In mid-1987, the Ministry of Education gained a five year exemption from the
provisions of the Equal Opportunity Act to allow it to continue to advertise
sex linked deputy principal positions. Long term plans in this area will
depend on the outcome of a review of this exemption, due before mid-1992.

STREPTOCCOCI BACTERIA - REGULATIONS OR BY-LAWS
Health Act 1911, Hospitals Act 192 7 or Other Statutes

292. Mr GRAYDEN to the Minister for Helch:
Are there any regulations or by-laws relating to streptoccoci bacteria under
the -
(a) Health Act 1911;
(b) Hospitals Act 1927;
(c) any other Statutes?

Mr WILSON replied:
(a) Yes.
(b)-(c)

No.
SCHOOLS - CAPITAL WORKS

Promises Withdrawal
293. Mr COWAN to the Minister for Fuel and Energy representing the Minister for

Education:
(1) Have any schools that have been promised, either verbally or in writing.

capital works or substantial alterations to existing facilities in the current
financial year. had that promise withdrawn or broken?

(2) If yes, which ones?
(3) Have any schools that have been promised funding assistance by district

education offices for minor capital works projects had those promises
withdrawn or broken?

(4) If yes, which ones?
Dr GALLOP replied:
(1) All projects listed in the 1990-91 capital works program are planned to

(2) Not applicable.
(3) As this information is not readily available, specific concerns need to be

indicated to enable the Ministry of Education to inquire into the matter.
(4) Not applicable.

HOSPITALS - PUBLIC HOSPITALS
Public Lability Insurance Cover

296. Mr NICHOLLS to the Minister for Health:
(1) lbs the Government ever had public liability insurance cover in respect to

public hospitals?
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(2) If so, which company carried the cover for each year, from 1982?
(3) Is the cover still in place?
(4) If not, who is ultimately liable to make any such payments, if the need should

arise?
(5) Has any Budget provision been made for such claims?
MrT WILSON replied:
(1) As with many Governments, the Scare acts as a self-insurer in relation to

matters of public liability, and this has been the practice for at least the last
20 years. Thbis policy has in fact validated the fundamental reason for self-
insurance, being that the claims to date have been significantly less than the
premiums that would otherwise have been paid for an insurance policy.

(2)-(3)
Not applicable.

(4) The State as a self-insurer is ultimately liable if the amount exceeds the ability
of the hospital to pay.

(5) No specific budget provision has been made and each matter is addressed as it
arises.

EYES - LENS IMPLANT SURGICAL OPERATIONS
Srrepwoccoci Bacterial Infections - Sight loss

297. Mr GRAYDEN ro the Minister for Health.
Are any statistics available in respect of the number of -
(a) lens implant surgical operations that are carried out annually in

Western Australia;
(b) streptoccoci bacteria infections that result from such operations;
(c) patients that suffer total and permanent loss of sight in the eye infected

as a consequence of such operations?
Mr WIILSON replied:
(a) 1989k -4 943.
(b)-(c)

Nor available.
*1989 - last year of complete data.

BUSES - SCHOOL BUSES
Margaret River School Bus Advisory Committee Overloading Submission - Education

Ministry Rejection
321. Mr OMODHI to the Minister for Fuel and Energy representing the Minister for

Education:
(1) Is the ]Minister await of a recent decision by the Ministry of Education's

school bus services section to reject the Margaret River School bus advisory
committee submission on school bus overloading?

(2) If yes, will the Minister explain why the following is condoned -

(a) secondary students sitting three to a seat;
(b) I I students spending an extra 70 to 80 minutes per day on the school

bus?
(3) if not, why not?
(4) (a) Will the Minister give reasons why a minor contract cannot be let to

alleviate the problem;
(I,) if not, why not?
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(5) Is the Minister aware that a new master plan or five year survey will take
some rime to implement while students are forced to endure the current
situation?

(6) (a) Will the Minister initiate immediate action to alleviate this problem;
(b) if not, why not?

Dr GALLOP replied:
(1) Yes. The rejected submission did not take into account spare capacity on

other buses in the area. The ministry's proposal is to use that spare capacity
as a temporary measure until a five year survey can be completed and
assessed.

(2) (a) The ministry has given approval for the more effective use of the
Margaret River-South school bus to be extended to provide relief to
the Margaret River-Augusta school bus. This action will alleviate
overcrowding on the Augusta bus.

(b) The 11I students to be relocated to the Margaret River-South school
bus will be transported within the approved time limits for bus travel.

(3) Not applicable.
(4) (a) A minor contract has been in operation since the beginning of the

school year 1991.
(b) Not applicable.

(5) The preparation of a five year survey need nor take a lengthy time to prepare
provided the local school bus advisory committee and the parents seeking an
additional bus approach the task expeditiously.

(6) (a) Approval has been granted to use one of the other Margaret River
school buses that has spare capacity and time.

(b) Nor applicable.
DINKEL CEREAL - WESTERN AUSTRALIA

330. Wi OMODE! to the Minister for Agriculture:
(1) (a) Will the Minister advise whether the cereal known as dinkel (triuicwn

spelca) is grown in Western Australia;
(b) if yes, what am the advantages and disadvantages in planting dinkel?

(2) If the cereal is not planted in Western Australia can the Minister advise
whether there has been any research carried our on the viability of this crop
and its potential for this State?

(3) (a) Are there any advantages flrom an environmental viewpoint in the
planting of dinkel in Western Australia;

(b) if yes1 will the Minister advise these advantages?
Mr BRIDGE replied:
(1) Triuicwn speiza is not grown commercially in Western Australia.
(2) Limited research conducted at Roseworthy in South Australia on Triticwn

spelta indicates that it yields about 70 per cent of the yield of bread wheats -
similar to durum wheats. One trial conducted at Wongan Hills Research
Station by one of the department's wheat breeders using a spring type
Triricum spekta supported this general result with a yield of 60 per cent of the
best bread wheats. This is also consistent with experience in Europe where
Tridicum speira is lower yielding than bread wheats. In Europe it is grown for
a small specialist market where a premium is paid. It is reputed to have high
protein and a better amino acid balance of the protein. There are problems
with growing Tricicumn spelta because it has a very brittle head which makes it
highly prone to shattering. The grain also does not readily separate from the
husk. There. is no indication of a premium being likely for other than a
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novelty amount in Western Australia where protein levels will never achieve
European levels. It is judged therefore to be not commercially viable and no
further research therefore has been considered warrantred.

(3) There are no known environmental advantages from growing Triticum spelta.
SCHOOLS - JOHN CURTIN HIGH SCHOOL

Re-roofing Contract
334. Mr KIERATH to the Minister for Services:

(I) In relation to the re-roofing contract at John Curtin High School, does the
contract contain stringent conditions ensuring a completion date of 27 April
199 1, and if completion was not effected by this date then liquidated damages
of $25 000 per week would apply?

(2) Have most tenderers based their quotes on completing the entire job by this
date?

(3) Has the Building Management Authority awarded this contract to a firm. and
the conditions have now been varied such that only the asbestos has to be
removed off-site by the said date, and the remainder of the re-roofing can be
completed after the contract completion date?

(4) In the light of the changed conditions, is the Minister prepared to allow other
tenderers. the opportunity of providing revised quotes?

(5) If no to (4), will the Minister ensure the successful tenderer abides by the
original conditions in the contract, which were for the full completion date by
27 April 1991?

(6) If no to (5), why not?
(7) Was the replacement of all gutters also included in the original contract?
(8) Does the successful tenderer nor have to replace all gutters?
(9) (a) Is the Minister therefore prepared to allow the tenderers to revise their

quotations over the replacement of gutters;
(b) if not, why not?

(10) Have the stringent conditions in the liquidated damages section of the contract
ensuring completion by 27 April 1991 caused some tenderers to load up their
price by approximately $75 000, and therefore if these same conditions were
extended to them their renders could perhaps have been the lowest quote?

(11) What action does the Minister propose to take to ensure that, in a tender
situation, the conditions are the same for all tenderers?

Mr McGINTY replied:
(1) Yes. The contract documents make the contractor liable for consequential

costs of operating the school if the work was not completed. The contract
documents estimated these costs as $25 000 per week.

(2) 'All tenderer were required to finish the project by this date. Confirmation of
this was sought from the lowest acceptable tenderer.

(3) No, the conditions have not been varied.
(4) Not applicable.
(5) The successful renderer is required to abide by all the conditions of the

contract.
(6) Not applicable.
(7) Yes.
(8) No, during tie course of the contract an instruction was issued to the

contractor nor to remove some gutters. The costs saved in not removing these
gutters were deducted from the contract cost.
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(9) (a) No.
(b) The cost savings were deducted from the contract cost. No advantage

has been gained by the contractor.
(10) All renderers were required to base their price on the same contract

conditions.

(11) The conditions were the same for ai tenderers.
HARBOUR MASTERS - SURVEY WORK

Qualified Surveyor, Bunbwry Area
350. Mr BRADSHAW to the Minister far Transport:

As on 29 May 1990 the Minister for Police representing the Minister for
Transport indicated that there was no conflict of interest concerning survey
work carried out by Harbour Masters -

(a) is there at least one qualified surveyor in the Bunbury area and is the
Harbour Master still carying out survey work;

(b) if yes, what does the Minister intend to do about the situation;
(c) if no, will the Minister investigate the matter?

Mrs BEGGS replied:
(a) Yes, there is at least one surveyor resident in the Bunbury area who is

qualified through having passed a master class certificate of competency and
with many years' experience on commercial vessels. The harbour master and
assistant harbour master carry out marine surveys only when requested, so
long as it does not involve conflict of interest wvith their other duties.

(b)-(c)
Shippers and shipping agents should be able to choose whom they believe will
best carry out the job and, therefore, further action is unnecessary.
GIANERANCO RASILE - GOVERNMENT CONTRACTS

352. Mr BRADSHAW to the Minister for Construction:
(1) Have any contracts been awarded to Gianfranco Rasile through either

Gianfraco Rasile Architect, Gianfranco Design Management or any other
firm connected with Gianfranco Rasile in the past three years?

(2) What was or is the value of each job?
(3) Were tenders called?
(4) If no to (3), why not?
Mr McGINTY replied:
(1) No.
(2)-(4)

Not applicable.
GIANFRANCO RASILE - GOVERNMENT CONTRACTS

353. Mr BRADSHAW to the Minister for Housing:
(1) Have any contracts been awarded to Gianfranco Rasile through either

Gianfranco Rasile Architect, (Jianfranco Design Management or any other
firm connected with Gianfranco Rasile in the past three years?

(2) What was or is the value of each job?
(3) Were tenders called?
(4) If no to (3), why not?
Mr McGINT replied:
(1) No.
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(2)-(4)
Not applic able.
GIANFRANCO RASILE - GOVERNMENT CONTRACTS

359. Mr BRADSHAW to the Minister representing the Minister for Corrective Services:
(1) Have any contracts been awarded to Gianfranco Rasile through either

Gianftranco Rasile Architect, Gianfranco Design Management or any other
firm connected with Gianfranco Rasile in the past three years?

(2) What was or is the value of each job?
(3) Were renders called?
(4) If no to (3), why not?
Mr D.L. SMITH replied:
(1) No.
(2)-(4)

Not applicable.
GLANFRANCO RASILE - GOVERNMENT CONTRACTS

360. Mr BRADSHAW to the Minister representing the Minister for Education:
(1) Have any contracts been awarded to Gianfranco Rasile through either

Gianfranco Rasile Architect, Gianfranco Design Management or any other
firm connected with Gianfranco Rasile in the past three years?

(2) What was or is the value of each job?
(3) Were tenders called?
(4) If no to (3), why not?
Dr GALLOP replied:
(1) No school building contracts have been entered into with Mr Rasile, or any of

his subsidiary companies.
(2)-(4)

Not applicable.
GIANFRANCO RASILE - GOVERNMENT CONTRACTS

362. Mr BRADSHAW to die Minister for Services:
(1) Have any contracts been awarded to Gianfr-anco Rasile through either

Gianfranco Rasile Architect, GianFranco Design Management or any other
finn connected with Gianfranco Rasile in the past thre years?

(2) What was or is the value of each job?
(3) Were tenders called?
(4) If nowt (3), why not?
Mr McGINTY replied:
(1) NO.
(2)-(4)

Not applicable.
SCHOOLS - SCHOOL RENEWAL PROGRAM

Group Repon Release - Schools Closure
365. Mr BRADSHAW to the Minister representing the Minister for Education:

(1) Has dhe school renewal group released its report?
(2) If yes, is dfe report a public document?
(3) At what stage in the year is the decision to close schools made?
(4) Are Burekup, Roelands or Benger primary schools being considered for

Closure?
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Dr GALLOP replied:
(1)-(2)

No. The report will be released shortly for public comment.
(3) Where numbers decline sufficiently, schools may close at any time during the

year. However, it is usual for closures to coincide with the end of term or end
of year. Decisions are made throughout the year, as information on numbers
enrolled and future developments becomes available.

(4) AUl enrolments, including those at Roelands, Burekup and Benger, are
monitored regularly. Benger has been considered for closure in the past, but
no decisions on any school closures during 1991 have been made at present.

MULTANOVA - INFRINGEMENT NOTICES
Crown Law Department - Payment Collection and Dispersal

368. Mr KIERATH to the Minister representing the Attorney General:
(1) With respect to payment of fines for infringement notices issued in connection

with offences detected by the Multanova cameras, why is payment collected
by the Crown Law Department instead of the Police Department?

(2) To which Government departments are the collected moneys dispersed?
Mr D.L. SMITH replied:
(1) The Crown Law Department receives payment for all types of infringement

notices issued by police officers including those detected by Multanova
cameras as the facilities and infrastructure exist within that department on a
State-wide basis.

(2) Proceeds collected for offences detected by Multanova cameras am dispersed
as follows -

two-thirds to Consolidated Revenue - Crown Law Department
one-third to Road Trauma Trust Fund - Police Department.

ELECTORATE OFFICES - CLEANERS
Employment and Payment Conditions

369. Mr KIERATH to the Minister for Construction:
(1) Are electorate office cleaners paid an hourly rate, similar to employees, and

yet are required to supply their own cleaning materials?
(2) Will the Minister advise whether these people are employees, as in cleaners,

or contract cleaners, as in contractors?
(3) If they are deemed employees, should they be expected to purchase their own

materials?
(4) If they are classed as contractors, what form of contract do they have, and are

the cleaners aware that they are deemed to be contractors?
(5) If so, what are the contract conditions related to their engagement?
(6) Are these people paid fortnightly or monthly?
(7) Is it proposed to convert the pay of the cleaners to a monthly cycle, and is this

normal practice?
(8) In a newsletter to the Parliamentary Electorate Officers, Second Edition,

Volume 2 1990, was it stressed that prompt payment and welfar of the
cleaners is of concern to the Building Management Authority and the
Department of the Premier?

(9) Further, throughout that document, are the people referred to as cleaners, and
not cleaning contractors?

(10) Further, in that document and I quote "Many cleaners do not realise that they
are casual/contractors, and expect payments as if they were direct labour
employees", can the Minister confirm that casual cleaners would in fact be
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employees, and contractors would in fact be cleaning contractors and should
have a contract as such?

(11) Would the Minister advise whether these are permanent employees, casual
employees, or cleaning contractors?

(12) Did the Minister prior to entering Parliament, in the Minister's capacity with
the Miscellaneous Workers' Union, oppose the use of subcontractors by
cleaning contractors and generally preferes to see cleaners employed as
permanent part time employees, and how does the Minister now reconcile that
view with this situation?

(13) Do most of the awards covering these people contain minimum engagement
clauses?

(14) According to the hours that electorate office cleaners have been paid, are they
in breach of minimum engagements?

(15) What action will the Minister take to sort out this shameful situation?

Mr McGINT replied:
(1) Electorate office cleaners are paid a set contract amount per month. As

contractors they must supply their own equipment and materials.
(2) Contract cleaners.
(3) No, they are contractors.
(4) A verbal contract is entered into by the member with the cleaner. T'he cleaner

should have been advised by the individual member prior to engagement of
the contractual arrangements.

(5) Historically, no formal agreement has been used. The Building Management
Authority is currently developing, in liaison with the Department of the
Premier, a contract document. Conditions are -

monthly payments
agreed contract value
agreed cleaning frequency.

(6) Monthly.
(7) Payments since 1 September 1990 have been on a monthly basis; prior to

then, they were made fortnightly. All BMA cleaning contractors are paid
monthly.

(8)-(10)
Yes.

(11) Cleaning contractors.
(12) Yes; however, electorate office cleaners are contractors in their own right, not

subcontractors.
(13) As contractors, these cleaners are not covered by awards. However, once a

contractor engages employees, normal compliance with awards is
compulsory.

(14) No.
(15) The informal arrangements currently in place allow for individual members to

engage cleaners within parameters established by the Department of the
Premier. This practice evolved for reasons of confidentiality, security and
differing requirements of individual members. These arrangements have been
working well over many years. However, due to their informality, a contract
document is being prepared by the Department of the Premier and the
Building Management Authority to ensure that the arrangements do not cause
concern for individual members in the future.

1128



[Wednesday, I May 199l1 12

POWER STATIONS - GAS FIRED POWER STATION
Government Decision

371. Mr MENSAROS to the Minister for Fuel and Energy:
As the Government has often publicly agreed that generating electricity
capable of being sold at competitive prices is one of the main ingredients co
attact much needed new industry and downstream processing to Western
Australia, would the Minister explain -

(a) why a decision has not been taken for future gas fuelled new power
generation;

(b) why negotiations for more competitive coal mining and coal fuelled
power generation have only been directed toward the future and not
also towards the present Collie operations?

Dr GALLOP replied:
(a)-(b)

SECWA's current generation development program provides for natural gas
fired gas turbines in the period to 1996. A decision is presently being made
on whether to continue with further gas fired plant from 1996 or to install coal
fired plant. One of the conditions for SEC WA's acceptance of the coal option
is the reduction in price of coal supplied under existing contracts.

GAS - NORTH WEST SHELF PIPELINE
Government Sale - Consumer Delivery Cost Conditions

372. Mr MENSAROS to the Minister for Fuel and Energy:
(1) In connection with the reported move by the Government to invite interested

parties to purchase the pipeline presently carrying gas from the North West
Shelf to the South West of the State, has the Government any minimum
conditions regarding the cost and price to deliver gas to consumers which
ought to be accommodated within the conditions of sale?

(2) To what stage have the studies and negotiations proceeded in this matter?
Dr GALLOP replied:
(1) There has been no move on behalf of the Government to invite interested

parties to purchase the Dampier to Bunbury pipeline. However, proposals
have been received by the Government from groups interested in purchasing
the pipeline.

(2) A study is being carried out to examine the issues involved.
TROCHUS SHELLS - BARD! ABORIGINAL COMMUNITY, ONE ARM POINT

Exclusive Rights
381. Mr GRAYDEN to the Mnister for Fisheries:

(1) Have the Bardi Aboriginal community at One Arm Point been given exclusive
rights to nrochus shell in that area?

(2) What is the extent of the area involved?
(3) When was the right pranted?
(4) On what authority is such a right granted?
Mr GORDON HILL replied:
(1) The Bardi Aboriginal community at One Arm Point has had approval for

some years to take erochus shell in the waters around the islands and reefs in
and adjacent to King Sound. Other applications to take nrochus in the same
general area have so far been declined.

(2) The islands and reefs in and adjacent to the King Sound area. There are no
specific boundaries.

(3) The community was first granted approval in the late 1970s.
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(4) The approval is a general licence under the Fisheries Act.
SWAN BREWERY SITE - GOVERNMENT PLANS

386. Mr COWAN to the Premier:
(1) What is the Government's current position in relation to the development of

the Old Brewery site?
(2) Is that position under review?
(3) What is the most recent target date for completion of the development?
Dr LAWRENCE replied:
(1) The Government's plans for the Swan Brewery site remain those announced

on 25 November 1990, viz the conservation and restoration of the 1897-1933
brewery buildings.

(2)-(3)
The ministerial decision giving authority for work to proceed is currently the
subject of review by the courts:* A completion date is contingent on a
resolution of outstanding issues in the courts.

LAW - LEGAL COSTS REDUCTION
Governent Action

388. Mr WIESE to the Minister representing the Attorney General:
What specific steps is the Government taking to improve access to the judicial
system through reducing legal costs?

Mr D.L. SMITH replied:
In 1987. under the Acts Amendment (Legal Practitioners, Costs and Taxation)
Act, a legal costs Committee was established to fix scales of costs for various
types of legal work. The Act involves a move from a completely self-
regulating profession in that half the committee members are non-lawyers.
Under the Acts Amendment (Contributions to Legal Aid Funding) Act 1990,
arrangements were made to increase the funds available from the Public
Purposes Trust to fund legal aid. The move by the Law Society to establish
its litigation Assistance fund was supported. Staff and facilities have also
been provided to the courts to assist their pretrial conference systems. Th1ese
have led to significant savings in time and costs.
ABORIGINES - HOUSING PLANS, LOCKRJDGE AREA

389. Mr MacKINNON to the Minister for Housing:
What plans does the Government have to build Aboriginal housing in the
Lockridge area during the coming financial year?

Mr McGINTY replied:
None.

WESTERN AUSTRALIAN TOURISM COMMISSION - 'WESTERN AUSTRALIA'S
UNIQUE NORTH" PUBLICATION

390. Mr MacKINqNON to the Minister for Tourism:
(1) How many copies of "Western Australia's Unique North" were published by

the Western Australian Tourism Commission?
(2) When was the document first published?
(3) How much did it cost to produce those copies?
(4) Who paid for the cost of publication?
(5) Are there any plans to print the document again?
(6) If so, will the document be the same quality and standard of that previously?
(7) If not, why not?
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(8) If so, whose decision was it to downgrade the publication?
(9) Has private sponsorship been sought for the publication?
(10) If not why not?
Mrs BEGGS replied:
(1) 120000.
(2) January 1990.
(3) 5190000.
(4) Western Australian Tourism Commission $150 000

Northern Regions $40000
(5) Yes.
(6) Although the paper stock has changed from the previous brochure, the

standard of content is the same if not better.
(7) (a) The cost of producing a publication on the same paper stock is

prohibitive and inappropriate for a brochure used for widespread and
indiscriminate distribution.

(b) The new format is in line with dhe rationalisation of regional
brochures. The commission is producing three main regional
brochures, namely the Southern Wonders, the Golden Heartlands, and
the Unique North.

(c) There ame big savings in producing this style of brochure -

(0) Cost 1990 $190 000 for 120 000 brochures.
(ii) Cost 1991 $90 000 for 150 000 brochures.

(8) The change in presentation was the commission's initiative.
(9) Yes, with no success.
(10) Not applicable.

COUNTRY TOURISM ASSOCIATION - GOVERNMENT FUNDING
394. Mr MacKINNON to the Minister for Tourism:

(1) How much funding has been provided by the State Government to the
Country Tourism Association in each of the last five years?

(2) Why has the allocation to the Country Tourism Association declined in real
terms?

Mrs BEGGS replied:
(1) 1986-87 Nil

1987-88 $45 000
1988-89 552 500
1989-90 $41 892
1990-91 $32 000 (year to date)

(2) Up to 1986-87 the Country Tourism Association (CTA) was financed through
its membership while the Western Australian Tourism Commission provided
the secretarial support.
Due to budget constraints, the secretarial support was withdrawn and a special
grant was provided in 1987-88. The grant was increased in 1988-89 on the
basis that the CTA would be self supporting within a four year period. This
did not occur. A reduced grant was provided in 1989-90. The allocation for
1990-91 was $35 000 and it is expected that the remainder of this year's grant
will be made shortly.
The Western Australian Tourism Commission has made no decision on the
1991-92 allocation.
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WESTERN AUSTRALIAN TOURISM COMMISSION- MEMBERS
395. Mr MacKIINNON to the Minister for Tourism:

(1) Who are the current members of the Western Australian Tourism
Commission?

(2) When do their appointments expire?
Mrs BEGGS replied:
(1)-(2) Members Expiry Date

Mr J.Osborn 31.3.91 *
Mr KJ. Harrison 31.3.91 *
Mr R.L.J. Archer 1.3.92
Mr MS. Brockwell 1.3.92

Also there are currently three vacant positions.
*Terms of appointment have temporarily been extended pending Cabinet's

decision on the confirmation of appointment of commissioners to the board of
the Western Australian Tourism Commission.

COUNTRY TOURISM REVIEW BOARD - MEMBERS
Funding Policy Review

397. Mr MacKINNON to the Minister for Tourism:
(1) Who are the current members of the Country Tourism Review Board?
(2) Is the funding policy of the review board under review?
(3) If so, who is conducting the review?
(4) When will the announcement of the review recommendations be made public?
Mrs BEGGS replied:
(1) Mr R. Archer - Western Australian Tourism Commission, (Acting Chairman)

Mr S. I'Anson - Chairman, Country Tourism Association
Mr G3. Cox - Executive member, Cou ntry Tourism Association
Mr T. McVeigh - Western Australian Tourism Commission.

(2) If the question is relating to grants made to regional tourism bodies, yes.
(3) The Western Australian Tourism Commission in consultation with the

Country tourism Association.
(4) The review recommendations were made public at the Country Tourism

Association meeting in Geraldton on 27 April 1991.
ROADS - ALBANY HIGHWAY DEVIATION

Wimbledon Street Option Alternative Cost
399. Mr MaeKINNON to the Minister for Transport:

() What would the increased cost be if the alternative to the Wimbledon Street
.option of the Albany Highway deviation was adopted?

(2) Can the increased cost, as a result of the variation of the decision to widen
Wimbledon Street, be justified?

Mrs BEGGS replied:

Full details and costs of the various options under consideration were
provided in answer to question 217. Public submissions on these options are
now under consideration.

SCHOOLS - SOUTH LAKES PRIMARY SCHOOL
Parking Facilities Extension Need

400. Mr MacKINNON to the Minister representing the Minister for Education:
(1) Would the Minister concur that there is an urgent need to extend parking
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facilities at South Lakes Primary School to ensure the continued safety of
children attending the school?

(2) What action does the Government intend to take to address this problem?
Dr GALLOP replied:

Traffic congestion and the need for adequate facilities for parents to set down
and pick up children in the vicinity of South Lake Primary School have been
the subject of continuing discussions with the City of Cockburn. The Ministry
of Education has proposed that additional emnbayment parking be provided on
a shared cost basis with the local authority.

HOMESWEST - CANNING VALE LAND
406. Mr MacKll'NON to the Minister for Housing:

(1) What land does Homeswest presently own in the Canning Vale area?
(2) Has Homeswest disposed of any land in this area within the last two years?
(3) If so, where was this land located?
(4) Why was this land disposed of?
(5) At what price was the land disposed of'?
Mr MeGINTY replied:
(1) Lot 98 Acourt Road and Nicholson Road, Canning Vale.
(2) Yes.
(3) (a) Lots 122 and 403 Fraser Road, Lot 123 Acourt Road, Canning Vale.

(b) Lot 99 Acourt Road, Canning Vale.
(4) (a) The land is zoned rural under both the metropolitan region scheme and

the City of Canning district scheme and is not identified as future
urban under the urban expansion policy. The land is within the 20
Australian noise exposure forecast arc for Jandakot airport, which will
involve restrictions on any housing development. The land is within
the Jandakot public water supply area and the Environmental
Protection Authority's draft policy for protection of ground
water/wetland areas of the Swan coastal plain indicates that future
urban use of land in such areas is unlikely. The land is adjacent to the
Canning Vale prison complex and, in view of all these factors, is
considered unsuitable for retaining for public housing purposes. It
was therefore leased in 1985 and, subsequently, the lessee exercised its
option to purchase under the conditions of the lease.

(b) The same conditions applied to Lot 99 Acourt Roard, with the
exception that permission was given to rezone to "special rural-
kennel" zoning. This lot was sold to the West Australian Greyhound
Racing Association for a greyhound training facility.

(5) (a) $950 000 which was based on current market valuations supplied by
two independent qualified and licensed valuers.

(b) $200 000 based on current market valuations supplied by the Valuer
General's Office and an independent qualified and licensed valuer.

SCHOOLS - WEST THORNLIE PRIMARY SCHOOL
Construction Commencement

407. Mr MacKINNON to the Minister representing the Minister for Education:
(1) Does the Governiment intend to proceed with the construction of the West

Thomrlie Primary School?
(2) If so, when is it anticipated construction of this school will commence?
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Dr GALLOP replied:
(1) Yes.
(2) Construction will commence when significant residential development occurs

in the area south west of Murdoch Road and north west of Forrest Lakes
Drive. Such development and its impact on enrolments at neighbouring
schools will be monitored so that planning for the new school can be
undertaken at the appropriate time.

ROADS - TRAFFIC CONTROL SIGNALS
Barrington Street-Stock Road Intersection - Spearwood Ave nue-Rockingham Road

Intersection
409. Mr MacKINNON to the Minister for Transport:

Will traffic control signals be installed in the current financial year at the
intersections of -
(a) Barrington Street and Stock Road;
(b) Spearwood Avenue and Rockingham Road?

Mrs BEGGS replied:
(a) Yes, preliminary works have commenced.
(b) Yes, signals were commissioned on 16 January 1991.

ROTITNEST ISLAND - MOORING LEASES
Multiple Leases

413. Mr MacINNQN to the Minister for Tourism:
(1) How many persons now have more than one mooring lease at Rontnest Island?
(2) What is the Board's current policy with respect to multiple mooring leases?
Mrs BEGGS replied:
(1) 91.
(2) Policy with respect to multiple mooring leases is as follows -

No person will be allocated more than one mooring lease in Rottnest
Island waters.
Prior to the Routnest Island Authority Act and regulations being
proclaimed in 1988, multiple mooring leases were accepted These
multiple leases will be discontinued either upon the demise of the
lessees or their relinquishing of the mooring sites.
The authority actively encourages these lessees to retain only one
mooring in order that more boat owners can gain access to a mooring
lease at Rottnest.

STATE ENERGY COMMISSION OF WESTERN AUSTRALIA - TARIFF REVIEW
414. Mr MacKJNNON to the Minister for Fuel and Energy:

(1) Is State Energy Commission of Western Australia currently undertaking a
detailed tariff review which includes tariffs charged to small commercial
customers?

(2) If so, who is undertaking the review?
(3) Has the review been completed?
(4) If not, when is it expected that the review will be completed?
Dr GALLOP replied:
(1) Yes.
(2) State Energy Commission of Western Australia.
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(3) No.
(4) Within two months.

TROCHUS SHELLS - TROCHUS FISHERY POLICY REVIEW
416. Mr MacKINNON to the Minister for Fisheries:

(1) When was the review of the trochus fishery policy implemented as outlined in
answer to question 71 of 199 1?

(2) Who will be conducting the review?
(3) When will the review be completed?
(4) Will the review be made public?
(5) If not, why not?
Mr GORDON HILL replied:

While I have undertaken a preliminary study and inquiries in assessing the
current policy for the trochus fishery, the actual review process has yet to be
determnined.

TOURISM - REGIONAL TOURISM
Government Funding Policy Review

421. Mr MacKINNON to the Minister for Tourism:
(1) Is the Government presently reviewing its policy on the funding of regional

tourism?
(2) If so, who is conducting the review?
(3) Will the review be completed and made public?
Mrs BEGGS replied:
(1) Yes. The Government, through the Western Australian Tourism Commission,

gave a commitment to review its funding policy every three years.
(2) A workting party consisting of representatives of the Western Australian

Tourism Commission and the Country Tourism Association (CI'A). A
discussion paper was circulated to all regional tourism bodies and local
authorities for their comment.
Based on this and consultation with CIA members, a draft proposal was put
to the members of the CTA at its conference on 27 April 1991.

(3) Yes.
EDUCATION - COUNTRY HOSTELS

Working Parry Fundling Report
423. Mr MacKll'NON to the Minister representing the Minister for Education:

When will the report completed in December 1990 by the working party
examining the funding of country hostels be released?

Dr GALLOP replied:
It is proposed to table the report of the country high schools' hostels working
party during the current session of Parliament

FREMANTLE GAS AND COKE CO LTD - STATE ENERGY COMMISSION OF
WESTERN AUSTRALIA PURCHASE

Consumner Deposit Contracts
426. Mr MacKINNON to the Minister for Fuel and Energy:

(1) What deposits paid by consumers were taken over by the State Energy
Commission when it acquired the Fremantle Gas and Coke Company?

(2) Were all of those deposit contracts honoured by dhe SEC?
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(3)
DT

(1)

If not, would the Mlinister provide details of those not honoured?
GALLOP replied:

The State Energy Commission of Western Australia did not take over any
deposits paid by consumers when it purchased the business of the gas utility
from Western Continental Co Ltd.

427.

(2)-(3)
Not applicable.

ABORIGINAL HERITAGE ACT - REVIEW
Mr MacKINNON to the Minister for Aboriginal Affairs:
(1) Is the Government still conducting a review of the Aboriginal Heritage Act?
(2) If so, who is conducting that review?
(3) Who has been invited to make a contribution to that review process?
(4) When is it expected that the review will be completed?
(5) When is it expected that the legislation resulting from this review will be

introduced into the Parliament?
Dr WATSON replied:
(1) Yes.
(2) The review is being conducted by the Aboriginal Affairs Planning Authority

which will be assisted by a steering committee made up of five or six
appropriate Aboriginal people and others and chaired by Mr Phillip Vincent.

(3) The planning of the review process is proceeding and contribution from
interested parties will be sought, including Aboriginal groups and
communities and mining industry and pastoral industry representatives.

(4) 1 am hopeful that the review will be completed by August 1991.
(5) The outcomes of the review will be presented to Cabinet for its consideration

of the proposed legislation.
PORTS AND HARBOURS - BUNBURY PORT AUTHORITY

- Future Port Expansion Decision
Mr MacKIINNON to the Minister for Transport:
(1) When will the Government make a final decision with respect to the Bunbury

Port Authority plans for its future pont expansion?
(2) Why is this decision being delayed?
(3) Who is responsible for the delay?
Mrs BEGGS replied:
(1) * The direction of future port expansion at Bunbury is the subject of current

discussion. I would expect this discussion to conclude shortly.
(2) The Bunbury Port Authority was not going to commence its expansion until

the later part of this year. Consequently there is no delay at the present time.
(3) See (2) above.

PRISONS - CANNING VALE PRISON SITE
Minimumn Security Facility

Mr MacKINNON to the Minister representing the Minister for Corrective Services:
(1) Is a minimum security facility constructed at the Canning Vale prison site not

being used for that purpose?
(2) For what purpose is the facility being used?
(3) What was the original construction cost of the facility?
(4) Why is the facility not being used for its original purpose?

429.

434.
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Mr D. SMITH replied:
(1) Yes.
(2) To accommodate the metropolitan security unit of the Department of

Corrective Services.
(3) $950 000 approximately.
(4) The facility was originally built as a work release centre during the term of the

previous Governmnent. It was never used as a work release centre because of
the difficulties in transporting prisoners to and from numerous metropolitan
work sites.
More recently, prison based work release was abolished from 1 March 1989,
following the commencement of community based work release.

WHEAT - NEW VARIETIES DEVELOPMENT
440. Mr HOUSE to the Minister for Agriculture:

(1) How many new varieties of wheat have been developed in Western Australia
for Western Australian conditions since 1970?

(2) Of the above varieties, which ones are currently in use?
(3) What varieties are currently being developed in Western Australia?
(4) Which varieties of wheat will be withdrawn from use in Western Australia in

the next five years?
(5) What new varieties of wheat are going to come on stream in Western

Australia in the next five years?
(6) What level of funding per year, has been applied to developing new varieties

of wheat in Western Australia in the period 1980 to 1991?
(7) What level of funding per year, will be applied to developing new varieties of

wheat in Western Australia in the period 1991 to 1995?
Mr BRIDGE replied:
(1) Fifteen.
(2) Reeves, Wilgoyne, Bodallin, Tincurrin, Gutha, Kulin and Eradu are being

grown in significant amounts. These varieties account for over 40 per cent of
the wheat area. The remainder have been superseded but are still being grown
by some farmers.

(3) The wheat breeding program of the Department of Agriculture aims to
develop varieties with a range of quality characteristics to suit possible
markets for Western Australian wheat, with improved adaptation to the-
Western Australian environment, and incorporating resistance to important
diseases. There are thousands of crossbreds under test of which only a few
will be suitable for release. Varieties are not named until release.,

(4) The varieties of wheat which will be withdrawn from use in the next five
years cannot be predicted with any level of certainty. Reeves may be
withdrawn from recommendations for the 1992-93 season.

(5) New varieties to come on stream in the next five years cannot be predicted.
Three crossbreds are currently being bulked for possible release. One is for
the Japanese noodle market, one for the south coast and one is a biscuit wheat
with resistance to stripe rust.

(6) Precise figures are not available on a yearly basis. On 1990-91 values,
approximately Si1.5 million per year has been allocated to the wheat breeding
program since 1981. This does not include the cost of regional evaluation
trias and the development of agronomic techniques to mnaximise the returns
from new varieties.

(7) Futur funding for the development of wheat varieties will depend on -

1137



(a) the level of consolidated revenue funds allocated for agricultural
research;

(b) the level of research funds provided by the wheat industry; and
(c) competing priorities for available funds.

BIKEWEST - FUNDING CUT
441. Mr HOUSE to the Minister for Transport:

(1) Has Bikewest taken a 56 per cent cut in funding for this financial year?
(2) Will further cuts be made to Bikewest funding in the 1991-92 financial year?
(3) Has the Manager of Bikewest had his employment contract renewed for the

1991-92 financial year?
(4) If no to (3), why has the contract not been renewed?
(5) Has the Governiment any plans to disband the State Bicycle Committee (the

management team for Bikewest) in the 1991-1992 financial year?
(6) If so, what are the reasons for this decision?
(7) Will the Minister assur the House that Bikewest and the State Bicycle

Committee will continue in 1991-92 and be adequately funded by the
Government?

(8) If not, will the Minister outline the reasons for the lack of support?
Mrs BEGGS replied:
(1) Government funding for Bikewest in 1989-90 was $1.5 million, of which

$ 1.01 million was a Consolidated Revenue Fund allocation and $500 000 was
a non-recurring funding allocation for special projects. Government funding
for Bikewest in 1990-91 was $680 000, a 33 per cent reduction in the CRF
allocation. In total, this represented a 55 per cent cut in funding to Bikewest
in the 1990-91 financial year.

(2) The Government is committed to meeting its 1989 State election promise
which is "to meet the desire of Western Australia for greater bicycle safety for
families and children, and as a goal will reduce the bicycle accident rate by
half by the year 2000".
Bikewest funding in 1991-92 will reflect this commitment, and the need to
maintain and expand the programs run by Bikewest, where possible, subject to
Government budgetary limitations. The Government is also seeking to use
same of the Commonwealth "black spot" road funding for bicycle projects.

Mr Rod Evans was appointed in 1990 to fill the vacancy of manager of
Bikewest temporarily. His contract expires on 28 May 1991. The position is
currently being advertised and a permanent appointment is expected in late
June.

(5) The five year term of the State bicycle committee expires in February 1992.
The Government is keen to maintain advisory committees to assist Bikewest
in its role of identifying programs that will further encourage cycling and
decrease bicycle related accidents.

(6) Not applicable.
(7) Refer to (2).
(8) Not applicable.

SCHOOLS - DENMARK HIGH SCHOOL
Mount Barker High School - Facility Problems, Ministerial Visit

442. Mr HOUSE to the Minister representing the Minister for Education:
When does the Minister intend to visit the following schools in order to see
first hand the problems facing them in relation to facilities -
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(a) Denmark High School;
(b) Mount Barker High School?

Dr GALLOP replied:
The Minister for Education received a delegation from the Denmark District
High School Parents and Citizens Association on 12 March in aider to discuss
facilities at the school. A visit to schools in the great southern region is being
planned for later this year. Denmark and Mt Barker will be considered for
inclusion on the Minister's itinerary.

ASSET MANAGEMENT TASKFORCE - HEATHCOTE HOSPITAL SITE
445. Mr LEWIS to the Minister assisting the Treasurer:

(1) Referring to the Asset Management Task Force and its dealings to do with the
Heathcote Hospital site has the Asset Management Task Farce made formal
subdivision application to the State Planning Commission for sub-divisional
development of the land?

(2) If yes to (1) at what date was the application made and what is the current
status of the application?

(3) Has the Asset Management Task Force or any other Government Agency
referred the site to the Heritage Commission for its appraisal and if so, when?

(4) If yes to (3) what is the current status of that referral?
(5) Has the Asset Management Task Force or any other Government Agency had

the land formally valued and if so by whom, on what date and what is the
estimated value of the site as determined by that valuation?

(6) Has the Asset Management Task Force entered into any negotiation with any
third party as to the sale of the H-eathcote Hospital site?

(7) What is the projected dare of the sale of the site?
Dr GALLO)P replied:
(1) No.
(2) Not applicable.
(3) No.
(4) Not applicable.
(5)-(6)

No.
(7) No sale of this site will occur until after appropriate rezoning has taken place.
WATER AUTHORITY OF WESTERN AUSTRALIA - CONSOLIDATED

REVENUE FUND
Annual Trading Fee

447. Mr LEWIS to the Minister for Water Resources:
(1) Does the Western Austr-aliaun Water Authority pay a trading fee or any other

commission or moneys on an annual basis to the Consolidated Revenue Fund?
(2) If so, what is the reason for the fee and how is it calculated on an annual

basis?
(3) What other moneys if any, are paid by WAWA to Consolidated Revenue or

any other Government Agency on a recurring annual basis?
Mr BRIDGE replied:
(1) Yes.
(2) The Public Authorities Contributions Act 1974. as amended by sections 373

and 374 of the Acts Amendment and Repeal (Water Authorities) Act 1985,
requires the authority to transfer to the State Consolidated Revenue Fund a
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contribution of an amount equal to three per cent of the total revenue (as
defined) of the authority for the last preceding financial year.

(3) There are no other moneys paid directly to the Consolidated Revenue Fund on
a recurring annual basis.
Moneys paid to Government agencies as an annual fee in 1989-90 were -

Office of the Auditor General
- annual audit fee $128000
State Government Insurance Commission
- general insurance premiums $441 353
- workers' compensation premiums $2 673 000
Valuer General's Office
- professional services

- property valuations $1 742 000
Crown Law Department
- professional legal services $56 000
State Taxation Department
- employer payroll tax $7 789 893
Police Department -
- motor vehicle/plant third party

- licence registrations $207000
In addition, the authority makes payments to the Treasury in respect of
employer superannuation costs; and for interest and principal repayments on
outstanding borrowings.

STATE TAXATION DEPARTMENT - LAND TAX ASSESSMENT NOTICES
Owner/Occupiers - Commercial Part Use Payment

471. Mr MENSAROS to the Treasurer:
(1) Does the State Taxation Department send out land tax assessment notices for

the full value of the property to owner/occupiers where only a very small part
of the premises is used for commercial or medical purposes without
previously measwring the respective area of use?

(2) If so, what proportion of such assessments are being paid without the
owner/occupier objecting to the tax which is legally not due?

(3) Will the Treasurer cause this practice to be discontinued?
Dr LAWRENCE replied:

Under the provisions of the Land Tax Assessment Act, where land is partly
used as the owner's ordinary place of residence and partly for a non-exempt
purpose, an exemption is allowed only to the extent of what the owner shows
to the satisfaction of the commissioner to be the proportion the part of the land
used for the exempt purpose bears to the whole of the landl.
I am advised by the Commissioner of State Taxation that his department
observes these provisions.

ELECTIONS - POLLS
Premier's Departments or Agencies

473. Mr BRADSHAW to the Premier:
Adverting to question 68 of 1991 -

(a) as the departments have not can-ied out a large number of polls and it
appears the Government does have something to hide, will the Premier
make the information available;

(b) will the information be made public?
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Dr LAWRENCE replied:
I refer the member to my reply to question 2010 of 1990 and question 68 of
1991. The Government has nothing to hide on this matter but I will not waste
scarce resources on a fishing expedition for the member. However, if the
member could be more specific about the information he is seeking, every
attempt will be made to respond in more detail.

QUESTIONS WITHOUT NOTICE

PARKER, MR DAVID - ROYAL COMMISSION INTO COMMERCIAL
ACTIVITIES OF GOVERNMENT

Overseas Travel Expenses
77. Mr MacKINNON to the Premier:

(1) Is the Premier aware that in evidence given to the Royal Commission her
colleague, former Deputy Premier, David Parker, indicated that on overseas
trips he charged his expenses to a Mastercard credit card account and
pocketed the allowance?

(2) Is she also aware that in evidence tendered to the Royal Commission the
former Deputy Premier indicated that he kept up to $25 000 in cash in a
satchel in his office?

(3) Will the Premier ensure that an immediate inquiry is launched to inquire into
this practice so as to ensure -

(a) that the former Deputy Premier was operating within the guidelines
laid down for ministerial expenses, and

(b) that a full report on the details of the former Deputy Premier's travel
and entertainment expenses are released?

(4) If not, why not?
Dr LAWRENCE replied:
(1)-(4)

1 followed the evidence, as reported by the media, that Mr Parker gave to the
Royal Commission. I have not had the opportunity however of reading the
transcript on this question - I have other things to do than daily follow the
transcript of the Royal Commission - I am not sure that the Opposition has
from the evidence of its performance here today. Members opposite seem to
be wasting their time because the commission will clearly conclude on the
matter at same stage and I will acquaint myself once the commission has.
clearly indicated what did occur in that case. If a change to our guidelines -
which are very strict about overseas travel - is necessary, the member for
.Iandakot will see that the commitment I gave when I became Premier that all
details of Ministers' overseas travel would be tabled in this Parliament will be
muet. There will then be a breakdown of expenditure on air fares, on
accommodation, and on daily allowances.

Mr Macinnon: That is avoiding the question.
Dr LAWRENCE: No, it is not. I can think of no more appropriate way to subject to

scrutiny Ministers' expenditure on overseas trips than to table it in Parliament.
If the member opposite can think of any more appropriate way to do it, I
suggest he outline that to the Parliament. There are guidelines which are
strictly applied to Ministers' expenditure.

Mr Macinnon: Did they apply to former Deputy Premier David Parker?
Dr LAWRENCE: I have no idea what applied before I became Premier. That matter

is the subject at the moment of investigation by the Royal Commission.
Mr Macinnon: That is not the subject of the investigations of the Royal

Commission.
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Dr LAWRENCE: The Leader of the Opposition is adopting an habitual strategy of
taking part in a debate and then asking a series of questions, often repetitively,
which do not advance the matter. I have said clearly that the Royal
Commission is investigating a range of matters and has touched upon
questions relating to Mr David Parker. Very strict guidelines exist regarding
expenditure by Ministers on overseas tips. In any case in the 12 months in
which I have been Premier details of ministerial nravel overseas will be tabled
in this Parliament. I challenge members opposite who have travelled overseas
to do the same thing. I have issued chat challenge on a number of occasions
and the response has been zilch. I challenge them again and suggest that they
provide details of their overseas travel expenses.

Mr Lewis: You Let that?
Dr LAWRENCE: Do I know what the member has done with that money?
Mr Macinnon: I am asking the same question.
Dr LAWRENCE: What happens with imprest funds? In what form do members

receive iniprest funds?
Mr House: We have to get permission ftom you.
Dr LAWRENCE: Yes, but in what form are those funds paid?
Mr Macainon: Usually in travellers' cheques.
Dr LAWRENCE: How can the Parliament guarantee that a member opposite has

spent each of those dollars in precisely the way he tells the Parliament he has
spent them?

Mr Macinnon: It can be done if it is put in a proper system.
Dr LAWRENCE: Ministers' travel expenses Will be the subject of a report tabled in

the Parliament at the end of the financial year.
LEADER'S ACCOUNT - PREMIER'S SUBIACO ELECTION CAMPAIGN

PAYMENT
Royal Commission Evidence

78. Mrs WATKINS to the Premier
(1) Is the Premier aware of evidence given to the Royal Commission today that

she received $1 500 for her election campaign for the seat of Subiaco in 1986
from the so-called leader's account?

(2) Is this evidence correct?
Dr LAWRENCE replied:
(1)-(2)

I thank the member for the question because I thought it imiportanit that I clear
up the issue.

Mjr Omodel: We did not hear it.
Dr LAWRENCE: Shock, horror! It was stated in the Royal Commission today.
Mr Shave: You sold yourself a bit cheap.
Dr LAWRENCE: The comments of the member for Melville are now notorious for

theft cheap quality and I do not think they deserve a reply. I thought it was
important to clear up this matter on the public record. In July 1985 I held a
campaign launch for the seat of Subiaco as it was then named. As a candidate
in what was a very marginal seat it was important to start the campaign early.
I had a formidable opponent, it subsequently appeared, in Mr Ross McLean, a
candidate who incidentally the Liberal Party has never been able to stomach
despite his high calibre. The Opposition has often thrown him in marginal
seats that he cannot win and put some of its time servers in the safe seats. I
knew Mr McLean was a worthy opponent and that!I was in for a tough time.
At that campaign launch I did what every member opposite has done at some
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stage; chat is, I held a branch parry for members, supporters, friends, relations
and anyone who would rake part. There was a large gathering and we had a
very friendly breakfast with a few glasses of orange juice and champagne.
We raised funds and launched my campaign. I spoke and following me
Mr Brian Burke spoke and announced chat he would pledge $1 500 to my
campaign, which subsequently arrived in the form of a cheque. I am not sure
what was written on the cheque because, as I thought was appropriate, I
handed it to the treasurer of my campaign who cashed it. He confirmed today
that amount of money was received, paid into my campaign account and, I
presume, was at some later stage used to pay for campaign expenditure.
So that we have a bit of an air of reality in the debates on campaign funding in
this Stare it is worth saying that marginal seats, as anyone who has been in
such a campaign knows, are very expensive. They are expensive because one
has. to pay for advertisements, how-to-vowe cards and direct mail. One also
has to ensure that one is there before the public. There is no other way to do
it. I am sure that if members opposite ask Ross McLean how much money be
spent on his campaign he would probably nominate a figure somewhere
between $40 000 and $60 000.

Mr Court: How do you know that?
Dr LAWRENCE: I know because it was discussed in the media at the time.

Members need to be very careful - and I include the Leader of the
Opposition - about saying that they have never engaged in fund raising,
because they have.

Mr MacKinnon: Have not.
Dr LAWRENCE: Is the Leader of the Opposition willing me that he does not and

never has solicited funds from anybody for the purposes of electioneering?
None of us would believe that.

Mr Macinnon: Did you know it came from the leader's account?
Dr LAWRENCE: I had no knowledge of the source of that cheque, except that

Mr Burke pledged it and it was subsequently paid. There was no such thing
as a leader's account in 1985. It is a phrase that has subsequently been used to
describe accounts that were apparently under Mr Burke's control. If members
opposite are honest about what happens in campaigns and funding they winl
acknowledge that they receive funds from a range of people and a range of
activities in direct donations, solicited donations, fund raising, chock raffles
and a whole range of other areas.

Mr Macinnon: Paper bags?
Dr LAWRENCE: fle Leader of the Opposition's colleagues are the ones who

received money in paper bags. It is important that members opposite do not
adopt a holier than thou attitude because time will show that some of their
activities are a good deal less than pure.

STATE GOVERNMENT INSURANCE COMMISSION - QUARTERLY
REPORTS TABLING

79. Mr TRENORDEN to the Minister for Microeconomic Reform:
(1) Has the Minister received the December and March quarterly reports from the

State Government Insurance Commission?
(2) Has he satisfied himself chat the reports are true and correct records of the

SGIO's performance as required under the Act?
(3) If yes, by what means?
(4) If no, why not and when will he do so?
(5) Will the Minister table the December and March quarterly reports for the

information of members?
(6) If not, why not?
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Dr GALLOP replied:

1 cannot recall having received the December and March quarterly reports
from the Stare Government Insurance Commission but I will certainly lock
into the matter immediately and respond to the member's question tomorrow.

MINSTERS OF TIHE CROWN - PREMIER
Canberra Visit

80. Mr DONOVAN to the Premier:
I understand the Premier wili be away from this place tomorrow to visit
Canberra. Will the Premier tell the House what is the purpose of this visit?

Dr LAWRENCE replied:
I thought it important, although I am sure the Opposition will call this a
dorothy dixer, to inform the House of the reason for my absence tomorrow
because I do not lightly absent myself from the Parliament. I have accepted
an invitation from the Australian Mining Industry Council to address the
annual minerals industry seminar in Canberra tornorrow. That is an important
seminar from the point of view of Western Australia because it is seeking to
review those policy issues which the Federal Government will be addressing
as a result of the Industry Commission report on mining and minerals
processing. We have a very significant interest in that Western Australia is
the one State most likely to be affected by any discussions of that kind. I will
be the only State Premier to address the seminar and my discussion will centre
on Commonwealth and State financial relations, including planning and
environimental approvals.
The other speakers will include the Prime Minister, the Federal Treasurer, the
Federal Minister for Agriculture, the Federal National Party Leader, the
Chairman of the Australian Heritage Commission, the Chief Executive of
Renison Goldfields Consolidated and the Deputy Chairman of Comalco.
With the decision announced today for a privately owned and operated power
station in Western Australia, this State stands as a model for microeconomic
reform for the rest of Australia. The Opposition's Liberal colleague in New
South Wales has been doing plenty of huffing and puffing on the matter, but
so far has yet to deliver. He has come out with a lot of rhetoric, but has taken
no action. We have delivered in this State and we are setting an example to
the rest of the country. Obviously, any State Government is limited in the
extent to which is can undertake such reform without the cooperation of the
Federal and other State Governments. It is in that spirit of cooperation that I
will be attending that meeting and seeking to make sure that Western
Australia's interests are nor overlooked in this important debate.

HEPBURN HEIGHTS - KNIGHTSBRIDGE
Rushland Plant and A nimal Species

81. Mr MINSON to the Minister for the Environment:
Did the bulldozed bushland at Hepburn Heights have any less diversity or
abundance of environmentally significant plant or animal species than that of
the bushland at Knightsbridge, which is the 19 hectares of land adjacent to
Bold Park?

Mr PEARCE replied:
Yes.

POWER STATIONS - COAL FIRED POWER STATION, COLLIE
Member for Nedlands' Brownouts Danger Comments

82. Mr P.J. SMITH to the inister for Fuel and Energy:
Is there any truth in the assertions made today by the Opposition's spokesman
on fuel and energy, the member for Nedlands, that the announcement of a new
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coal fired power station for Collie is three years late and that there is a danger
of brownouts on the south west grid?

Dr GALLOP replied:
The term. "brownout" sounds like a term the Leader of the Opposition would
Use.
I preface my answer by saying that it seems to me that the Opposition's fuel
and energy spokesman may have been taking advice from someone who is no
longer in touch with the situation in the power industry in Western Australia.
I do not know who that person might be, but 1 would suggest that the member
for Nedlands needs better advice if he wishes to be credible on this subject.

Several members interjected.
Dr GALLOP: The member for Nedlands is peeved because this Government made

die decision on microeconomic reform and he does not like to acknowledge it.
On the subject of the Government's decision for a new coal fired power
station at Collie being three years late, the member's comments reveal his
comprehensive ignorance. If the decision on a new power station had been
made in 1988 the competitive choice between Hill River and Collie coal and
gas, which led to substantial savings to the State Energy Commission of
Western Australia through lower coal costs and productivity improvements,
would not have been available. The member's frquent grandstanding about
the Liberal Party's so-called plans for the industry are, by and large, a recipe
for higher, rather than lower, power costs. He is like the Happy Hocker of
Victoria Park for Instant Cash Loans which is in my electorate.

Several members interjected.
Dr GALLOP: Members opposite would hock this State and add to electricity

charges.
A 40 per cent electricity reserve margin, as advocated by the member for
Nedlands, is plainly unnecessary and would add to costs. SEC WA's
25 per cent electricity reserve margin is more than adequate. The current
capacity is 2 500 megawatts, compared with the summer's peak consumption
of approximately 1 900 megawatts. The member's talk of' brownouts is,
therefore, quite obviously ridiculous.

LOCAL GOVERNMENT ELEC17IONS - PARLIAMENTARY OFFICES
Member for Peel

83. Mr KIERATH to the Premier:
(1) Does the Premier condone the use of parliamentary offices in local

government elections?
(2) Has it been brought to the Premier's attention that one of hers and Brian

Burke's key supporters, the member for Peel, has allowed the use of his
electorate telephone and premises as a transport contact for a candidate in the
Kwinana Town Council elections? I have a brochure with me which was
delivered to ratepayers in Kwinana today which has on it the telephone
number 419 2050, and if one looks through the telephone book one finds that
it is the number of the member for Peel's electorate office.

(3) Is the candidate, Helen Cheeseman, endorsed by the ALP?
(4) Does the Premier think this is an appropriate use of electorate office

resources?
(5) Does the Premier think this is an appropriate use of taxpayers' funds?
(6) How does the Premier reconcile this abuse of electorate premises with

assurances she gave this House last year that such use is an inappropriate use
of members' facilities?

(7) What action will she take to prevent the member for Peel from using his
electorate resources to manipulate local government elections?
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Dr LAWRENCE replied:

As I have indicated before in this House it is incumbent upon all members of
Parliament to stay out of various levels of elections in using their
parliamentary resources. If what the member says is correct - forgive me, but
I do not always believe what he says - I shall appropriately discuss the matter
with the member for Peel. As to whether Mrs Cheesernan is endorsed by the
ALP, Jike the Libral Party, typically the ALP does not endorse candidates for
local government elections except in rare circumstances. It may well be that
the member for Peel is a strong supporter of Mrs Cheesemnan and I understand
why he may be because I have met her and she is a very strong local P & C
representative.

Several members interjected.
Dr LAWRENCE: I do not approve of it and I will be discussing the matter with the

member for Peel and whether he says he will keep doing it is a matter that
may be reviewed following my discussion with him. Let us be clear about
what is happening: The member for Riverton is trying to suggest that the
member for Peel is spending money that belongs to taxpayers at a State level
to support local government elections.
I reiterate that I do not approve of it and I will be discussing it with the
member for Peel. The implication that somehow huge sums of money, or
indeed any at all, are being expended for this purpose is clearly false.
Members opposite do not want to be too cute about it. All of us are aware of
when Opposition offices were used for Federal election campaign purposes,
local government election campaign purposes, community group election
campaign purposes and for setting up lobby groups which subsequently
popped up. The member opposite who has complained has a reputation for
thwarting the reasonable processes of local government and for stirring up
trouble whenever he can.

JVENILE OFFENDERS - TRAINING CENTRES
Opposition's Construction Promise

84. Mr CUNNINGHAM to the Minister for Community Services:
(I) Is the Minister aware that the Opposition has promised to build four more

training centres?
(2) Is a higher rate of detention in training centres likely to be effective in

reducing juvenile offending?
(3) What is the -likely cost of the Opposition's promise?
Mr RIPPER -replied:
(1)-(3)

I am aware of the Opposition's promise to build four more juvenile training
centres. Yesterday I spoke about the need for the Opposition to embark on an
education program on controlling and preventing juvenile offending. I am
pleased to report that it has made small progress. Yesterday the Opposition's
spokesperson on police matters was calling on 96FM for mandatory prison
sentences for car thieves and today on 6PR he was saying that sentences are
the province of the courts.

Mr Pearce: He has different comments for AM and FM.
Mr RIPPER: There are different comments for different bands. Yesterday he was

calling for more incarceration and today he was calling for more incarceration
plus trining. The Opposition has made smali progress in its much needed
education program, but unfortunately it is still thinking of locking up more
people in buildings and centres. It needs to master the next step of the
syllabus. We know from experience in Geraldton, Port Hedland and
Cockburn that community based programs are the way to go in controlling
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juvenile offending. That experience is backed up by advice from an expert
committee which includes the Commissioner of Police.
This State has the highest rate of detention of juvenile offenders of any
jurisdiction in this country except for the Northern Territory. Are we happy
with the result? I suggest we are not happy wit the result. If we are not
happy with the result, why call for more of the same? That is what the
Opposition has done; or at least what the Opposition spokesman on police
matters has done. I wonder whether he has consulted the member for
Scarborough on that matter. The Oppositionpoiesksmnhscldfr
four more training centres. In my viewfo the very reasons that I have
elaborated, that would be a mistake. It is a misguided promise from the point
of view of protecting the community. It is the wrong way to go. Fortunately,
I do not think it will ever happen because the expense makes it a very
unrealistic promise. Were the Opposition ever to come int Government I do
not think it would find the resources to implement that promise. It would be a
mistake. We currently have the Longmore training centre in the metropolitan
area. The total capital cost of building another training centre like Longniore
and three training centres in the country the same size as Nyandi would be
$41 million. The recurrent cost of running those four new training centres,
based on an extrapolation of the cost of running the current training centres,
would be $10.2 million per annum. It is a misguided and also very unrealistic
promise.

WHEAT - BANKS
Gross Wheat Return Estimzates 199 1-92 Season

85. Mr AINSWQRTH to the Treasurer:
(1) Is the Treasurer aware that banks, including the R & I Bank, are still using

gross wheat return estimates for the 1991-92 season of at least $15 a tonne
below the $150 guaranteed minimum price announced by the State
Government?

(2) Will the Treasurer assure this House and financial institutions that in the event
that projected 1991-92 wheat pool returns are below $150 a tonne at harvest
time this year the State Government will pay to Western Australian wheat
growers by I March 1992 the difference between the total of the delivery and
post harvest payments and $150 a tonne?

Dr LAWRENCE replied:
(l)-(2)

1 am not aware that the banks are operating on that basis, and I will be happy
to communicate with them again, as we have done already, to indicate that the
$150 guaranteed minimum price will be delivered. As I said in the House
yesterday, the mechanism witi depend on what the Federal Government has
done. Today I received a hint, although not a direct statement, that the
Federal Government was likely to knock it back- I hope that will not be the
case, and we will continue to urge the Federal Government; my being in
Canberra tomorrow and having the opportunity to speak to Hon John Kerin
will allow me to assess that more directly. However, whatever may be the
outcome of the Federal Government's decision on allowing us to use the
Wheat Board, we will pay, at the time that would normally be the case for the
final net pool return, the equivalent of $150 per tonne.

Mr House: Does that mean you will pay on the same percentage basis as would be
applied to that pool by the Wheat Board at the given time, or does it mean you
will pay the top up if it is needed at the date the last payment is made?

Dr LAWRENCE: The latter is the point that I understand was made to the Wheat
Board and to others, but I can double check the fineness of the proposition
which the member is putting.

Mr House: It is an important difference.
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Dr LAWRENCE: We have said there will be a cap of $100 million and a cap on
tonnage of five million tonnes, and that will be paid as a final net return. It
will depend very much on the size of the crop. The Farmers Federation and
ocher industry bodies clearly accepted chose caps as being a reasonable extent
to which the Stat should expose itself. It will be'a final return, and the
amount will depend on how much demand is placed on the State to meet that
commitm ent. The real point as far as growers are concerned is that it will be
paid, and if the banks are still operating on a figure of $15 less we must
reassure them that is not based on a reasonable assessment of the outcome.

Mr House: The other important point is that it is paid on the same percentage basis as
the payment of the pool, which is being paid at the same time.

Dr LAWRENCE: I see what the member means. I will check what commitment has
been given. I do not want to mislead.


